

State Agency Health Insurance Standards, Guidelines, and Administration Employer Manual

For UWs

Department of Employee Trust Funds P.O. Box 7931 Madison, WI 53713

Employer Communications Center 1-877-533-5020

etf.wi.gov

Department of Employee Trust Funds State Agency Health Insurance Standards, Guidelines, and Administration Manual

Table of Contents

Preface (revised 3/28/2025)

Chapter 1—Background Information (revised 3/28/2025)

- 101 Applicable Policies, Statutes and Legislation
- 102 Employer Agent Responsibilities
- 103 Employer Training and Support
- 104 <u>My Benefits</u>
- 105 ETF Ombudsperson Services
- 106 Employer Insurance Unit (EIU) Contact Information

Chapter 2—Health Plan and Program Requirements and Information (revised 3/28/2025)

- 201 IYC Health Plans (HMOs and PPOs)
- 202 <u>Access Plan</u>
- 203 State Maintenance Plan (SMP) and Health Plan Qualification
- 204 Three Tier Premium Structure
- 205 Contribution Rates
- 206 Opt-Out Incentive
- 207 Pharmacy Benefit Manager (PBM) Navitus
- 208 Wellness and Disease Management Program Administrator WebMD
- 209 Health Plan Contacts
- 210 Coordination of Benefits (COB)
- 211 Administration of Benefit Maximums
- 212 <u>Errors</u>
- 213 Premium Refunds due to Errors are Limited
- 214 Premium and Claim Adjustments
- 215 Benefits are Non-Transferable

Chapter 3—Eligibility (revised 3/28/2025)

- 301 Employee, Annuitant and Continuant Eligibility
- 302 Dependent Coverage Eligibility
- 303 Employer Premium Contribution Eligibility
- 304 WRS Previous Service Check
- 305 Rehired Employee Coverage

Chapter 4—Initial Enrollment (revised 3/28/2025)

- 401 Initial Enrollment and Effective Dates
- 402 Declining Coverage
- 403 <u>Enrollment Opportunities for Employees who Previously Declined or Canceled</u> <u>Coverage</u>
- 404 Applying for Coverage
- 405 Primary Care Provider or Primary Care Clinic
- 405 Insurance Cards

Chapter 5—Changing Coverage (revised 3/28/2025)

- 501 Life Event Changes
- 502 Changing Plans Due to a Residential Move
- 503 Changing Health Plans

- 504 Changing from Single to Family Coverage
- 505 Changing from Family to Single Coverage
- 506 Adding Dependents
- 507 Removing Dependents
- 508 Considerations When Both Spouses Are Employed by the State, the University of WI, or One or Both Are Annuitants
- 509 <u>Considerations When One Spouse is Employed by a Local Employer in the WPE</u> <u>Group Health Insurance Program or Other Non-State Employer</u>

Chapter 6—Open Enrollment (revised 3/28/2025)

- 601 Open Enrollment Eligibility
- 602 <u>Withdrawing/Rescinding Open Enrollment Elections</u>
- 603 When a Health Plan is not Available at Open Enrollment
- 604 Late Open Enrollment Applications

Chapter 7—Leave of Absence (LOA) (revised 3/28/2025)

- 701 Definition of a Leave of Absence
- 702 <u>Employer Contribution Toward Health Insurance Premium While on an Unpaid</u> Leave of Absence
- 703 Coverage During an Unpaid Leave of Absence (Non-Military) Coverage Does Not Lapse While on a Leave of Absence
- 704 <u>Coverage During an Unpaid Leave of Absence (Non-Military) Coverage Lapses</u> <u>While on a Leave of Absence</u>
- 705 Coverage During Military Leave of Absence
- 706 Coverage During Layoff
- 707 Coverage During Appeal of Discharge
- 708 Examples for Contribution Upon Return from a Leave of Absence

Chapter 8—Cancellation and Termination of Coverage (revised 3/28/2025)

- 801 Individual Termination of Coverage
- 802 Ending Coverage
- 803 Changing from Active to Annuitant Coverage
- 804 Voluntary Cancellation of Coverage

Chapter 9—COBRA, Continuation and Conversion (revised 3/28/2025)

- 901 Overview of COBRA, Continuation and Conversion
- 902 Persons Eligible for Continuation (Qualified Beneficiaries)
- 903 Employee Responsibilities
- 904 <u>Qualified Beneficiary Responsibilities</u>
- 905 Employer Responsibilities
- 906 Notice Requirement Illustration Chart
- 907 <u>Continuation Coverage Information</u>

Chapter 10—Retirement or Disability (revised 3/28/2025)

- 1001 <u>Coverage Requirements to Continue</u>
- 1002 Coverage for Former State Employees Whose Coverage Lapsed
- 1003 Medicare Enrollment
- 1004 Premium Payment

Chapter 11—Rehired Annuitants (revised 3/28/2025)

- 1101 <u>Eligibility</u>
- 1102 <u>Coverage</u>
- 1103 Disability Annuitants

Chapter 12 - Medicare (revised 3/28/2025)

1201 Overview of Medicare

Chapter 13 - Employee Death (revised 3/28/2025)

- 1301 How to Report an Employee Death
- 1302 Surviving Spouse and Dependents
- 1303 <u>Surviving Spouse who is also an Employee Eligible for Coverage</u>

Chapter 14 - Invoicing (revised 09/2014) (revised 3/28/2025)

- 1401 Viewing Your Invoice
- 1402 Reconciling Your Invoice
- 1403 Accepting and Paying Your Invoice (Wismart and Automated Clearing House (ACH)
- 1404 Late Interest Charge
- 1405 Who to Contact for Assistance

Chapter 15 – Glossary of Definitions (revised 3/28/2025)

Appendix A - Forms and Brochures (revised 3/28/2025)

Department of Employee Trust Funds State Agency Health Insurance Standards, Guidelines, and Administration Manual

Preface

The State Agency Health Insurance Standards, Guidelines, and Administration Manual (ET-<u>1118UW</u>) is a reference source intended to aid your administration of and participation in the State of Wisconsin Group Health Insurance Program. Its contents are based on state statute and administrative code. It includes group health contract language and policy relevant to the administrative and reporting practices of the Group Health Insurance Program. Employers should consult the Process Manual for instructions on how to work in My Insurance Benefits and the Employer User Guide (see section 104 for more information). You may recommend to Employees and Retirees that they review the Member Guide as they add or change coverage in My Insurance Benefits. Wisconsin statutes, administrative code, and group health contract language are reviewed on an ongoing basis and may be revised. This contract and policy manual will be updated regularly.

The Department of Employee Trust Funds (ETF) will make every effort to communicate changes to employers via the ETF website and ETF E-mail Updates. This *Employer Standards, Guidelines, and Administration Manual* (ET-1118UW) contains policy relevant to the administration of the Group Health Insurance Program but may not cover every eventuality. Specific program questions and situations will be considered regarding current statute, administrative code, this document and/or case law by ETF. The health insurance benefits are provided through the State of Wisconsin Group Health Insurance Program Agreement (<u>ET-1136</u>).

Consult this Employer Standards, Guidelines, and Administration Manual as a first-step resource when you encounter Group Health Insurance Program and policy related questions or concerns. If questions remain, contact the Employer Communications Center in ETF's Employer Insurance Unit (EIU). EIU provides a single point of contact to resolve issues regarding eligibility, enrollment, coverage, and invoicing for ETF benefit programs. A central voice mail system handles calls when all EIU staff member lines are busy. The voice mail system is monitored on a regular basis and all calls are returned within 24 business hours. The EIU telephone number is 1-877-533-5020 or email using Ivanti

Your efforts to accurately administer the provisions of the State of Wisconsin Group Health Insurance Program are appreciated. If you have comments on this edition or suggestions for the next edition of this *Employer Standards, Guidelines, and Administration Manual* (ET-1118UW), please contact ETF at 1-877-533-5020.

Department of Employee Trust Funds State Agency Health Insurance Employer Standards, Guidelines, and Administration Manual

Chapter 1—Background Information

- 101 Applicable Policies, Statutes and Legislation
- 102 Employer Agent Responsibilities
- 103 Employer Training and Support
- 104 My Benefits
- 105 ETF Ombudsperson Services
- 106 Employer Insurance Unit (EIU) Contact Information

101 Applicable Policies, Statutes, and Legislation

101 A) Wisconsin Statutory Authority: § 40.51

The State of Wisconsin Group Health Insurance Program is authorized by Wis. Stat. <u>§ 40.51</u> and is administered under the authority of the State of Wisconsin Group Insurance Board (BOARD). The program offers EMPLOYEES and ANNUITANTS the opportunity to choose between multiple health plan choices.

Statutes can be searched and read at the Wisconsin Legislature website. See <u>http://docs.legis.wisconsin.gov/statutes</u>.

101 B) Group Insurance Board

The BOARD sets policy and oversees administration of the group health, life, supplemental benefits and income continuation insurance programs for eligible state and local EMPLOYEES. The BOARD reserves the right to change to a fiscal year or to some other schedule that it deems appropriate. The BOARD can allow other types of insurers and third-party vendors to provide other insurance plans, if employees pay the entire premium.

101 C) Department of Employee Trust Funds Administrative Code

Chapter ETF 40 of the ETF administrative code provides guidelines and policies used to administer health care benefits. Administrative rule can be searched and read at the Wisconsin Legislature website. See <u>https://docs.legis.wisconsin.gov/code</u>.

101 D) Contract for a Health Plan to Participate Under the Group Health Insurance Program

The program is offered by HEALTH PLANS who participate under the terms of the CONTRACT. The goals and objectives of the CONTRACT between the BOARD and the HEALTH PLANS are to:

- (1) Encourage the growth of health benefit plans that can deliver quality health care efficiently and economically.
- (2) Offer EMPLOYEES a choice between two or more health plans.

101 E) Act 10 and Act 32

2011 Wisconsin Act 10 and 2011 Wisconsin Act 32 contained a number of provisions that affected the Group Health Insurance Programs administered by ETF. For more information, please visit ETF's website at <u>etf.wi.gov</u>.

101 F) Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA)

HIPAA was enacted by Congress in 1996. The primary goal of HIPAA is to implement national standards that simplify and streamline the health-care claims and payment process.

- (1) The three components of this effort are:
 - (a) **Electronic Data Transaction Standards**—Sets uniform methods for conducting electronic transactions.
 - (b) **Privacy**—Limits how health information can be used and disclosed.
 - (c) **Security**—Requires safeguards for health information maintained in electronic form.
- (2) ETF must comply with the following HIPAA regulations:
 - (a) When an employee does not apply for health insurance when first eligible, a new opportunity to apply occurs during the annual health benefits open enrollment period. Coverage is then effective January 1 of the following year.
 - (b) Certain qualifying life events such as loss of other group coverage, marriage, or the birth or adoption of a child, permit an enrollment opportunity without restriction. For more information, see the *Life Events Guide* in Insurance materials at etf.wi.gov or contact ETF's *Employer Communication Center* at 1-877-533-5020 (toll free) or 1-608-266-3285.

A Notice of Privacy Practices is posted on ETF's website (<u>etf.wi.gov</u>) and appears online under *State and Federal Notifications*.

101 G) Affordable Care Act

The Affordable Care Act (ACA) was signed into law on March 23, 2010. The law offers choices for consumers and provides new ways to hold insurance companies accountable. The law offers several benefits relating to the following health-care issues:

- (1) Rights and protections.
- (2) Insurance choices.
- (3) Full coverage for federally required preventive care services.

The consulting actuary to the BOARD has stated that all group health insurance plans offered to the EMPLOYEE and early (non-Medicare) ANNUITANTS of the State of Wisconsin groups are considered MINIMUM ESSENTIAL COVERAGE.

For more detailed information about ACA provisions, visit <u>www.healthcare.gov</u> and <u>www.dol.gov/ebsa/healthreform/</u>.

102 Employer Agent Responsibilities

102 A) Designate a Health Insurance Representative to:

contain important news and information from ETF. Your ETF case manager will automatically subscribe you to the appropriate topics for your agency. Contact your case manager with any questions.

- (2) Explain eligibility, cost, enrollment procedures and effective dates to EMPLOYEES.
- (3) EMPLOYERS should confirm that the SUBSCRIBER uploaded digital copies of acceptable documentation for births, marriages, divorces, deaths, and other life events and that they are valid. See *Life Change Events and Documentation Requirements* (ET-2846). SUBSCRIBERS must cover all eligible DEPENDENTS. However, effective January 1, 2025, for SUBSCRIBERS who do not provide required documentation (such as marriage or birth certificates), the SUBSCRIBERS will have 90 days to submit the documentation or the request to add the spouse or child will be declined and coverage will not be effective since there is no proof that the person is an eligible DEPENDENT.
- (4) Provide the annual Health Benefits Decision Guide, either paper or electronic, to all new hires and current SUBSCRIBERS prior to the annual health benefits OPEN ENROLLMENT period and track when each EMPLOYEE received one. The annual Health Benefits Decision Guides, available on the ETF website and updated annually (please see ET-2107 (actives) and ET-2108 (ANNUITANTS and CONTINUANTS)) provide information on what's changing, health insurance rates, Uniform Benefits and plan availability for the plan year.
- (5) Provide information upon initial enrollment, during health benefits open enrollment, continuation-conversion provisions and when applicable, Medicare.
- (6) Secure, audit, and maintain health insurance applications, audit and approve online enrollments, and arrange payroll deductions.
- (7) Respond timely to ETF requests for information, for example, for IAS-related items.
- (8) Review, reconcile and pay monthly ETF invoices online by the 24th of each month. Refer to Chapter 14.
- (9) Refer EMPLOYEES to the appropriate HEALTH PLAN contacts for claim or benefit questions. Customer service contact information is available in the open enrollment materials online under *Contact Info for Health Plans* (EMPLOYERS are also provided contacts for more specific areas such as claims and complaints. The *Health Plan and Vendor Contact List* (ET-1728) is updated quarterly and provided in an Employer News bulletin. This list is not meant to be shared with EMPLOYEES, but as a tool for EMPLOYERS only).
- (10) Refer ANNUITANT health insurance questions to ETF's Employer Insurance Unit (EIU) .
- (11) Refer questions regarding the CONTRACT to ETF (Refer to subchapter 106).
- (12) Respond to HEALTH PLAN questions and audits in a timely manner.
- (13) Visit <u>etf.wi.gov</u> to obtain forms as needed to ensure you are using the most current version.
- (14) All documentation must be submitted to ETF in English.

102 B) Ensure confidential information is safeguarded

Through participation in the State of Wisconsin Group Health Insurance Program (GHIP), employers may gain access to confidential information including:

- (1) Personally Identifiable Information under Wis. Stat. s. 19.62(5);
- Individual Personal Information under Wis. Adm. Code s. ETF 10.70(1);

- (3) proprietary information;
- (4) non-public information related to the State of Wisconsin's employees, customers, technology (including databases, data processing and communications networking systems), schematics, specifications, and all information or materials derived therefrom or based thereon;
- (5) information that is restricted or prohibited from disclosure by state or federal law, including Individual Personal Information and Medical Records as governed by Wis. Stat. s. 40.07 and Wis. Adm. Code ss. ETF 10.70(1) and 10.01(3m); and (vi) Protected Health Information under HIPAA, 45 CFR 160.103.

Employer agent agrees to ensure employer maintains the confidentiality of all information obtained through participation in the State of Wisconsin Group Health Insurance Program.

In the event of an unauthorized disclosure, employer agent agrees to inform ETF of unauthorized disclosures in a timely manner and comply with all applicable laws, including providing notice under Wis. Stat. s. 134.98. Employer agent also agrees to coordinate with ETF regarding disclosure response activities, such as determining whether it is appropriate for the employer or ETF to provide required notices and the content of the notices.

103 Employer Training and Support

103 A) Training

Training for EMPLOYERS administering benefits under the Group Health Insurance Program is provided via the ETF website.

103 B) Group Health Plan Questions and Technical Support

Questions about HEALTH PLANS or benefits should be directed to the Employer Insurance Unit (EIU) unit at 1-877-533-5020 (toll-free). For email address, see section 106 A) below.

104 My Benefits

My Benefits is a self-service benefits management system. EMPLOYERS will need to be familiar with the applications, below. When the manual states that EMPLOYEES must "submit (or file) an application", this generally means they must submit it electronically in My Insurance Benefits. Paper applications will still be available but should be used infrequently. Employers who enter information into My Insurance Benefits on a member's behalf must have paper documentation of the election choices.

104 A) The Employer Transaction Application (ETA):

The ETA is an application that EMPLOYERS will use when My Insurance Benefits goes live to enter and update their EMPLOYEE demographic, eligibility, and enrollment data to support My Insurance Benefits transactions. Common transactions include new hires, change in job status, change in dependents, change in address, and any demographic and employment updates that impact

enrollment and eligibility. This is the first step of enrolling a new member in ETF. Large employers may leverage an ETA file transfer. All EMPLOYERS may use the User Interface (UI).

104 B) My Insurance Benefits:

The new system that will let members securely enroll in, change, or review their insurance benefits administered by ETF. As an EMPLOYER, you will be able to review and approve EMPLOYEE selections.

See the HR Administrator Guide and/or User Guide at <u>etf.wi.gov</u> for how to use My Insurance Benefits.

104 C) Procedures

You will find the steps to complete many My Insurance Benefits procedures in the My Insurance Benefits HR Administrator Guide. Employer Insurance Procedures (ET-1111) offers additional procedures for more complicated situations that require specific steps or include the use of the Employer Transaction Application. They are available on ETF's website.

104 D) Invoicing/Billing (Certifi)

When EMPLOYERS view their monthly invoice, they can access it in My Insurance Benefits using the Billing Manager function. This function links with another application called Certifi through single sign on. EMPLOYERS are responsible for reviewing and reconciling their invoice every month.

104 E) Employer Payment Application (EPA)

When the EMPLOYER is ready to pay the PREMIUMS, they will access ETF's Employer Payment Application (EPA). This application leverages US Bank's ePay system. Employers are required to pay the invoice in full.

104 F) Voya, the COBRA/Continuation platform

Voya, the parent company of Benefitfocus, offers COBRA benefits administration. Voya will handle COBRA for ETF and HR Admins. See Chapter 9 for more information.

105 ETF Ombudsperson Services

The ombudsperson is a confidential resource for WRS and insurance program members and acts as a neutral party to work for equity, fairness, and compliance with program policies and insurance contracts.

ETF offers ombudsperson services to assist members who remain dissatisfied after first having contacted the health plan and/or the Employer and/or Retiree insurance unit regarding a problem or complaint. EMPLOYERS should direct EMPLOYEES in this situation to email, write, or call ETF's ombudsperson at the following:

Department of Employee Trust Funds P.O. Box 7931 Madison WI 53707-7931

1-608-261-7947

Email: ombudsperson@etf.wi.gov

ETF ombudspersons advocate for members and attempt to resolve complaints and problems on their behalf. If unsuccessful, the ombudsperson advises the member of subsequent avenues of appeal. If a member's issue cannot be resolved informally, formal written complaints should be made in writing, using the *Insurance Complaint Form* (ET-2405) if possible and should include an explanation of the issue the member is attempting to resolve. Additional information regarding ETF ombudsperson services can be found under the Benefits section at <u>etf.wi.gov on the Benefits Dispute webpage.</u>

106 Employer Insurance Unit (EIU) Contact Information

EMPLOYERS can contact EIU for questions related to eligibility, enrollment, forms, and other inquiries via the methods below.

| Mailing Address | P.O. Box 7931 Madison WI 53707-7931 |
|------------------|--|
| Shipping Address | Department of Employee Trust Funds 4822 Madison Yards Way Madison WI 53705-9100 |
| Telephone | 1-877-533-5020 select option 2 (toll free) |
| ТТҮ | 711 |
| Fax | 1-608-267-4549 |
| Website | <u>etf.wi.gov</u> |
| Email | Ivanti should be used by a Central Payroll Agency, the University of Wisconsin or the UW Hospital Authority. If the employee works for one not listed, contact <u>ETFSMBEmployerInsurance@etfwi.gov</u> If you are sending demographic or sensitive documentation to ETF via email, it must be sent securely. If you are unable to send securely, fax it to ETF. |

106 A) Employee Trust Funds (ETF)

Office Hours: 7:45 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. Monday through Friday (except holidays)

106 B) Pharmacy Benefit Manager (PBM) Contact Information

| | Navitus Health Solutions, LLC |
|-----------------|-------------------------------|
| Office Address | 1025 West Navitus Drive |
| | Appleton, WI 54913 |
| | Navitus Health Solutions, LLC |
| Mailing Address | P.O. Box 999 |
| | Appleton, WI 54912-0999 |

| Telephone | 1-866-333-2757 (toll free) |
|-----------|----------------------------|
| Website | www.navitus.com |

106 C) Wellness and Disease Management Program Administrator Contact Information

| | WebMD Health Services Group, Inc. |
|-----------------|---------------------------------------|
| Mailing Address | 2701 NW Vaughn Street, Suite 700 |
| | Portland, Oregon 97210 |
| Telephone | 1-800-821-6591 (toll free) |
| Website | https://webmdhealth.com/wellwisconsin |
| | |

Chapter 2 — Health Plan and Program Requirements and Information

- 201 IYC Health Plans and HDHPs (HMOs and PPOs)
- 202 <u>Access Plan</u>
- 203 State Maintenance Plan (SMP) and Health Plan Qualification
- 204 Three Tier Premium Structure
- 205 Contribution Rates
- 206 Opt-out Incentive
- 207 Pharmacy Benefit Manager (PBM) Navitus
- 208 Wellness and Disease Management Program Administrator WebMD
- 209 <u>Health Plan Contacts</u>
- 210 Coordination of Benefits (COB)
- 211 Administration of Benefit Maximums
- 212 Errors
- 213 Premium Refunds due to Errors are Limited
- 214 Premium and Claim Adjustments
- 215 <u>Benefits are Non-Transferrable</u>

The State of Wisconsin Group Health Insurance Program consists of two types of plans: IYC health plans and the ACCESS PLAN. Effective January 1, 2015, ETF also offered a High Deductible Health Plan (HDHP) option for both types of plans. Eligible EMPLOYEES, ANNUITANTS and currently insured CONTINUANTS can choose between at least two competing health benefit plans. If dental coverage is elected by the subscriber in this program, it is Uniform Dental Benefits.

201 Health Plans and HDHPs (HMOs and PPOs)

201 A) Health Plans

HEALTH PLANS are health maintenance organizations (HMOs) or preferred provider organizations (PPOs)) that provide Uniform Benefits at a lower cost than the ACCESS PLAN in exchange for some health care provider limitations. Most EMPLOYEES select an HMO. PPOs may have different copayment and deductible schedules for out-of-network providers, except in the case of emergency, urgent care or when the service is not reasonably available from an in-network provider.

All HEALTH PLANS participating in the Group Health Insurance Program offer the same level of coverage, called Uniform Benefits, with the exception of the Medicare Plus plan offered to Medicare eligible retirees by UnitedHealthcare. Note that plans may have differing medical policies that impact coverage, for example, differences in what services are considered experimental.

Uniform Benefits, as detailed in the Health Benefits materials online, are designed to ease EMPLOYEE health plan selection and assist ETF's efforts to negotiate quality care at the lowest possible cost. Uniform Benefits permit EMPLOYEES to select a health plan based on cost, access to specific physicians or other health care providers and quality of services.

While Uniform Benefit coverage is the same for HEALTH PLANS, offerings differ in other ways, namely out-of-pocket costs, overall premium amount, provider network, benefit determinations and administrative requirements. Uniform Benefits and premium amounts change on an annual basis effective January 1st. The latest annual *Health Benefits Decision Guides*, available at <u>etf.wi.gov</u> (please see ET-2107 (actives) and ET-2108 (annuitants and continuants)) provide information on what's changing, health insurance rates, Uniform Benefits and HEALTH PLAN availability for the plan year. The Decision Guides, Certificates of Coverage and Schedules of Benefits (listed below) available online, are the most reliable resources for details.

| Form # ET- | Title of Certificate of Coverage or Schedule of Benefits |
|------------|--|
| 2180 | Uniform Benefits Certificate of Coverage [For Access Plans too] |
| 2107sb | IYC Health Plan Schedule of Benefits |
| 2112sb | Access Plan Schedule of Benefits |
| 2107sbs | SMP Schedule of Benefits |
| 2107sbhd | High Deductible Health Plan (HDHP) Schedule of Benefits |
| 2170sb | Access High Deductible Health Plan (HDHP) Schedule of Benefits |
| 2170sbhs | SMP HDHP Schedule of Benefits |
| 2108sb | Health Plan Medicare Schedule of Benefits |
| 4113 | Medicare Plus (Certificate of Coverage including Schedule of Benefits) |
| 2100cc | IYC Medicare Advantage (Evidence of Coverage) |

Note: Benefits differ for retirees and their dependents enrolled in Medicare for example, deductibles do not apply.

201 B) High Deductible Health Plan (HDHP) Information

1. *General Information:* Each HEALTH PLAN will offer health care coverage through a High Deductible Health Plan (HDHP) to all eligible PARTICIPANTs who have enrolled in a State sponsored Health Savings Account (HSA) that meets all applicable state or federal requirements.

The HDHP mirrors Uniform Benefits except that it contains an overall, up-front deductible and a larger out-of-pocket limit. The deductible *does* apply to pharmacy benefits. After the deductible, office visits and pharmacy copays again apply to an out-of-pocket limit. In a family plan, the entire family deductible must be met before the family coinsurance coverage begins. The deductible applies to all services except for <u>federally required preventive care</u>. Such care is covered at 100%. For more details, refer to the Health Benefits materials online.

2. *Eligibility:* The HDHP is available to most EMPLOYEES and ANNUITANTS younger than age 65.

Ineligible members are as follows.

- a. EMPLOYEES who are eligible for the graduate assistant/short term academic staff benefits package and are not in the WRS.
- b. SUBSCRIBERS who are enrolled in Medicare or any other disqualifying health plan (for example, a spouse's health insurance plan including a medical flexible spending account, certain foreign travel insurance or TRICARE). See also 3., below.
- c. Effective January 1, 2024, ANNUITANTS who are or who insure a dependent who is enrolled in Medicare.

- 3. For EMPLOYEES who enroll in other, disqualifying coverage, that is, a plan that pays medical expenses before the deductible in the HDHP plan: Due to annual verification requirements that exist within My Insurance Benefits, the Coordination of Benefits (COB) process no longer applies for individuals enrolled in High Deductible Health Plans (HDHPs) including a Health Savings Account (HSA). Your employees who participate will confirm their eligibility annually within My Insurance Benefits, resulting in reduced effort for employers. If however, it is found later that a SUBSCRIBER has enrolled in disqualifying coverage, they are ineligible for the HDHP/HSA.
 - a. Their coverage shall be changed to the non-HDHP Uniform Benefit with the same HEALTH PLAN.
 - i. If the disqualifying other coverage is effective in the current year, the change to the non-HDHP benefit will occur the first of the month the other coverage is effective.
 - ii. If the disqualifying other coverage was effective in the previous year, the change to the non-HDHP benefit will be retroactive to January 1 of the current year.
 - b. If needed, PREMIUMS and claims shall be retroactively adjusted to align with these effective dates. During that time, the EMPLOYER may want to reach out to the State's HSA vendor to discuss recovery of EMPLOYER contributions that were made after the disqualifying other coverage became effective, to address a concern over IRS "improper contributions". ETF cannot provide tax advice. Members should consult a tax professional for advice.

After the SUBSCRIBER disenrolls in the other disqualifying coverage, they may only reenroll in the HDHP during open enrollment or with a life event that permits a plan change.

- 4. For active EMPLOYEES who are nearing age 65: EMPLOYERS should make the EMPLOYEE aware of the potential consequences if they become enrolled in Medicare Part A, that is, they become ineligible for the HDHP/HSA benefit option. To continue in the HDHP/HSA, the EMPLOYEE who is nearing age 65 must document that they will not enroll or be auto enrolled in Part A. If an EMPLOYEE takes their Social Security benefit, they will be automatically enrolled in Part A.
- 5. For EMPLOYEES over age 65 in the HDHP who intend to retire in the future:
 - a. EMPLOYEES age 65 and older on an HDHP plan should consider stopping contributions to their HSA six months before they apply for Social Security retirement benefits to avoid potential tax penalties. When they sign up for Social Security retirement benefits, Social Security will give them up to six months of "back pay" in retirement benefits. This means that their enrollment in Part A will also be backdated by six months. Under IRS rules, that leaves them liable to pay six months of tax penalties on HSA contributions from themselves and their EMPLOYER. ETF cannot provide tax advice. Members should consult a tax professional for advice.
 - b. EMPLOYEES enrolled in an HDHP who retire, are over the Social Security Administration's (SSA's) full retirement age (e.g. age 65) and apply for SSA benefits, will begin their SSA benefit retroactively, for up to a maximum of 6 months. If they are enrolled in the HDHP at this time:
 - i. The EMPLOYEE'S health contract must be changed to the non-HDHP policy with their same health plan, effective on the first of the month in which they are first enrolled in any part of Medicare. They will be responsible to pay additional EMPLOYEE premium contribution for the retroactive change in plan design. ETF can only adjust premiums

three months due to Medicare rules.

ii. Any HSA contributions they or the EMPLOYER has made will be subject to tax penalty as they will be considered "improper contributions". That's because retirees on Medicare cannot contribute to an HSA. ETF cannot provide tax advice. Members should consult a tax professional for advice.

If the EMPLOYEE over age 65 thinks they will retire in the next year, they should not enroll in the HDHP in that year, to prevent any improper contributions towards their HSA.

202 ACCESS Plan and HDHP

The ACCESS PLAN (formerly the Standard Plan) is a statewide/ nationwide Preferred Provider Organization (PPO) that is currently administered by Dean Health Plan. PARTICIPANTS enrolled in the ACCESS PLAN can see a provider of their choice without the network restrictions associated with an HMO. In exchange for this freedom to select the provider of their choice, the PARTICIPANTS have different benefit levels depending on whether the provider selected is in-network (Uniform Benefits) or out-of-network (lesser benefit level). PPOs have different copayment and deductible schedules for outof-network providers, except in the case of emergency or urgent care. PARTICIPANTS can review the online ACCESS PLAN Certificate of Coverage (ET-2180) and Schedule of Benefits (ET-2112sb non-HDHP or ET- 2170sb HDHP) for more details.

Dean Health Plan will offer health care coverage through a High Deductible Health Plan (HDHP) ACCESS PLAN to all eligible PARTICIPANTs who have enrolled in a State sponsored Health Savings Account (HSA) that meets all applicable state or federal requirements. See 201 B for important HDHP and HSA information.

Members who choose this plan typically want the freedom of choice to see any provider, anywhere. They tend to be higher utilizers of care and thus the cost of this plan is typically greater than an IYC Health Plan. If an EMPLOYEE lives and is assigned to work out-of-state, they pay the Tier 2 premium contribution for the ACCESS PLAN. All other EMPLOYEES pay the Tier 3 premium contribution. See 204 for more information about Tiering.

203 State Maintenance Plan (SMP) and Health Plan Qualification

The State Maintenance Plan (SMP) offers the same Uniform Benefits package as the IYC Health Plans but is available only in those counties that do not have a qualified Tier 1 IYC Health Plan as noted in the current *Insurance benefits* materials online. The SMP is administered by Dean Health Plan.

Health Plan Qualification: Health plans are determined to be qualified on a county-by-county basis. Plans become "qualified" by meeting requirements for a specified number of providers in a given area. The BOARD reserves the right to make enrollment and eligibility decisions as necessary to implement the Group Health Insurance Program, including whether to make a Tier 1 plan available in those counties in which no qualified health plan in Tier 1 otherwise exists and/or a Tier 2 plan is available. ETF may take such action as necessary to implement this intent.

204 Three Tier Health Premium Structure

Since the passage of the 2003-2005 biennial budget, the state of Wisconsin has sought to reduce health insurance costs for EMPLOYEES and EMPLOYERS by utilizing a 3 Tier system for PREMIUM contributions. This was implemented to mitigate the trend of increasing health care costs. Each year the BOARD and its consulting actuaries rank and assign each of the available health plans to one of three "tier" categories. An EMPLOYEE'S PREMIUM contribution is determined by the tier ranking of the health plan selected. The EMPLOYEE contribution is determined by the Division of Personnel Management in DOA per the non-represented compensation plan or collective bargaining agreement. The EMPLOYER shall contribute the balance of the total PREMIUM.

The 3 Tier system is designed to foster competition between the HEALTH PLANS bidding to provide coverage through ETF while maintaining high-quality health care. All plans are assigned to one of the three tiers based on their cost effectiveness and the quality of care provided.

The health plans offered by ETF are predominately Tier 1, although some plans may fall into Tiers 2 or 3.

- (1) Tier 1 plans Low cost.
- (2) Tier 2 plans Moderate cost.
- (3) Tier 3 plans High cost.

The annual *Health Benefits Decision Guides,* available on the ETF website and updated annually (please see ET-2107 (EMPLOYEES) and ET-2108 (ANNUITANTS and CONTINUANTS)) provide information on what's changing, health insurance rates, Uniform Benefits, and plan availability for the plan year for the monthly PREMIUM rates.

205 Contribution Rates

Each year, the monthly amount that state EMPLOYEES are required to pay for health insurance is established by the Division of Personnel Management (DPM). DPM determines the EMPLOYEE contribution towards PREMIUM based on the provisions in Wis. Stat. § 40.05 (4) (ag) and (ah). Effective January 1, 2015, DPM also began to determine the EMPLOYER contribution for the HSA that accompanies the HDHP.

Effective on January 1, 2022, all represented and non-represented EMPLOYEES in craft-related classifications will be eligible for the monthly PREMIUMS, the HSA contributions and the health insurance Opt-Out incentive.

206 Opt-Out incentive

State EMPLOYEES may be eligible to receive an annual \$2,000 health insurance opt-out incentive from the EMPLOYER.

To be eligible the EMPLOYEE:

- (1) cannot have opted out at any time in 2015,
- (2) cannot be covered for even one day in the calendar year, and
- (3) cannot be covered under the state group health insurance program as a State EMPLOYEE'S dependent.

Eligible EMPLOYEES include Limited Term Employees (LTEs), less than ½ time EMPLOYEES, and those on leave of absence.

As of January 1, 2022, Craftworkers are eligible for the opt-out incentive if they have met the eligibility criteria above, for EMPLOYER contribution.

Every year EMPLOYEES must electronically enroll during the health benefits open enrollment period or within 30 days of hire for an EMPLOYEE new to the WRS. Select the Medical Opt-out in My Insurance Benefits.

Before paying any opt-out incentives, the EMPLOYER should refer to the "Opt-out of health benefits" employer procedure. See 104 C for more information.

If the opted-out EMPLOYEE experiences a mid-year involuntary loss of non-state coverage, incentive payments will stop as soon as the EMPLOYEE enrolls for coverage. This is due to the HIPAA special 30-day enrollment opportunity, even though the statute says the EMPLOYEE would not be eligible for coverage.

EMPLOYEES on a leave of absence are eligible to participate in the opt out program, but once their EMPLOYER contributions end, any opt-out incentives also end.

More information about the Opt-Out Incentive for EMPLOYEES is available online on the Frequently Asked Questions webpage.

207 Pharmacy Benefit Manager (PBM) – Navitus

A pharmacy benefit manager (PBM) is the third-party administrator of the prescription drug program and is primarily responsible for processing and paying prescription drug claims, managing the network of available pharmacies, and maintaining the preferred drug list, called the formulary. All PARTICIPANTS in the Group Health Insurance Program receive their pharmacy benefits through the PBM, Navitus Health Solutions, regardless of the health plan they have chosen.

Medicare eligible ANNUITANTS enrolled in the Group Health Insurance Program will be automatically enrolled in the Medicare Pharmacy Part D plan, which is underwritten by Dean Health Insurance Inc., a federally qualified Medicare Part D prescription drug plan. In addition, these ANNUITANTS will also have supplemental "Wrap" coverage that pays secondary to the Medicare Pharmacy Part D plan.

ANNUITANTS may choose to be enrolled in another Medicare Part D plan, but it is neither recommended nor required. Those who choose to enroll in another Medicare Part D plan will be disenrolled from ETF's Medicare Pharmacy Part D plan. However, they will still maintain the supplemental "Wrap" coverage, which will be secondary to the other Medicare Part D plan. There is no partial PREMIUM refund for enrolling in another Medicare Part D plan.

Pharmacy ID Cards

SUBSCRIBERS receive separate ID cards from Navitus and must present that ID card to their pharmacist when filling a prescription. Please contact Navitus (refer to subchapter 106) for questions pertaining to the pharmacy benefit. In addition, ANNUITANTS who maintain their enrollment in ETF's Medicare Pharmacy Part D plan will receive a separate ID card specifically for the Medicare Pharmacy Part D plan.

208 Wellness & Disease Management Program Administrator - WebMD

WebMD is the third-party administrator of Well Wisconsin, the uniform wellness and disease management program. Well Wisconsin is available to all SUBSCRIBERS and spouses enrolled in the Group Health Insurance Program. Well Wisconsin participants who complete a health check, health assessment, and a well-being activity are eligible to receive a \$150 incentive. Some well-being activity options include health coaching, disease management, wellness challenges, and other online well-being programs.

All incentives earned by PARTICIPANTS are considered taxable income to the SUBSCRIBER and are reported to EMPLOYERS semiannually. COBRA/continuant PARTICIPANTS will see some taxes withheld from their incentive.

WebMD offers onsite biometric screenings and flu vaccine clinics for EMPLOYERS to host at their location. There is a minimum of 20 participants for each event. EMPLOYERS may request events directly through WebMD.

209 Health Plan & Vendor Contacts

Health plan and vendor contact information including general phone numbers are listed in the Insurance <u>resources</u> online. Your EMPLOYEES are encouraged to contact HEALTH PLANS using the resources listed on this page with specific questions regarding such topics as referral policies, benefits, filing of claims, and/or provider networks.

EMPLOYERS may use the contacts on the <u>Health Plan and Vendor Contacts (ET-1728)</u> to get answers to questions on membership, claims, grievances, supplies, and other information. It is found on ETF's website under the *Employer Forms and Brochures* section for health insurance. This form should not be shared with EMPLOYEES.

210 Coordination of Benefits (COB)

For a variety of reasons, some individuals are covered under more than one group health insurance plan. When this occurs, insurance regulations are used to "coordinate" or determine the order in which the benefits are paid. The plan that pays first is called the "primary plan" and the plan that pays next is the "secondary plan." The insurance regulations for determining the order in which plans will pay benefits are described online at etf.wi.gov under the Uniform Benefits Certificate of Coverage (ET-2180), COB section. See also the chart in section 201 A. Questions regarding COB should be directed to the HEALTH PLANS.

211 Administration of Benefit Maximums

211 A) If a PARTICIPANT changes HEALTH PLANS during a CONTRACT year (e.g., due to a change in residence), any annual BENEFIT maximums, deductibles, or out-of-pocket limits under the group health benefit program will start over at \$0 with the new HEALTH PLAN as of the EFFECTIVE DATE of coverage with the new HEALTH PLAN with the exception of the prescription drug BENEFIT annual out-of-pocket maximum for the HEALTH PLAN. The deductibles and out-of-pocket limits are combined for the HDHP, therefore, the prescription drug BENEFIT annual out-of-pocket accumulation will start over if the PARTICIPANT changes insurers. However, a change within the same HEALTH PLAN but with a different provider network, such as Quartz, would result in a continuation of the accumulated maximums.

211 B) If a PARTICIPANT changes the level of coverage (e.g., individual to family), transfers to another State agency, or has a spouse to spouse transfer resulting in a change of SUBSCRIBER, but does not change HEALTH PLANS, the annual BENEFIT maximums, deductibles, and out-of-pocket limits will continue to accumulate for that year. Note: No accumulations transfer if an EMPLOYEE moves from state to local (or vice versa) coverage, regardless of if they remain covered by the same insurer.

211 C) The HEALTH PLAN shall provide the PARTICIPANT with medical BENEFIT accumulations upon request. This requirement can be satisfied through the mailing of a plan explanation of benefits.

212 Errors

212 A) No clerical error made by the EMPLOYER, ETF or the HEALTH PLAN shall invalidate benefits of a PARTICIPANT otherwise validly in force, nor continue such BENEFITS otherwise validly terminated except for the constructive waiver provision below.

212 B) If an EMPLOYEE or ANNUITANT has made application during a prescribed enrollment period for either individual or family coverage and has authorized the premium contributions, benefits shall not be invalidated solely because of the failure of the EMPLOYER or ETF, due to clerical error, to give proper notice to the HEALTH PLAN of such EMPLOYEE'S application except for the constructive waiver provision below.

212 C) Constructive waiver: Any enrolled EMPLOYEE in active pay status for whom the EMPLOYEE portion of PREMIUMS has not been deducted from salary by the EMPLOYER for a period of 12 consecutive months, shall be deemed to have prospectively waived coverage upon a 30-day notice to the EMPLOYEE, unless all required PREMIUMS are paid. Coverage then may be obtained only under the deferred coverage provisions of 601 G.

212 D) In the event that an EMPLOYER determines an effective date under Wis. Stat. § 40.51 (2) based on information obtained from ETF available at the time the application is filed, such application shall not be invalidated solely because of an administrative error in determining the proper effective date of employer contribution. No such error will result in providing coverage for which the EMPLOYEE would otherwise not be entitled, except as required by law.

212 E) If a person is erroneously omitted from participation under the Wisconsin Retirement System and the omission is corrected retroactively, including payment of all WRS required contributions for the retroactive period the member must apply within 30 days of notice from EMPLOYER of the error. Coverage will be prospective if the person would have been eligible for the coverage had the error never occurred.

212 F) If a graduate assistant becomes eligible for WRS and is reported late, their graduate assistant coverage is retroactively changed to active WRS coverage. Premiums will be adjusted accordingly.

213 Premium Refunds due to Errors are Limited

If an EMPLOYER erroneously continues to pay the PREMIUM for an EMPLOYEE who terminates employment or is on a leave of absence, refunds of such PREMIUMS shall be limited to no more than two months of PREMIUMS paid prior to the current month of coverage. Also see 801F.

214 Limited Premium and Claim Adjustments

Except in cases of fraud, material misrepresentation, resolution of BOARD appeal, or when required by Medicare, retrospective adjustments to PREMIUM or claims for coverage not validly in force shall be limited to no more than six months of PREMIUMS paid. In cases where Medicare is the primary payer, retroactive adjustments to PREMIUM or claims for coverage not validly in force shall correspond with the shortest retroactive enrollment limit set by Medicare (currently 90 days) for either medical or prescription drug claims, not to exceed six months and in accordance with 1301 F. No retroactive premium refunds shall be made for coverage resulting from any application due to fraud or material misrepresentation. The HEALTH PLAN is responsible for resolving discrepancies in claims payment for all Medicare data match inquiries.

215 Benefits Non-Transferable

No person other than a PARTICIPANT, as recorded in My Insurance Benefits, is entitled to BENEFITS under this CONTRACT. The SUBSCRIBER or any of his or her DEPENDENTS who assigns or transfers their rights under the CONTRACT, aids any other person in obtaining BENEFITS or knowingly presents or causes to be presented a false or fraudulent claim shall be guilty of a Class A misdemeanor as prescribed under Wis. Stat. § 943.395, and subject to the penalties set forth under Wis. Stat. § 939.51 (3) (a).

Department of Employee Trust Funds State Agency Health Insurance Employer Standards, Guidelines and Administration Manual

Chapter 3—Eligibility

- 301 Employee, Annuitant and Continuant Eligibility
- 302 Dependent Coverage Eligibility
- 303 Employer Premium Contribution Eligibility
- 304 WRS Previous Service Check
- 305 Rehired Employee Coverage

301 Employee, Annuitant and Continuant Eligibility

EMPLOYEES, ANNUITANTS and CONTINUANTS shall become or be SUBSCRIBERS if they have filed with the EMPLOYER or ETF, if applicable, an application in the form prescribed by ETF, and are eligible in accordance with the State of Wisconsin Group Health Insurance Agreement, the law, the administrative rules, and regulations of ETF.

301 A) For group health insurance purposes (per Wis. Stat. § 40.02 (25) (b)), eligible EMPLOYEES include:

- (1) General participating state employees: Active state and university employees participating in the Wisconsin Retirement System.
- (2) Elected state constitutional officials.
- (3) Any members or officers of the legislature and other positions mentioned in 40.02 (25) (b) 6g.
- (4) The blind employees of Beyond Vision (aka WISCRAFT) authorized under Wis. Stat. §47.03 (1) (b) or § 47.03 (1m)
- (5) Any employee on leave of absence who has chosen to continue their insurance.
- (6) Any employee on layoff whose health insurance premiums are being paid from accumulated unused sick leave (Wis. Stat. § 40.05 (4) (bm)).
- (7) The following in the University of Wisconsin System and University of Wisconsin Hospital and Clinics Authority as authorized under Wis. Stat. § 40.52 (3):
 - (a) Any teacher (employment category 40) who is employed by the university for an expected duration of not fewer than six months on at least a one-third full-time appointment.
 - (b) Any teacher who is a participating employee and who is employed by the University of Wisconsin System for an expected duration of not fewer than six months on at least a one-third full-time appointment.
 - (c) Certain visiting faculty members in the University of Wisconsin System.
 - (d) Graduate student assistants (research assistants, fellows, advanced opportunity fellows, scholars, trainees, teaching assistants and project/program assistants) holding a combined one-third (33%) or greater appointment of at least one semester per academic year (nine month) appointments or six months for annual (twelve month) appointments.

- (e) Employees-in-training (research associates, post-doctoral fellows, post-doctoral trainees, post-graduate trainees 1 through 7, interns (non-physician), research interns, and graduate interns/trainees) holding a combined one-third time (33%) or greater appointment of at least one semester for academic year (nine month) or six months for annual (twelve month) appointments.
- (f) Short-term academic staff who are employed in positions not covered under the WRS and who are holding a fixed-term terminal, acting/provisional or interim (non-UW-Madison) appointment of 28% or more with an expected duration of at least one semester but less than one academic year if on an academic year (nine month) appointment or have an appointment of 21% or more with an expected duration of at least six months but fewer than twelve months if on an annual (twelve month) appointment.
- (g) Visiting appointees (e.g., visiting professors, visiting scientists, visiting lecturers) may be eligible for the health insurance benefits.
- (h) Any person employed as a graduate assistant and other employees-in-training as designated by the board of directors of the University of Wisconsin Hospitals and Clinics Authority who are employed on at least a one-third full-time appointment with an expected duration of employment of at least six months.

NOTE: In the event an EMPLOYEE is hired, WRS eligible, and elected insurance coverage that is in force and the EMPLOYEE terminates before completion of 30 days of service the insurance remains in force and the EMPLOYEE **must** be offered COBRA. Coverage as an active EMPLOYEE will end as of the end of the month of termination.

301 B) ANNUITANTS and CONTINUANTS (Former EMPLOYEES/DEPENDENTS) For information related to accumulated sick leave conversion credit eligibility, see the <u>Sick Leave Conversion</u> <u>Program Employer Manual (ET-1170)</u>.

- (1) Any insured EMPLOYEE who is retired on an immediate annuity, receives disability retirement, duty disability (see 1001B 2), or Long-Term Disability Insurance (LTDI) benefits, or who receives a lump sum payment under WRS which would have been an immediate annuity if paid as an annuity under Wis. Stat. § 40.25 (1). An immediate annuity means the annuity effective date is within 30 days of the termination date.
- (2) The surviving spouse of an EMPLOYEE or of a retired EMPLOYEE who is covered on the EMPLOYEE'S health insurance at the time of death of the EMPLOYEE or retired EMPLOYEE.
- (3) Insured EMPLOYEES who terminate employment, have attained minimum retirement age (50 for protective services or 55 for all other categories), have 20 years of WRS creditable service and defer their annuity are eligible to continue in the State of Wisconsin Group Health Insurance Program if a timely application is submitted.
- (4) Any participating state EMPLOYEE who terminates employment after attaining 20 years of WRS creditable service, remains an inactive WRS participant and is ineligible for an immediate annuity (that is, under the minimum retirement age) may enroll in the Group Health Insurance Program at a later date. Enrollment is restricted to:
 - a) the open enrollment period in the fall (typically beginning in October) for coverage effective the following January 1, or
 - b) when the former EMPLOYEE begins their annuity.
- (5) Any rehired ANNUITANT electing to return to active WRS participation is immediately eligible to apply for health insurance coverage through the EMPLOYER upon termination of their annuity and participation in the annuitant health insurance program (any state agency

or local employer that participates in the Wisconsin Public Employers Group Health Insurance Program).

302 Dependent Coverage Eligibility

302 A) Individual coverage covers only the eligible EMPLOYEE. All eligible, listed dependents are covered under a family contract. A SUBSCRIBER/EMPLOYEE cannot choose to exclude any eligible DEPENDENT from family coverage (refer to subchapter 102A 3). Eligible DEPENDENTS for family coverage include:

- (1) Spouse (must be legally recognized in the State of Wisconsin).
- (2) Children who include:
 - (a) Natural children.
 - (b) Stepchildren.
 - (c) Adopted children and pre-adoption placements. Coverage will be effective on the date that a court makes a final order granting adoption by the SUBSCRIBER or on the date the child is placed in the custody of the subscriber, whichever occurs first. These dates are defined by Wis. Stat. § 632.896. If the adoption of a child is not finalized, the HEALTH PLAN may terminate coverage of the child when the adoptive placement ends.
 - (d) Legal wards that become the SUBSCRIBER'S permanent ward before age 19. Coverage will be effective on the date that a court awards permanent guardianship to either the SUBSCRIBER/EMPLOYEE or spouse.
 - (e) Grandchild if the parent is a dependent child and under the age of 18. The grandchild ceases to be a dependent at the end of the month in which the dependent child (parent) turns 18.

Note:

- (a) Children may be covered until the end of the month in which they attain age 26 except for grandchildren. Their spouse and/or dependents are not eligible. Upon the child's loss of eligibility, the child may be eligible for COBRA Continuation.
- (b) Pertaining to divorce if a court orders the SUBSCRIBER/EMPLOYEE to insure an exspouse, the order does not create eligibility for the ex-spouse to remain insured under the SUBSCRIBER/EMPLOYEE. Ex-spouse eligibility is under COBRA Continuation (refer to Chapter 9).
- (c) A DEPENDENT or SUBSCRIBER cannot be covered at the same time by two separate SUBSCRIBERS of the State Group Health Insurance Program (including the Wisconsin Public Employers Group Health Insurance Program). In the event it is determined that a DEPENDENT is covered by two separate SUBSCRIBERS, the SUBSCRIBERSwill be notified and will have 30 days to determine which SUBSCRIBERwill remove coverage of the DEPENDENT and submit an application to remove the DEPENDENT. If the DEPENDENT (s) is to be newly covered by a SUBSCRIBERthat has individual coverage, the contract may be converted to a family contract. The effective date will be the first of the month following receipt of the application. The HEALTH PLAN(s) will be notified.

302 B) Coverage of Spouse or Dependent

(1) If both spouses are ANNUITANTS or employed through the State of Wisconsin and both are eligible for coverage, each may elect individual coverage, but if one spouse elects family coverage, the other eligible spouse may be covered as a DEPENDENT but may not have

any other coverage. PARTICIPANTS can only be covered under one State Group Health Insurance Program (including Wisconsin Public Employers Group Health Insurance Program) contract. As permitted by Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code, two individual contracts may be combined to one family contract, a family contract may be converted to two individual contracts, or the family coverage may be changed from one spouse to the other (spouse to spouse transfer) without penalty effective the first day of the calendar month which begins on or after the date the EMPLOYER receives the application, or a later date as specified on the application. If the spouses have coverage with different HEALTH PLANS at the time of marriage or when two individual contracts are combined to one family contract, they may elect family coverage with either HEALTH PLAN effective the first day of the calendar month which begins on or after the date the EMPLOYER receives the application. Should the spouses become divorced while carrying family coverage, the divorced spouse may elect coverage with any HEALTH PLAN without lapse if the EMPLOYER received the application within 30 days of the divorce.

(2) A DEPENDENT or SUBSCRIBER cannot be covered at the same time by two separate SUBSCRIBERS of the State Group Health Insurance Program (including the Wisconsin Public Employers Group Health Insurance Program). In the event it is determined that a DEPENDENT is covered by two separate SUBSCRIBERS, the SUBSCRIBERS will be notified and will have 30 days to determine which SUBSCRIBER will remove coverage of the DEPENDENT and apply to remove the DEPENDENT. If the DEPENDENT(S) is to be newly covered by a SUBSCRIBER that has individual coverage, the contract may be converted to a family contract. The effective date will be the first of the month following receipt of the application. The HEALTH PLAN(s) will be notified. The exception is to escrow sick leave. See 601 H 5).

303 Employer Premium Contribution Eligibility

303 A) EMPLOYEES eligible to receive the EMPLOYER contribution toward the monthly PREMIUM payment include:

- (1) A newly hired WRS covered EMPLOYEE, having been employed by the State of Wisconsin, University of Wisconsin Employee (except university faculty; see below) or a blind employee of Beyond Vision (aka WISCRAFT) (local government service does not apply) for a minimum of two months and having not taken a separation benefit (refer to WRS Manual chapter 300 to determine prior service). The EMPLOYEE must submit an application to his or her EMPLOYER within 30 days of the date of hire. Coverage will be effective the first of the month following date of hire (unless hire date is the first of the month, then coverage is effective the first of the month).
- (2) A new EMPLOYEE with less than two months' prior service as a state, University of Wisconsin EMPLOYEE or a blind EMPLOYEE of Beyond Vision (aka WISCRAFT). A leave of absence may extend the date an EMPLOYEE becomes eligible for the EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution. Also see 401D.
 - (a) A new EMPLOYEE can apply for coverage by submitting a completed application to their EMPLOYER within 30 days of their date of hire requesting coverage to be effective immediately, first of the month on or after date or hire. If the new EMPLOYEE does not have two months' prior state service, the EMPLOYEE will not be eligible for the EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution until they have completed two months of state service and must pay the entire PREMIUM.
 - (b) A new EMPLOYEE may also elect coverage to begin when the EMPLOYER contributes

towards the monthly PREMIUM. The EMPLOYEE must submit a completed application to their EMPLOYER prior to becoming eligible for the EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution. The new EMPLOYEE always becomes eligible for the EMPLOYER contribution on the first of a month.

i) Assuming there is no break in service, EMPLOYEES whose employment begins:

aa) The **first** of a month – Add two months to determine the month in which the EMPLOYEE is eligible to receive the EMPLOYER contribution.

Example 1: Hire date of March 1; health insurance application received March 1 (before becoming eligible for the EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution), eligible for the EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution on May 1. This effective date is determined by counting the month of March and April as the two full months of required state service because the EMPLOYEE was hired on the first of the month.

ab) The **second through the thirty-first** of a month – Add three months to determine the month in which the EMPLOYEE is eligible to receive the EMPLOYER contribution.

Example 2: Hire date of March 2; health insurance application received on April 2 (before becoming eligible for the EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution), eligible for the EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution on June 1. This effective date is determined by counting April and May as the two full months of required state service. March is not counted as a full month since the hire date was not on March 1.

- ii) When an EMPLOYEE has a break in service and no previous state WRS service, **any** period worked in a month is counted as a month towards WRS service.
 - **Example**: Hire date of August 2; EMPLOYEE who either terminates or goes on a leave of absence beginning on September 2; EMPLOYEE returns to work (see 701B) on October 7; no prior service before August 2.

Because there is a break in service, any period worked in a month counts as a full month towards WRS state service. For example, if an EMPLOYEE works one day in August, one day in September and one day in October, these are counted as three full months because there were hours worked in each. The EMPLOYEE is eligible for the EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution beginning November 1 if a health insurance application was received on or before that date. A leave of absence must also be deemed ended under Wis. Stat. § <u>40.02 (40)</u> for the EMPLOYEE to be eligible for the EMPLOYER contribution on November 1.

Note: In this instance, the EMPLOYEE has until November 6 to submit a completed health insurance application (30 days from the date of return to work (see 701B)) for a plan of their choice. For an application received on or before

November 1, coverage is effective November 1. The coverage effective date is December 1 for an application received between November 2 and November 6.

(c) An EMPLOYEE who is newly eligible for the EMPLOYER contribution—due to a position change to more than 49%—is eligible for the EMPLOYER contribution the first of the month following the change. However, the application **must** be received within 30 days of the position change. Coverage will be effective the first of the month following date of position change (unless change date is the first of the month, then coverage is effective the first of the month).

Example: Jamaal works in a 40% FTE WRS-eligible position. He declined to enroll in health insurance because he thought the premium was rather expensive, which was due to his EMPLOYER only paying 50% of the premium. Jamaal's position will be increasing to a 100% FTE position.

This change in FTE from less than-half-time to half-time or more creates an enrollment opportunity for Jamaal, and—because the position is now half-time or more—he will be eligible for the full EMPLOYER premium contribution.

Because his health insurance premium is now more affordable with the full EMPLOYER premium contribution, Jamaal enrolls in health insurance.

(3) A graduate assistant or employee-in-training at the University of Wisconsin. EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution for graduate assistants:

Under Wis. Stat. § 40.52 (3), University of Wisconsin graduate assistants, employees-intraining, short-term academic staff, fellows and scholars are also eligible for health insurance under this program. A new EMPLOYEE can apply for coverage by submitting a completed application to their EMPLOYER within 30 days of their date of hire requesting coverage to be effective immediately upon the first of the month on or after their EMPLOYER'S receipt of their application. A graduate assistant is eligible for the EMPLOYER contribution toward the premium upon hire.

If this is not the graduate assistant's first eligible appointment, they may still be eligible for the "initial" 30-day enrollment period if they had a 30-day employment break between appointments.

Example: Becca works in a 40% FTE WRS-eligible position. She declined to enroll in health insurance because she thought the premium was rather expensive, which was due to her EMPLOYER only paying 50% of the premium.

Becca is also going to school to get her master's degree, and she was recently offered a position as a graduate assistant. This new position creates an enrollment opportunity for Becca even if she will keep her current 40% position, and—because the position is a graduate assistant position—she will be eligible for the full EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution in that position.

Because her health insurance PREMIUM is now more affordable with the full EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution, Becca enrolls in graduate assistant health insurance.

If an EMPLOYEE enrolled under graduate assistant coverage becomes eligible for and enrolled in any WRS position with any state agency or local employer, they cannot be enrolled under graduate assistant coverage or retain graduate assistant coverage (§ 40.22 (4), Wis. Stat.).

(4) A teacher who is a WRS participating EMPLOYEE and employed by the University of Wisconsin for an expected duration of not fewer than six months with at least a one-third full-time appointment (UW faculty). UW faculty members are immediately eligible for the EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution and must apply for coverage within 30 days of hire with coverage to be effective the first of the month that first occurs on or following the date of hire.

(5) A member of the Legislature or an elected state official, an EMPLOYEE of the Legislature, a state constitutional officer, a Supreme Court Justice, an Appeals Court Judge, a Circuit Court Judge, the chief clerk or sergeant at arms of the Senate or Assembly, or a district attorney who did not elect under § 978.12 (6) to continue insurance coverage with a county (or who did elect such coverage but terminated that election and elected state coverage within three months of the terminated election). These EMPLOYEES are immediately eligible for the EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution and must apply for coverage within 30 days of taking office or the event.

303 B) Employer premium contribution for full- and part-time employees:

The BOARD, in accordance with Wis. Stat. § <u>40.51 (6)</u>, established the three-tier model with EMPLOYEE PREMIUM shares based on the three separate PREMIUM tiers (The three-tier model is explained in subchapter 204.). Wis. Stat. § <u>40.05 (4)</u> (ag) and (at) provide guidance regarding the state PREMIUM contribution. Compensation plans and bargaining agreements, approved by the state Legislature, determine the exact EMPLOYEE and EMPLOYER share. The EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution for part-time eligible EMPLOYEES is also subject to compensation plans.

For EMPLOYEES that are hired to work fewer than 1,040 hours per year, the EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution is limited to half of the total PREMIUM (§ 40.05 (4) (ag), Wis. Stat.).

Health insurance plan PREMIUMS and EMPLOYEE contributions are published in the annual *Health Benefits Decision Guide*, available on the ETF website (please see ET-2107 (actives) and ET-2108 (ANNUITANTS and CONTINUANTS)) provide information on what's changing, health insurance rates, uniform benefits and plan availability for the plan year.

303 C) Employer premium contribution for limited term employees (LTEs):

Health insurance eligibility is based on WRS eligibility. Refer to Chapter 3 of the *WRS Administration Manual* (<u>ET-1127</u>) for information regarding WRS eligibility for LTEs.

Once LTEs begin participation under the WRS, they are immediately eligible to enroll in the Group Health Insurance Program but must pay the entire PREMIUM, or they may defer enrollment until the EMPLOYER contributes toward the PREMIUM. An LTE must have six months of state service to be eligible to receive the EMPLOYER contribution towards PREMIUMS. A completed application must be received by the EMPLOYER prior to becoming eligible for the EMPLOYER contribution.

EMPLOYEES hired to a WRS eligible LTE appointment and the anticipated hours per year are fewer than 1,040 hours, the EMPLOYEE is required to pay half the total PREMIUM cost with the EMPLOYER paying the remaining half. EMPLOYEES hired to work concurrent WRS eligible LTE appointments and the anticipated hours per year are 1,040 hours or more, either with the same state agency or different state agencies, they are treated as full-time EMPLOYEES for the determination of the EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution.

303 D) Premium contribution for other represented and non-represented employees:

Some represented EMPLOYEES may have a different EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution. Consult the applicable collective bargaining contracts. Some non-represented EMPLOYEES may also have a different EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution. Consult applicable Division of Personnel Management Publications.

303 E) Premium contribution for covered state employees on military leave:

The EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution for EMPLOYEES on military leave continues beyond the three months normally allowed under leave of absence provisions. EMPLOYEES on military leave who have not yet fulfilled the two-month employment provision are eligible for the EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution on the date they would have been eligible had the military leave not occurred.

Under Wis. Stat. § 40.05 (4g) (b), if an eligible EMPLOYEE is not covered, the EMPLOYEE or designated representative may make an election on a form provided by the EMPLOYER no later than 60 days after the date the eligible EMPLOYEE begins to serve on active duty in the U.S. armed forces. The EMPLOYEE may receive the EMPLOYER contribution toward the PREMIUM if the EMPLOYEE or designated representative pays any EMPLOYEE contributions that are required to be paid toward PREMIUM payments.

304 WRS Previous Service Check

A WRS previous service check must be performed for each EMPLOYEE applying for health insurance to determine the appropriate EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution and effective date of the EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution.

ETF provides two methods for EMPLOYERS to use in determining whether an EMPLOYEE has previous state and or University of Wisconsin service:

(1) Access the *Previous Service Benefit Inquiry* application on ETF's web site at: etf.wi.gov/employers/wisconsin-retirement-system/etf-web-applications-employers

Note: This is a password-protected site. To obtain access refer to Chapter 8, subchapter 801, of the *WRS Administration Manual* (<u>ET-1127</u>).

(2) Call the Employer Insurance Unit toll-free at 1-877-533-5020 or 1-608-266-3285 and request a previous service check.

305 Rehired Employee Coverage

305 A) Any insured EMPLOYEE who terminates employment with the state and is re-employed byET-1118UW Chapter 3 (REV 3/28/2025)Page 28 of 118118Back to Top

the state in a position eligible for health insurance within 30 days or who terminates employment for a period of more than 30 days that does not comply with Wis. Adm. Code § ETF 10.08 (2) and (3) shall be deemed to have been on leave of absence for that time and is limited to previous coverage.

305 B) Rehired ANNUITANTS who terminate their annuity and participate in the Wisconsin Retirement System may continue the same health insurance coverage by filing an application with the EMPLOYER within 30 days following the Wisconsin Retirement System participation begin date.

Rehired ANNUITANTS at the UW System are not eligible for the health insurance program under Wis. Stat. § 40.52 (3) for graduate assistants regardless of whether they are eligible to participate in the Wisconsin Retirement System. Also, see Chapter 11.

305 C) If an insured EMPLOYEE transfers from one state payroll center to another (for example, STAR to UW), an application must be filed within 30 days to maintain continuous coverage. If no application is filed within the 30-day enrollment period, continuous coverage may be reinstated by filing an application and paying back PREMIUM. The constructive waiver of coverage under section 211 C will apply. **Note:** If the break of 30 days or less spans two months, the new employer is responsible to offer coverage the first of the month so there is no gap in employer contribution. This means that if the transferred employee begins November 10, their coverage and employer contribution begins November 1. If there is more than a 30-day period where the employee is not at work at either of the two payroll centers, the EMPLOYEE should be offered COBRA.

Chapter 4 — Initial Enrollment

- 401 Initial Enrollment and Effective Dates
- 402 Declining Coverage
- 403 <u>Enrollment Opportunities for Employees who Previously Declined or</u> <u>Canceled Coverage</u>
- 404 Applying for Coverage
- 405 Primary Care Provider or Primary Care Clinic
- 406 Insurance Cards

401 Initial Enrollment and Effective Dates

- **401 A)** Immediately upon hire, EMPLOYERS must provide newly eligible EMPLOYEES with the:
 - Current annual health benefits materials online or the Health Benefits Decision Guide,
 - Information on how to enroll in My Insurance Benefits, and
 - <u>Notice of Privacy Practices</u> and <u>COBRA: Continuation of Coverage for Group Health</u> <u>Insurance</u> notices (to meet federal COBRA and HIPPA notice requirements).

These are available at etf.wi.gov and updated annually.

If the EMPLOYEE wants to cover DEPENDENTS, they must cover all eligible DEPENDENTS and provide documentation such as a marriage and/or birth certificate or paternity acknowledgement. If not provided, the DEPENDENT will not be added to family coverage. If provided late, the DEPENDENT will be added retroactive to the EMPLOYEE's effective date. If the new EMPLOYEE is rehired and documentation is not on file for DEPENDENTS, it must be provided, even if they were previously insured (refer to subchapter 102A 3).

A Social Security number or Individual Taxpayer Identification Number (ITIN) is required for any DEPENDENT over the age of one for tax purposes. If the DEPENDENT does not have an SSN or ITIN, an EMPLOYER developed affidavit should be completed by the PARTICIPANT or parent and submitted to the EMPLOYER.

All eligible EMPLOYEES must either enroll or decline/waive coverage online with My Insurance Benefits (refer to subchapter 402).

Note: It is recommended to instruct the EMPLOYEE to add the Social Security numbers (SSNs) of all DEPENDENTS as soon as possible. SSNs are needed for HEALTH PLAN reporting to the IRS annually, and if not entered, vendors will reach out to SUBSCRIBERS to gather that information. An EMPLOYER developed affidavit should be completed by the PARTICIPANT or parent and submitted to the EMPLOYER.

When coverage becomes effective, multiple PREMIUM payments may be required initially to make PREMIUM payments current.

- 401 B) Eligible EMPLOYEES and ANNUITANTS can enroll as described below:
 - (1) For EMPLOYEES who request coverage within 30 days of the EMPLOYEE'S date of hire: An EMPLOYEE shall be insured if a completed electronic enrollment through ETF's enrollment system, My Insurance Benefits, is received by the EMPLOYER within 30 days of the date of hire. Coverage will be effective as of the first day of the month that occurs on or following the date of hire. New WRS EMPLOYEES will be responsible for paying the full PREMIUM until EMPLOYER contributions begin.
 - (2) For EMPLOYEES who request coverage on or before becoming eligible for the EMPLOYER contribution:
 - a. An EMPLOYEE shall be insured if a completed ETF electronic enrollment through My Insurance Benefits is received by the EMPLOYER within 30 days of the date of hire or prior to the date EMPLOYER contributions begins. Coverage will be effective upon becoming eligible for EMPLOYER contribution. Eligibility for EMPLOYER contribution follows completion of two months of state service under the WRS for permanent/project EMPLOYEES/Beyond Vision (aka WISCRAFT) or six months of state service for limited term EMPLOYEES. This does not apply to UW unclassified faculty/academic staff.
 - b. EMPLOYEES who chose coverage beginning as soon as possible have the option of changing HEALTH PLANS and/or coverage levels effective on the first of the month that the EMPLOYER premium contribution begins.
 - (3) For UW unclassified faculty/academic staff: Includes a teacher who is a participating EMPLOYEE and who is employed by the University of Wisconsin for an expected duration of not fewer than six months with at least a one-third full time appointment (UW Faculty). UW Faculty members are eligible for the State PREMIUM contribution beginning on the date coverage begins.
 - (4) For Graduate Assistants: If eligible, they may enroll for individual or family coverage in any of the available non-high deductible HEALTH PLANS. Their benefits/payroll/personnel office must receive the application within 30 days of the date of first eligible appointment. Health insurance coverage will be effective as of the first day of the month that occurs on or following the date of hire. If this is not the graduate assistant's first eligible appointment, they may still be eligible for the initial 30-day enrollment period if there was a 30-day employment break between appointments.
 - **Note:** If currently an active WRS participant, graduate assistant positions are **not** eligible for coverage under the graduate assistant program. For example, a WRS EMPLOYEE on a leave of absence could not gain graduate assistant coverage.

401 C) For the purposes of selecting a High Deductible Health Plan (HDHP), a completed application requires the submission and acceptance of a Health Savings Account (HSA) application to the third-party administrator. The HSA application must be submitted concurrently with the HDHP application.

401 D) EMPLOYEES who chose coverage beginning as soon as possible have the option of changing HEALTH PLANS and/or coverage levels effective on the first of the month that the state PREMIUM contribution begins. EMPLOYEES canceling coverage prior to the date that the state PREMIUM contribution begins may re-enroll with the coverage becoming effective on the first of the month that the EMPLOYER contribution begins.

401 E) For initial enrollment, if the new EMPLOYEE'S spouse is also an eligible state or participating WPE EMPLOYEE or ANNUITANT, there are several options available. Double coverage of a PARTICIPANT in either or both the state and local group health insurance program is not permitted.

- (1) If their spouse is already enrolled with individual coverage, the new EMPLOYEE may also elect individual coverage or elect family coverage in which case the spouse would have to submit an application to cancel their individual coverage in order to go onto the new EMPLOYEE'S family coverage.
- (2) If their spouse is already enrolled with family coverage, the new EMPLOYEE elects family coverage, in which case the spouse would have to submit an application to cancel their family coverage in order to be added onto the new EMPLOYEE'S family coverage.
- (3) If the parents are divorced and the child moves from household to household (for example, for the summer), the parents may file an application to remove the child from one contract and to the other.

402 Declining (Waiving) Coverage

402 A) An EMPLOYEE declining to enroll in the Group Health Insurance Program when initially eligible must make a waive election online through ETF's My Insurance Benefits system. Employees should be reminded that once declined, election of coverage later is limited to the onset of qualifying life events creating enrollment opportunities (refer to subchapter 403), or during the annual OPEN ENROLLMENT period for an effective date of January 1 of the following year.

402 B) An eligible EMPLOYEE may defer the selection of coverage if he/she is covered under another health insurance plan, or is a member of the US Armed Forces, or is a citizen of a country with national health care coverage comparable to the ACCESS PLAN as determined by ETF. ETF may permit an EMPLOYEE to cancel coverage or change from family to individual coverage if such coverage becomes newly available to them or their DEPENDENT. The request should be submitted to ETF before coverage is effective. If the EMPLOYEE or a DEPENDENT loses eligibility for that other coverage or the EMPLOYER'S contribution towards the other coverage ceases, the EMPLOYEE may elect coverage under any plan by filing an application with the EMPLOYER within 30 days of the loss of eligibility and by providing evidence satisfactory to ETF of the loss of eligibility. An EMPLOYEE enrolled for individual coverage, though eligible for family coverage, may change to family coverage if any eligible DEPENDENTS covered under the other plan lose eligibility for that coverage or the EMPLOYER'S contribution towards the other coverage ceases. The unrestricted enrollment opportunity is not available if a person remains eligible for coverage under a plan that replaces it without interruption of that person's coverage.

402 C) If permitted by state or federal law, as determined by ETF, an eligible SUBSCRIBER may defer or dis-enroll from coverage for themselves or a DEPENDENT if he/she is covered under medical assistance (Medicaid) (see 1-5 below), the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP), or TRICARE. A spouse may be dropped from family coverage if they are insured as an employee under an HDHP with an HSA that does not permit other disqualifying health coverage, that is, coverage under this program that would pay out-of-pocket health care expenses before meeting the spouse's employer sponsored plan deductible. ETF must be provided a copy of the spouse's employer sponsored plan documentation from the HDHP and the HSA that says the spouse cannot have any other group health insurance in order to be eligible for their employer's plan. This may include the Certificate of Coverage for the HDHP and HSA information.

Termination may be retroactive to the effective date of the other coverage upon request by the SUBSCRIBER. Family status changes under this provision remain subject to Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code. If the EMPLOYEE or DEPENDENT loses eligibility for that coverage or

becomes eligible for a premium assistance subsidy for this program, the EMPLOYEE may elect coverage under this section by filing an application with the EMPLOYER within 60 days of the loss of eligibility or the date it is determined the EMPLOYEE or DEPENDENT is eligible for premium assistance and by providing evidence satisfactory to ETF. For dis-enrollment due to CHIP or TRICARE, EMPLOYEE should provide proof of coverage.

For requested dis-enrollment due to Medicaid, the following must be provided for ETF review:

- (1) An explanation of why the SUBSCRIBER is requesting to drop the Medicaid enrolled PARTICIPANT. If it is due to provider network and/or claim payment issues, that should be described in detail.
- (2) Documentation showing Medicaid coverage including effective dates, member number, monthly premium and plan coverage (for example BadgerCare).
- (3) A Health Insurance Application/Change Form ((ET-2301) available on the ETF website and updated annually) requesting that the DEPENDENT's coverage be terminated.
- (4) An <u>Authorization to Disclose Medical Information (ET-7414)</u> that specifically authorized ETF to speak with Medicaid and/or Navitus. If a social worker is involved in the case, authorize ETF to speak with her/him and provide her/his contact information.
- (5) Note the child's relationship to the SUBSCRIBER, such as step-child or legal ward.

403 Enrollment Opportunities for Employees who Previously Declined or Canceled Coverage

403 A) EMPLOYEES who have declined coverage during a designated enrollment period can elect coverage either during the next OPEN ENROLLMENT period for an effective date of January 1 of the following year or due to a life event. An EMPLOYEE who deferred coverage may enroll if they have a new DEPENDENT because of birth, adoption, placement for adoption or marriage, provided they apply within 60 days of the birth, adoption or placement for adoption, or within 30 days of the marriage (refer to subchapter 102A 3). Coverage for this shall be effective on the date of termination of the prior plan or the date of the event. A quick reference guide is available in the It's Your Choice webpages, called the Life Events Guide.

Note: Afull month's PREMIUM is due for the month if coverage or change in coverage level is effective before the 16th of the month. Otherwise, the new PREMIUM rate goes into effect the following month.

Under federal law and by this contract, the following constitute qualifying life events that permit EMPLOYEES who previously declined or canceled coverage to enroll in any HEALTH PLAN without limitations:

- (1) Loss of Other Coverage: EMPLOYEES who declined coverage under the Group Health Insurance Program have an opportunity to enroll due to loss in the following circumstances:
 - (a) Coverage under another health insurance plan;
 - (b) Coverage under medical assistance (Medicaid);
 - (c) Coverage as a member of the US armed forces;

- (d) Coverage as a citizen of a country with national/universal health-care coverage comparable to the ACCESS PLAN (non-HDHP);
- (e) Complete loss of employer contribution for another health insurance program.
- (f) Divorce.
- (g) End of COBRA coverage.

Those who lose eligibility for the other coverage or the employer's entire premium contribution for the other coverage, may take advantage of a 30-day enrollment period, beginning on the date the other health insurance coverage terminates. This does not include voluntary cancellation of the other coverage. For example, non-payment of premiums, including for COBRA, is considered a voluntary loss of coverage.

EMPLOYEES should enroll online via ETF's My Insurance Benefits system, and upload information documenting the loss of coverage or employer premium contribution. All information must be received by the EMPLOYER within 30 days of the date the other coverage or the employer premium contribution ended. If all documentation is not readily available, submit the available items within the 30-day window. Follow up as soon as possible with any additional, required documents. Coverage will be effective the first of the month following application receipt by the EMPLOYER. Copies of the required documentation (described below) must be submitted to ETF for approval.

Note: The EMPLOYEE should complete and apply as soon as possible, even if they have not received the required documentation. The EMPLOYER needs to receive the application within the 30-day window of loss. Many times, the required documentation will be received outside of the 30-day enrollment window and the EMPLOYEE can secure the enrollment opportunity by submitting the application to the EMPLOYER prior to receiving the required documentation.

Coverage is effective on the day following the last day of the other coverage if filed within 30 days of the event. For example, if coverage ended on May 13th with the other plan, coverage under the state program would begin on May 14. If the notice of coverage loss is provided to the member late, coverage will be effective the first of the month following the date of notice.

Documentation that ETF requires includes the following items on letterhead from the previous insurer and/or the former employer where at least the insurer's document is dated and issued after termination of coverage. If separate parts of the information are provided from both the employer and the former insurer on different dates, (for example, your EMPLOYEE who lost coverage through his spouse provides a COBRA form from his spouse's former employer stating why coverage ended that is dated prior to the termination date, and the former insurer issues a letter after the termination date stating that coverage terminated on a preceding date), that assortment of documentation is acceptable.

The documentation on letterhead must include:

- (a) Who was covered (must list the name of the member who is requesting this special, late enrollment)
- (b) Name of Health Insurer
- (c) Subscriber name
- (d) Date coverage was terminated
- (e) Reason for the cancellation (that is voluntary such as due to non-payment of

premium (including for COBRA) vs. involuntary such as being laid off, fired, expiration of COBRA or someone who quit and isn't eligible to keep group coverage)

Note: This enrollment period is not available if the EMPLOYEE and/or their DEPENDENTS remain eligible for coverage under a health insurance plan that replaces the other plan without an interruption in coverage.

- (2) Marriage/Birth/Adoption/Permanent Legal Guardianship/ National Medical Support Notice/Paternity/Legal Custody Change: EMPLOYEES who declined coverage under the Group Health Insurance Program have an opportunity to enroll in individual or family coverage if they have a new dependent as a result of marriage, birth, adoption or placement for adoption, placement for permanent legal guardianship (legal ward), a court ordered National Medical Support Notice, or paternity. If documentation is required and not readily available, the EMPLOYEE should submit the application to the EMPLOYER before receiving the required documentation to secure the effective date of the enrollment opportunity (refer to subchapter 102A 3).
 - (a) For marriage You must terminate other coverage on the date of marriage or after. Coverage is effective on the date of marriage if an application is received within 30 days of that event date.
 - (b) For birth, adoption, placement for adoption, granting of permanent legal guardianship—coverage is effective on the date of birth, adoption, placement for adoption, or when permanent legal guardianship is granted if an application is received within 60 days of that event date.
 - (c) For paternity acknowledgement—coverage is effective on the first of the month following receipt of the application or if within 60 days of birth, retroactive to date of birth.
 - (d) For National Medical Support Notice—coverage is effective on the first of the month following the receipt of the application by the employer or the date specified on the Medical Support Notice. The application should be received within 60 days of the court ordered support notice.
 - (e) For legal custody change (joint, full or transfer) coverage is effective on the date of the event if an application is received, or online enrollment performed within 30 days of the event.
- (3) Increase in hours for LTEs and less than half-time employees: LTEs and less than half-time EMPLOYEES who initially decline health insurance coverage have a new enrollment opportunity each time their appointment's hours increase to half-time or more. These EMPLOYEES may enroll in any HEALTH PLAN without restriction and have 30 days from the date the EMPLOYER contribution increases to file online via My Insurance Benefits. Coverage is effective the first of the month on or after the EMPLOYER'S receipt of the application.

Example:

- Jamaal works in a 40% FTE WRS-eligible position. He declined to enroll in health insurance because he thought the premium was rather expensive, which was due to his employer only paying 50% of the premium. Jamaal's position will be increasing to a 100% FTE position.
- This change in FTE from less than-half-time to half-time or more creates an enrollment opportunity for Jamaal, and—because the position is now half-time or more—he will be eligible for the full EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution.
- Because his health insurance premium is now more affordable with the full EMPLOYER
PREMIUM contribution, Jamaal enrolls in health insurance.

- (4) **Current employee becomes a graduate assistant or employee-in-training at the University of Wisconsin employer**: Under Wis. Stat. § 40.52 (3), University of Wisconsin graduate assistants, employees-in-training, short-term academic staff, fellows and scholars are eligible for health insurance under this program. A new EMPLOYEE can apply for coverage by submitting a completed application to their EMPLOYER within 30 days of their date of hire requesting coverage to be effective immediately upon the first of the month on or after their EMPLOYER'S receipt of their application. A graduate assistant is eligible for the EMPLOYER contribution toward the PREMIUM upon hire.
 - (a) If this is not the graduate assistant's first eligible appointment, they may still be eligible for the "initial" 30-day enrollment period if they had a 30-day employment break between appointments.
 - (b) If an EMPLOYEE enrolled undergraduate assistant coverage becomes eligible for and enrolled in any WRS position with any state agency or local employer, they cannot be enrolled under graduate assistant coverage or retain graduate assistant coverage (§ 40.22 (4), Wis. Stat.).
 - (c) Example:
 - Becca works in a 40% FTE WRS-eligible position. She declined to enroll in health insurance because she thought the premium was rather expensive, which was due to her EMPLOYER only paying 50% of the PREMIUM.
 - Becca is also going to school to get her master's degree, and she was recently offered a position as a graduate assistant. This new position creates an enrollment opportunity for Becca, but she must quit her current 40% position to be eligible for the full EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution in that the graduate assistant position.
 - Because her graduate assistant health insurance PREMIUM is now more affordable with the full EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution, Becca quits her 40% WRS-eligible position and enrolls in health insurance.
 - Or, Becca does not quit her WRS-eligible job, accepts the graduate assistant job, and is not able to take health insurance in either position until OPEN ENROLLMENT, when she could enroll under the WRS-eligible position.
- (5) Eligible adult child loses other coverage or employer contribution for it: A SUBSCRIBER who does not request coverage for an adult child when first eligible under Wis. Stat. § 632.885, will thereafter be limited to enrolling the child when the child becomes newly eligible due to the loss of eligibility for other coverage or the loss of employer contribution for the other coverage. The SUBSCRIBER can add the DEPENDENT by filing an application with the EMPLOYER within 30 days after the event and coverage for the DEPENDENT will be effective on the event date. If notice of loss of coverage is not timely, the SUBSCRIBER can add the DEPENDENT by filing an application with the EMPLOYER within 30 days after receipt of the notice and coverage for the DEPENDENT will be effective on the epilcation. This paragraph does not prevent a SUBSCRIBER from adding the eligible DEPENDENT during the OPEN ENROLLMENT period for coverage effective the following January 1.
- (6) Escrow Sick Leave: If an EMPLOYEE who deferred coverage wants to preserve sick leave credits for later use, they must enroll in the ACCESS PLAN (non-HDHP) 30 days prior to retirement. After one month of EMPLOYEE coverage, they may cancel and escrow their sick leave credits or they may continue this coverage. If an EMPLOYEE wants to retire, for example, as of April 15, they need to be insured as an EMPLOYEE in the non-HDHP ACCESS PLAN as of April first, then their ANNUITANT coverage would begin as of May first. The application must be

submitted no later than the first day coverage would be effective.

(7) Leave of Absence: Any insured EMPLOYEE for whom coverage lapses, or who allows family coverage to lapse during the leave of absence but continues individual coverage, as a result of non-payment of PREMIUM may reinstate coverage by filing an application with the EMPLOYER within 30 days after the return to work (see 701B). Coverage is effective the 1st day of the month on or after the date the EMPLOYER receives the application. The EMPLOYEE becomes eligible for the EMPLOYER contribution toward PREMIUM for the coverage month the leave of absence ends. Also, see section 701.

404 Applying for Coverage

Employer Responsibilities:

404 A) Verify the EMPLOYEE'S eligibility for group health insurance coverage (refer to subchapter 301.) See Life Change Events and Documentation Requirements ET-2846.

404 B) Provide the EMPLOYEE with the annual *Health Benefits* Decision Guides, available on the ETF website and updated annually (please see ET-2107 (actives) and ET-2108 (ANNUITANTS and continuants)). The Decision Guides provide information on what's changing, health insurance rates, uniform benefits and plan availability for the plan year. Inform the EMPLOYEE of the deadline for applying via My Insurance Benefits. Each eligible EMPLOYEE must submit an election (online or paper) to the employer even if declining coverage. EMPLOYEE instructions appear in the online My Insurance Benefits User Guide.

404 C) After the **EMPLOYEE** submits their application (online via My Insurance Benefits) the **EMPLOYER** will review and approve if appropriate. The EMPLOYER may reference the My Insurance Benefits Administration Guide for instructions.

405 Primary Care Provider or Primary Care Clinic

If a SUBSCRIBER files an application during a prescribed enrollment period listing a PCP/PCC that is not in-network with the selected HEALTH PLAN, the HEALTH PLAN must notify the SUBSCRIBER within five business days and aid the PARTICIPANT in selecting an in-network PCP/PCC. If the SUBSCRIBER is not responsive to the HEALTH PLAN'S efforts, the HEALTH PLAN will assign a PCP/PCC, notify the PARTICIPANT in writing, and provide instructions for changing the assigned PCP/PCC.

In the event a SUBSCRIBER chose the wrong HEALTH PLAN, they may be allowed to correct their selection to one which has that physician or clinic available or to change physician or clinic selected, upon notice to the EMPLOYER that the error occurred and as approved by ETF. The HEALTH PLAN change shall be effective the later of first of the month following receipt of the application or the EFFECTIVE DATE of the original application.

406 Insurance Cards

SUBSCRIBERS will receive an ID card from the HEALTH PLAN for use in obtaining medical services and a separate ID card from the pharmacy benefit manager (PBM) for use in filling prescriptions. (Refer to subchapter 207 for further information about the PBM). PARTICIPANT identification numbers are different on each card. The eight-digit ID number appearing on the pharmacy ID card is the PARTICIPANT'S member ID.

The application process should be submitted/entered at least one month prior to the coverage effective date, whenever possible, to allow sufficient time for the HEALTH PLAN and the PBM to issue the ID cards to the SUBSCRIBER prior to the effective date.

SUBSCRIBERS can contact the HEALTH PLAN and the PBM directly to request additional ID cards. Phone numbers are listed in the health benefits materials at <u>etf.wi.gov</u>.

Subscribers can contact the HEALTH PLAN directly to change their primary care physician or clinic.

Chapter 5 – Changing Coverage

- 501 Status Changes
- 502 Changing Plans Due to a Residential Move
- 503 Changing Health Plans
- 504 Changing from Single to Family Coverage
- 505 Changing from Family to Single Coverage
- 506 Adding Dependents
- 507 <u>Removing Dependents</u>
- 508 <u>Considerations When Both Spouses Are Employed by the State, the</u> <u>University of WI, or One or Both Are Annuitants</u>
- 509 <u>Considerations When One Spouse is Employed by a Local Employer in</u> <u>the WPE Group Health Insurance Program or Other Non-State Employer</u>

501 Life Event Changes

501 A) There may be opportunities during the course of a year which allow SUBSCRIBERS to change coverage outside the initial enrollment opportunity. If there is a status change within the limitations imposed by this contract and statute, the SUBSCRIBER may be able to change HEALTH PLANS, add DEPENDENTS, remove DEPENDENTS, or change from individual to family coverage or family to individual coverage.

Status change opportunities are provided via etf.wi.gov in the Life Events Guide include:

- (1) Move from service area (change HEALTH PLAN only).
- (2) Birth, adoption or placement for adoption.
- (3) Marriage (opposite or same sex).
- (4) Establishment of a permanent legal guardianship.
- (5) National Medical Support Notice (NMSN) or paternity acknowledgment.
- (6) Loss of other coverage for EMPLOYEE or DEPENDENTS.
- (7) Divorce.
- (8) Spouse to spouse transfer.
- (9) Disability of DEPENDENT.
- (10) Open enrollment period.
- (11) Legal custody change

These status changes are explained and their limitations clarified in the following sections.

501 B) The difference in PREMIUM between individual and family coverage for that month shall be due only if the change is effective before the 16th of the month. ANNUITANTS and CONTINUANTS for whom the EMPLOYER makes no contributions toward PREMIUM shall submit the application to ETF.

501 C) Changing the PARTICIPANT'S gender of record requires the PARTICIPANT to submit a copy of the *Address/Name/Gender Change* form (ET-2815) to the EMPLOYER or ETF. My Insurance Benefits is able to accept male, female and unspecified for sex. ETF is typically able to process requests within 30 days of receipt.

Document Submittal Instructions: The participant may submit the ET-2815 as follows.

1. Active EMPLOYEES:

Submit the document to human resources or benefits person at work.

2. Active EMPLOYEES' DEPENDENTS:

- a. Submit the document to human resources or benefits person at work; or
- b. Submit the documents directly to ETF following the instructions for retirees below.
- 3. **Retirees and DEPENDENTS:** Submit the document directly to ETF using one of the methods below:
 - a. Securely via Box through ETF's website
 - b. U.S. Postal Service: WI Dept of ETF, P.O. Box 7931, Madison WI 53707-7931
 - c. In Person: WI Dept of ETF, 4822 Madison Yards Way, Madison, WI 53705-9100
 - d. Fax to 608-267-4549

502 Changing Plans Due to a Residential Move

When a SUBSCRIBER moves for a minimum of three months, they have an enrollment opportunity to change HEALTH PLANS (including, for example, from an HDHP to non-HDHP), even if their current plan remains available in the county to which the SUBSCRIBER moved. (A move from one medical facility to another medical facility is not considered a residential move.) The relocating SUBSCRIBER must notify their EMPLOYER (retirees contact ETF) and then make the change online in My Insurance Benefits. Retirees may submit a *Health Insurance Application/Change Form*. Changes must be sent within 30 days before or after the move. If the SUBSCRIBER moved to a state that does not border Wisconsin, they should select the ACCESS PLAN. Coverage will be effective with the new plan the first of the month on or after either the submission of the electronic change by the SUBSCRIBER in My Insurance Benefits or the receipt of the *Health Insurance Application/Change Form* by ETF.

If the application to change plans is not received within 30 days before or after the move, the SUBSCRIBER cannot change HEALTH PLANS until the annual OPEN ENROLLMENT period or until they experience another qualifying life event as outlined later in this chapter.

A SUBSCRIBER not wishing to change plans due to the move may continue with their current plan. They should be aware they may have to drive to the former location in order to have providers that are in-network. The EMPLOYEE should still go online to My Insurance Benefits and update their address within 30 days before or after the move. Retirees should submit a *Health Insurance Application/Change Form* to ETF.

503 Changing Health Plans

503 A) The following SUBSCRIBERS may change HEALTH PLANS after the event if an application is submitted within 30 days of the event. Coverage with the new HEALTH PLAN will be effective the first day of the calendar month, on or after the date the EMPLOYER (ETF for retirees) receives the application. Also see 401D.

An insured EMPLOYEE, ANNUITANT or CONTINUANT who is:

- 1. Adding one or more DEPENDENTS to the policy due to marriage, birth, adoption, placement for adoption, National Medical Support Notice, establishment of paternity, guardianship or legal custody change
- 2. Dropping one or more DEPENDENTS from a policy due to a divorce
- 3. Having an involuntary loss of other coverage (for example being laid off, fired, or someone who quit and isn't eligible to keep group coverage) or complete loss of employer contribution for the other coverage (including loss of a DEPENDENT'S coverage or employer contribution toward other coverage)
- 4. A less than half time status EMPLOYEE who gains more EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution toward their coverage.
- 5. An EMPLOYEE loses a significant share of EMPLOYER contribution toward their coverage (e.g. full time to less than half time).
- 6. For ANNUITANTS only: obtaining Medicare Part A and/or B coverage. Also see 503B.

503 B) Retirees (existing or new) or their DEPENDENTS enroll in Medicare

 When a PARTICIPANT on a retiree contract becomes enrolled in Medicare, the SUBSCRIBER may change HEALTH PLANS if an application is submitted within 30 days of the Medicare effective date (it may be up to 3 months in advance). Coverage in the new plan begins the first of the month following the date the SUBSCRIBER's application is received by ETF (but no earlier than Medicare's effective date).

For example, the PARTICIPANT'S Medicare is effective October 1, but the SUBSCRIBER does not submit the request to change HEALTH PLANS until October 5. The effective date for their selected plan, in this case Medicare Advantage, will be November 1. For the month of October, the member(s) will remain in their current plan. Their benefits will change to Medicare coordinated coverage for October. They will get ID cards for this coverage from their current plan. **Note:** To be permitted the October 1st enrollment date, a Health Insurance Application/Change for Retirees (ET-2331) must be submitted to ETF prior to the effective date. Once My Insurance Benefits is operational, if the SUBSCRIBER cannot electronically submit an application in September, they should submit a paper application that month or earlier in order to have an October 1 plan change.

- 2. When an EMPLOYEE terminates employment and begins their coverage as an ANNUITANT, and they and/or their DEPENDENT(s) are age 65 or older, the following may happen as long as the PARTICIPANT(s) eligible for Medicare enroll in Parts A and B to be effective the first of the month following their termination of employment:
 - a. The PARTICIPANT(s) will remain with their current HEALTH PLAN but under Medicare coordinated coverage.
 - b. The SUBSCRIBER may change HEALTH PLANS when they or a family member newly enroll in Medicare. Coverage in the new plan begins the first of the month following the date the SUBSCRIBER's application is received by ETF (but no earlier than Medicare's effective date).

For example, the PARTICIPANT's Medicare is effective October 1, but the SUBSCRIBER does not submit the request to change HEALTH PLANS until October 5. The effective date, in this case Medicare Advantage, will be November 1. For the month of October, the

PARTICIPANT(s) will remain in their current plan. Their benefits will change to Medicare coordinated coverage for October. They will get ID cards for this coverage from their current plan. **Note**: To be permitted the October 1st enrollment date, a Health Insurance Application/Change for Retirees (ET-2331) must be submitted to ETF prior to the effective date. Once My Insurance Benefits is operational, if the SUBSCRIBER cannot electronically submit an application in September, they should submit a paper application that month or earlier in order to have an October 1 plan change.

504 Changing from Individual to Family Coverage

Documentation Guidelines: ETF has the responsibility to provide information as needed for federal, state and/or contractual requirements. The EMPLOYER must exercise the same level of due diligence. The EMPLOYER/EMPLOYEE relationship is the most effective way to gather the needed information. The EMPLOYER should document their attempts in requesting the required information (refer to subchapter 102A 3).

One example is that the law requires SSNs to be reported on federal form 1095-B. HEALTH PLANS provide federal form 1095-B to your EMPLOYEES and to the Internal Revenue Service. The information from the form will be used by EMPLOYEES to prepare their individual income tax return. As necessary, ETF or the HEALTH PLAN will reach out to verify Social Security numbers of PARTICIPANTS.

A Social Security number or Individual Taxpayer Identification Number (ITIN) is required for any DEPENDENT over the age of one for tax purposes. If the DEPENDENT does not have an SSN or ITIN, an EMPLOYER developed affidavit should be completed by the PARTICIPANT or parent and submitted to the EMPLOYER.

Another example is if adding children and documentation such as a birth certificate is not on file for previously covered DEPENDENTS, it must be provided. See Life Change Events and Documentation Requirements ET-2846 for more information.

504 A) A SUBSCRIBER can change from individual to family coverage in several situations outside of the OPEN ENROLLMENT period.

The following are qualifying HIPAA events or are otherwise permissible life events:

- (1) Birth.
- (2) Adoption.
- (3) Placement for adoption.
- (4) Marriage.
- (5) Receives a National Medical Support Notice or paternity acknowledgment.
- (6) Transfer or change of custody.
- (7) Establishes a permanent legal guardianship.
- (8) Involuntary loss of other coverage.
- (9) Loss of entire employer contribution, (Note: layoff is not a reason to change from individual to family coverage as your EMPLOYER contribution continues as described in <u>the Sick Leave</u> <u>Conversion Program Employer Manual (ET-1170)</u>.)
- (10) Has a DEPENDENT older than age 26 who is newly disabled.
- (11)In accordance with Wis. Stat. § 40.51 (2), an EMPLOYEE who enrolls for individual coverage within 30 days following the date of hire, may change to family coverage during the enrollment

period offered as a result of becoming eligible for EMPLOYER contribution toward PREMIUM.

(12)A less than half time status EMPLOYEE enrolled in individual coverage who gains more EMPLOYER PREMIUM contribution may change to family coverage within 30 days following the increase in EMPLOYER contribution.

The SUBSCRIBER must go online to My Insurance Benefits and add the new DEPENDENT(s) for the appropriate reason. Retirees must submit a *Health Insurance Application/ Change Form* (ET-2301) available on the ETF website and updated annually) to ETF. Several of the above events also allow the EMPLOYEE to change health plans under Internal Revenue Code Section 125.

504 B) The following guidelines describe the restrictions placed on the enrollment for these events and the conditions under which they may be restricted.

1) **Marriage:** Online enrollment must be submitted within 30 days from the event date. A SUBSCRIBER with individual coverage may change to family coverage. Coverage is effective on the date of marriage if an application is received within 30 days of that event date.

Upon marriage between parties who are both employed by or retired from the state (including the University of Wisconsin) or a participating Wisconsin Public Employer, both may retain or select individual coverage (no plan change is allowed) or one may retain or select family coverage under one of their current plans that will cover the other spouse and any eligible DEPENDENTS. Double coverage of an PARTICIPANT in either or both the state and local group health insurance program is not permitted.

Cancellation of individual coverage and the change to family coverage can be coordinated provided one of the applications is received timely. If the application to cancel the individual coverage and/or the application to change to family coverage is not received timely, the change to family can only occur during the OPEN ENROLLMENT period.

The SUBSCRIBER also has the opportunity to change HEALTH PLANS within 30 days of the marriage, provided their application is submitted within those 30 days. The change in HEALTH PLAN will be effective the first of the month on or after receipt of the application.

2) Birth, Adoption or Placement for Adoption, or Establishment of Permanent Legal Guardianship: An application must be submitted within 60 days after the event.

If the application is received after 60 days, contact the Employer Insurance Unit. Generally, a SUBSCRIBER with individual coverage must submit the application to add a DEPENDENT and change to family coverage within a 60-day time frame to be effective on the event date. If an application is not submitted within this time frame, the SUBSCRIBER cannot change to family coverage until the OPEN ENROLLMENT period unless another qualifying life event occurs in the interim.

Note: An application must be completed in a timely manner.

Effective January 1, 2025, SUBSCRIBERS who want to cover DEPENDENTS must provide documentation supporting the birth, etc., for any newly added dependents. This applies even if the SUBSCRIBER had previously insured the DEPENDENT(s). SUBSCRIBERS must cover all eligible DEPENDENTS. Documentation requirements are outlined in the *Life Change Events and Documentation Requirements (ET-2846)* available at etf.wi.gov.

The SUBSCRIBER has the opportunity to change HEALTH PLANS within 30 days of birth, adoption, placement for adoption or establishment of permanent legal guardianship, provided the application to do so is submitted within the 30-day time frame. The change will be effective the first of the month on or after receipt of the application.

3) **Involuntary Loss of Coverage or Complete Loss of Employer Contribution:** Application must be received within 30 days before or after a DEPENDENT has an involuntary loss of other coverage (such as being laid off, fired, expiration of COBRA or someone who quit and isn't eligible to keep group coverage) or completely loses employer contribution for the other coverage. If the SUBSCRIBER'S DEPENDENT(s) lost other coverage or lost the entire employer contribution toward their coverage, the SUBSCRIBER may change from individual to family coverage within the specified time frame. Coverage becomes effective on the date the other coverage terminates.

Documentation supporting the loss of coverage or employer contribution is required as outlined in the *Life Change Events and Documentation Requirements (ET-2846)* available at etf.wi.gov.

ETF requires documentation including the following items on letterhead from the previous insurer and/or the former employer dated and issued before or after termination of coverage. If separate parts of the information are provided from both the employer and the former insurer on different dates, (for example, your EMPLOYEE who lost coverage through his spouse provides a COBRA form from his spouse's former employer stating why coverage ended that is dated prior to the termination date, and the former insurer issues a letter after the termination date stating that coverage terminated on a preceding date), that assortment of documentation is acceptable.

The documentation on letterhead must include:

- Who was covered (must list the name of the member who is requesting this special, late enrollment)
- b) Name of Health Insurer
- c) Subscriber name
- d) Date coverage was terminated
- e) Reason for the cancellation (that is voluntary such as due to non-payment of premium (including for COBRA) vs. involuntary such as being laid off, fired, expiration of COBRA or someone who quit and isn't eligible to keep group coverage)

Note: The EMPLOYEE should complete and apply as soon as possible, even if they have not received the required documentation. Many times, the required documentation will be received outside of the 30-day enrollment window and the EMPLOYEE can secure the enrollment opportunity by submitting the application to the EMPLOYER prior to receiving the required documentation.

4) **Paternity Acknowledgment:** When an acknowledgment of paternity is filed within 60 days of the birth, and an application is received within the 60-day time frame, family coverage is effective

on the date of birth. Beyond the 60-day time frame, coverage is effective the first of the month on or after receipt of the application.

Documentation supporting the paternity acknowledgment is required as outlined in the *Life Change Events and Documentation Requirements (ET-2846)* available on the ETF website.

5) **National Medical Support Notice (NMSN):** NMSN occurs when a court orders the parent in question to provide coverage for their child(ren). Coverage is effective the first of the month on or after receipt of the application **or** the date specified on the NMSN, if one is specified.

If the EMPLOYEE is eligible, the EMPLOYER is required to enroll the child or children as instructed in the notice. However, the EMPLOYER must adhere to limitations imposed on withholding as mandated by withholding laws of the state where the EMPLOYEE is principally employed.

In addition to the NMSN (serving as required documentation), the employee must enroll online through My Insurance Benefits to add the children named in the order to coverage. See 506 E for details.

6) Legal Custody Change: When a court order lists custody either full, joint or a transfer, coverage for the DEPENDENT(s) will be effective on the date of the event if an application is received within 30 days of the event.

Documentation supporting the custody change is required as outlined in the Life Change Events and Documentation Requirements (ET-2846) online at etf.wi.gov.

7) Disabled Dependent (child age 26 or older): Coverage is effective the date the HEALTH PLAN approves the DEPENDENT'S disabled status.

The SUBSCRIBER must submit an application which ETF will forward to the HEALTH PLAN to have them complete their disability review process. When the HEALTH PLAN has reviewed the child's disability status, ETF will update the coverage accordingly.

Documentation to support the disability is required as outlined in the *Life Change Events* and *Documentation Requirements (ET-2846) online*.

505 Changing from Family to Individual Coverage

An EMPLOYEE can change from family to individual coverage in several situations outside of the OPEN ENROLLMENT period, provided they have experienced a family status change/event that allows the change under the plan or they have experienced a HIPAA qualifying life event. An EMPLOYEE can change from family to individual coverage if their PREMIUMS are deducted pre-tax and they experience a HIPAA qualifying life event or a status change such as a divorce, their last DEPENDENT becomes ineligible for other coverage, all DEPENDENTS become eligible for and enroll in other coverage, or their last eligible DEPENDENT becomes eligible for and enrolls in other coverage. If an EMPLOYEE'S PREMIUMS are deducted post-tax or they are an ANNUITANT, they may change to individual coverage at any time and typically, coverage will end the last day of the month. See below and subsection 508 for more information.

The SUBSCRIBER must go online to My Insurance Benefits to remove their dependent(s) using the "change family to individual coverage" reason from the drop-down listing.

The following guidelines describe the restrictions placed on the enrollment for these various events and the conditions under which they may be restricted.

505 A) Divorce: EMPLOYEES are required under the Patient Rights and Responsibilities section of health benefits materials, to promptly notify their EMPLOYER of a divorce in order to properly terminate coverage and have COBRA continuation offered to the former spouse. Refer to Chapter 9. (Retirees should notify ETF.) Claims paid for ineligible dependents may become the responsibility of the EMPLOYEE or retiree.

The EMPLOYEE or retiree must submit an application within 30 days of the divorce and individual coverage is effective the later of the first of the month:

- (1) in which the COBRA vendor provides notification of continuation rights
- or
- (2) in which the date of entry of judgment of divorce is entered/final with the clerk of courts.

Documentation to support the divorce may be required as outlined in the *Life Change Events and Documentation Requirements (ET-2846) online*. The SUBSCRIBER, as well as the ex-spouse, has the opportunity to change HEALTH PLANS within 30 days of divorce provided their application is submitted within the 30-day time frame. The change in HEALTH PLAN will be effective the first of the month on or after receipt of the application to change HEALTH PLANS.

If ETF receives a Domestic Relations Order (DRO or QDRO) for an EMPLOYEE and does not have a COBRA Notice on file for the ex-spouse, ETF will reach out to the employer by email and ask the employer to remove the ex-spouse and any dependents (if applicable) from the contract.

Note: If a SUBSCRIBER would like to enroll a new spouse that is different from the previous spouse, the new spouse must wait six months from the date of divorce before being eligible for coverage.

505 B) Last Dependent Becomes Ineligible for Coverage: This occurs when the last covered DEPENDENT reaches age 26, if not disabled. The EMPLOYEE should notify the EMPLOYER within 60 days of the DEPENDENT losing eligibility. My Insurance Benefits automatically terminates the aging out DEPENDENT'S coverage 90 days prior to the last of the month in which they turn 26.

If the EMPLOYEE does not notify the EMPLOYER of the DEPENDENT'S loss of eligibility within 60 days, or the EMPLOYER does not track aging out dependents, there are invoice consequences. The EMPLOYER will be limited to two months of PREMIUM refund paid prior to the current month of coverage for the difference between family and individual coverage (refer to section 212).

Example: DEPENDENT ages out February 23; EMPLOYER is not notified or does not check My Insurance Benefits until July 14; EMPLOYER invoice can only be refunded for May, June, and July. The change to individual coverage will be retroactive to the end of the month the last DEPENDENT lost eligibility. In the example, individual coverage will be effective March 1.

Under federal law, if notification of the loss of eligibility is not reported to the EMPLOYER within 60 days of the event that caused the loss of eligibility, or the date the coverage ended, the right to Continuation/Conversion Coverage (COBRA) is lost.

505 C) All Dependents or Last Eligible Dependent Become(s) Eligible for and Enroll(s) in Other Coverage: This occurs when the EMPLOYEE'S DEPENDENTS all enroll in other group coverage, such as insurance through a spouse's employer, or their last DEPENDENT becomes eligible for other coverage. The application to change to individual coverage must be submitted within 30 days of the date the DEPENDENT(s) enrolled in other coverage. If the application is not received within 30 days, the EMPLOYEE is limited to the OPEN ENROLLMENT period to remove these DEPENDENTS. The new coverage will be effective the first of the month on or after the application is received.

Documentation to support the eligibility for the other coverage is required as outlined in the *Life Change Events and Documentation Requirements (ET-2846) online*.

505 D) Employee's appointment changes from full time to less than half time resulting in significant change in employer contribution:

An EMPLOYEE whose appointment is changing from full time to less than half time may change from family to individual coverage. The application must be submitted no later than 30 days following the appointment change. Coverage will be effective the first of the month following date of position change (unless change date is the first of the month, then coverage is effective the first of the month).

506 Adding Dependents

DEPENDENTS can be added to an existing family contract outside the OPEN ENROLLMENT period for the following reasons. Several of these events also allow the EMPLOYEE to change HEALTH PLANS under Internal Revenue Code Section 125. A Social Security number or Individual Taxpayer Identification Number (ITIN) is required for any DEPENDENT over the age of one for tax purposes. If the DEPENDENT does not have an SSN or ITIN, an EMPLOYER developed affidavit should be completed by the PARTICIPANT or parent and submitted to the EMPLOYER.

If adding DEPENDENTS and documentation such as a marriage or birth certificate is not on file for previously covered dependents, it must be requested and provided (refer to subchapter 102A 3). Documentation to support the eligibility for the other coverage is required as outlined in the *Life Change Events and Documentation Requirements (ET-2846) online*.

506 A) Marriage: When family coverage is already in place, the application to add a spouse and DEPENDENT children must be received within 30 days of the date of marriage, coverage for the new DEPENDENTS will be effective on the event date. If the application was not received within 30 days and the marriage was not reported, but family coverage was in place, the spouse and any of their minor DEPENDENT children will be added upon notice to ETF. Coverage will be effective the first of the month following receipt by the EMPLOYER. Refer to 506H "Eligible Dependent Left Off Original Application" below for exceptions.

The SUBSCRIBER also has the opportunity to change HEALTH PLANS within 30 days of the marriage, provided the application to do so is submitted within the 30-day time frame. The change in HEALTH PLAN will be effective the first of the month on or after receipt of the application.

506 B) Birth or Adoption/Placement for Adoption / Establishment of Permanent Legal Guardianship: If family coverage is already in place, the application to add the DEPENDENT child(ren) or ward(s) must be received within 60 days after the event. (If the application is received after 60 days, contact EIU.)

Coverage will be effective the date of the event. If an application is not submitted within this time frame,

generally the EMPLOYEE cannot change from individual to family coverage until the OPEN ENROLLMENT period unless they have another life event occur and submit the application in a timely manner. Refer to 506H "Eligible Dependent Left Off Original Application" below for exceptions.

Documentation to support the adoption or placement for adoption or the establishment of permanent legal guardianship is required as outlined in the *Life Change Events and Documentation Requirements (ET-2846)* available online.

Effective January 1, 2025, SUBSCRIBERS who want to cover DEPENDENTS must provide documentation supporting the birth, etc., for any newly added DEPENDENTS. This applies even if the SUBSCRIBER had previously insured the DEPENDENT(s). SUBSCRIBERS must cover all eligible DEPENDENTS.

The SUBSCRIBER also has the opportunity to change HEALTH PLANS within 30 days of birth, adoption, or placement for adoption (not establishment of legal guardianship), provided the application to do so is submitted within those 30 days. The change in HEALTH PLAN will be effective the first of the month on or after receipt of the application .

For EMPLOYEES who terminate after taking incomplete action to add a DEPENDENT child (lacking a birth certificate or other required documentation), the former EMPLOYEE will have 90 days to submit the documentation or the change to add the child will be deleted and coverage will not be effective.

506 C) Dependent Involuntary Loss of Other Coverage or Complete Loss of Employer

Contribution: If family coverage is in place, an application must be received within 30 days before or after a DEPENDENT has an involuntary loss of other coverage (such as being laid off, fired, expiration of COBRA, someone who quit and isn't eligible to keep group coverage or after divorce, DEPENDENTS who were insured as step-children by the former spouse) or completely loses employer contribution. Because an EMPLOYEE'S DEPENDENT(s) lost other coverage or the entire employer contribution toward coverage, the EMPLOYEE may add their DEPENDENT to the existing family coverage within the specified time frame (refer to subchapter 102A 3).

If an application is not submitted within this time frame, the EMPLOYEE cannot change to family coverage until the OPEN ENROLLMENT period unless another life event occurs in the interim. Refer to 506H "Eligible Dependent Left Off Original Application" below for exceptions.

Documentation supporting the loss of coverage or employer contribution is required as outlined in the *Life Change Events and Documentation Requirements (ET-2846) online*. ETF requires documentation including the following items on letterhead from the previous insurer and/or the former employer where at least the insurer's document is dated and issued after termination of coverage. If separate parts of the information are provided from both the employer and the former insurer on different dates, (for example, your EMPLOYEE who lost coverage through his spouse provides a COBRA form from his spouse's former employer stating why coverage ended that is dated prior to the termination date, and the former insurer issues a letter after the termination date stating that coverage terminated on a preceding date), that assortment of documentation is acceptable. The documentation on letterhead must include:

- (1) Who was covered (must list the name of the member who is requesting this special, late enrollment)
- (2) Name of Health Insurer
- (3) Subscriber name

- (4) Date coverage was terminated
- (5) Reason for the cancellation (that is voluntary such as due to non-payment of premium (including for COBRA) vs. involuntary such as being laid off, fired, expiration of COBRA or someone who quit and isn't eligible to keep group coverage)

506 D) Paternity Acknowledgment: If family coverage is already in place, coverage for the DEPENDENT(s) will be effective on the date of birth if an acknowledgment of paternity is filed and an application is received within 60 days of the birth. If more than 60 days have elapsed, coverage will be effective on the first of the month on or after receipt of the application.

Documentation supporting the paternity acknowledgment is required as outlined in the *Life Change Events and Documentation Requirements (ET-2846) online*.

506 E) National Medical Support Notice (NMSN): The NMSN is a federal requirement used to enforce medical support orders for minor children. It is to be used throughout the United States to enroll children in employment related health insurance coverage. NMSN occurs when a court orders the parent in question to provide coverage for their child(ren). Coverage is effective the first of the month on or after receipt of the application or the date specified on the NMSN, if one is specified.

The NMSN is a qualified medical child support order; therefore, the EMPLOYEE does not have a choice to not enroll children named in the NMSN. If health care coverage is available and the EMPLOYEE is eligible, the EMPLOYER is required to enroll the child or children as instructed in the notice. However, the EMPLOYER must adhere to limitations imposed on withholding as mandated by withholding laws of the state where the EMPLOYEE is principally employed. This is described in the following paragraph.

The EMPLOYEE is required to enroll their eligible children named in the NSMN in any medical insurance the EMPLOYER has available for them. When the EMPLOYER gets the NMSN, they will have to determine whether the amount of the EMPLOYEE'S child support order and the amount of the medical insurance premium, added together, will be more than the percent they are allowed to withhold from the EMPLOYEE'S paycheck under the federal Consumer Credit Protection Act. If the insurance and child support together equal more than this amount, the EMPLOYER will not enroll the EMPLOYEE'S child(ren) in medical insurance.

EMPLOYERS should make a copy of PART A of the NSMN (two pages), keep the original for your files and return the copy to the Issuing Agency with the response page completed.

If an EMPLOYEE chooses to object, the EMPLOYEE must contact the issuing local child support agency as instructed in the NMSN he/she received. The EMPLOYER must still comply with the NMSN regardless of whether an objection has been made by the EMPLOYEE. In addition to the NMSN (serving as required documentation), the EMPLOYEE must add the children named in the order to coverage using My Insurance Benefits online. The EMPLOYER must file an application on behalf of the EMPLOYEE if the EMPLOYEE fails to comply with the NMSN. If the EMPLOYEE refuses to sign the application, the EMPLOYER must indicate that.

506 F) Legal Custody Change If family coverage is already in place, coverage for the DEPENDENT(s) will be effective on the date of the event if an application is received within 30 days of the event.

Documentation supporting the custody change is required as outlined in the *Life Change Events and Documentation Requirements (ET-2846) online.*

506 G) Disabled Dependent (child age 26 or older): If family coverage is already in place, coverage is effective the date the HEALTH PLAN approves the DEPENDENT'S disabled status.

The SUBSCRIBER must submit an application or electronic request which ETF will forward to the HEALTH PLAN to have them complete their disability review process. When the HEALTH PLAN has reviewed the child's disability status, ETF will update the coverage accordingly.

506 H) Eligible Dependent Left Off Original Application: If family coverage is already in place, spouses and minor children who were left off the original application can be added to coverage prospectively if the following requirements are fulfilled in compliance with this contract and statute (refer to subchapter 102A 3).

The relevant contract and statutory provisions follow:

Any DEPENDENT eligible for BENEFITS who is not listed on an application for coverage will be provided BENEFITS based on the date of notification with coverage effective the first of the month following receipt of the subsequent application by the EMPLOYER, except as required under Wis. Stat. § § 632.895 (5) and 632.896 and as specified in 403 A) 5.

506 I) Coverage Beyond Age 26 and Not Disabled: A DEPENDENT who was a full-time, postsecondary student younger than age 26 at the time they were called to active duty with the military, can continue health coverage provided they apply to an institution of higher education as a full-time student within 12 months of the date they are discharged from active duty.

Documentation to support this status is required and would include a copy of the class schedule prior to deployment, a copy of their discharge papers (DD-214), and a copy of their current class schedule.

507 Removing Dependents

DEPENDENTS can be removed from family coverage for a limited number of reasons outside the OPEN ENROLLMENT period. These include the following reasons:

507 A) Divorce: Upon divorce, an enrollment change request must be processed before the ex-spouse or any stepchildren can be removed from coverage. Ideally this should be submitted within 30 days of the date the judgment of divorce is entered/final with the clerk of courts.

In the event the EMPLOYEE reports the divorce beyond 30 days of it being finalized, the ex-spouse will be removed prospectively. Coverage for the ex-spouse and any stepchildren will not end until the end of the month of the divorce **or** the end of the month the COBRA notice was provided by the COBRA vendor to the former dependents, whichever is later.

Documentation to support the coverage end date due to divorce may be required as outlined in the *Life Change Events and Documentation Requirements (ET-2846) online*.

507 B) Death of Dependent: In the event of a DEPENDENT death, An enrollment change reporting the death must be submitted. There is no limitation on how long the EMPLOYEE must report the death of a DEPENDENT; however, if the death results in the coverage level changing to individual, PREMIUMS for the difference in PREMIUM cost between family and individual coverage will only be refunded to the EMPLOYER for a maximum of six months.

Covered stepchildren can remain covered at the discretion of the surviving spouse in the event of the EMPLOYEE'S death. If the surviving spouse files an application to drop the stepchildren, proof of other insurance must be provided.

507 C) Dependent No Longer Qualifies as Disabled: For disabled adult DEPENDENTS who no longer meet the HEALTH PLAN requirements to be considered disabled, coverage ends at the end of the month in which the HEALTH PLAN makes that determination.

The qualifications to determine disability include a medical review, documentation that the EMPLOYEE or their spouse are providing at least 50% of the child's support and maintenance (per IRS Publication 501 worksheet 2) and that the child is unmarried. If the dependent no longer meets these qualifications, they must be terminated and the COBRA vendor will send a COBRA notice.

507 D) Grandchild's Parent Turns 18: The EMPLOYER can pull a dependent census report monthly from **My Insurance Benefits** to determine if any EMPLOYEE'S grandchild(ren)'s parent turns 18 years old at the end of the month. Then the employer should use the 'Loss of Dependent Child Status' life event to remove the grandchild. The EMPLOYEE must submit an application and report that the grandchild is losing eligibility.

The EMPLOYEE will be sent a COBRA notice for the grandchild by the COBRA vendor within five days of the date coverage ends.

507 E) Minor Dependent No Longer a Permanent Legal Ward: When a court terminates the permanent legal guardianship of a minor child or replaces the guardian with a new party, coverage for the legal ward who is no longer DEPENDENT on the SUBSCRIBER or their spouse will end at the end of the month of the order terminating the permanent guardianship. Expiration of legal guardianship due to the ward attaining age 18 does not necessitate the removal of the ward from coverage.

A copy of the court order documenting the termination of the permanent guardianship is required. A COBRA notice for the ward will be sent by the COBRA vendor.

Under federal law, if notification of the loss of eligibility is not reported to the EMPLOYER within 60 days of the event that caused the loss of eligibility or the date the coverage ended, then the right to Continuation Conversion Coverage (COBRA) is lost.

507 F) Adult Dependent Child Eligible for Other Coverage: When a DEPENDENT child at or over the age of 19 becomes eligible for, and elects other coverage, the SUBSCRIBER must file an application to remove this DEPENDENT within 30 days of the event (enrollment in other coverage). For example, if a child marries but obtains coverage through their spouse at a later date such as an open enrollment period, the event is the start of other coverage, not the marriage. A DEPENDENT'S enrolling in Medicare does not qualify the SUBSCRIBER to terminate coverage for the adult child outside of OPEN ENROLLMENT.

Coverage will terminate at the end of the month following receipt of the application. If not received within 30 days, the SUBSCRIBER will not be able to remove their DEPENDENT until the OPEN ENROLLMENT period. This applies even if this would result in an EMPLOYEE dropping to individual coverage as they are their last eligible DEPENDENT.

Documentation to support the eligibility for the other coverage is required as outlined in the *Life Change Events and Documentation Requirements (ET-2846) online.*

507 G) Adult Dependent Child gains a dependent: A DEPENDENT child at or over the age of 19

who is eligible for, and elects other coverage due to birth, adoption, paternity or National Medical Support Notice, may be removed as of the date their other coverage begins. If an application is not received within 30 days of the event or notice of the event, the EMPLOYEE will not be able to remove their DEPENDENT until the OPEN ENROLLMENT period, even if this would result in the EMPLOYEE dropping to individual coverage as they are their last eligible DEPENDENT.

Documentation to support the eligibility for the other coverage is required as outlined in the *Life Change Events and Documentation Requirements (ET-2846) online*.

507 H) Adult Dependent requests to be dropped from Parent/Subscriber's coverage: When the SUBSCRIBER refuses to submit an application, and a DEPENDENT child at or over the age of 19 becomes eligible for, and elects other coverage; does not live with the SUBSCRIBER; and has concerns about private health insurance information being shared with the SUBSCRIBER; they may request to be removed from their parent's plan. The DEPENDENT must provide documentation of the preceding items. The effective date will be the end of the month following date of request.

507 I) Dependent No Longer covered under a National Medical Support Notice (NMSN): When a court terminates the NMSN of a DEPENDENT child, coverage for the DEPENDENT will end at the end of the month of the order terminating the NMSN.

A copy of the court order documenting the termination of the NMSN is required. A COBRA notice for the child will be sent by the COBRA vendor.

Under federal law, if notification of the loss of eligibility is not reported to the EMPLOYER within 60 days of the event that caused the loss of eligibility or the date the coverage ended, then the right to Continuation Conversion Coverage (COBRA) is lost.

507 J) Dependent No Longer covered due to custody change: When a court orders custody of a minor DEPENDENT child to a different party, coverage for that DEPENDENT will end at the end of the month of the custody order changing where the child lives. A copy of the court order documenting the custody change of the DEPENDENT is required.

508 Considerations When Both Spouses Are Employed by the State, the University of Wisconsin, or One or Both Are Annuitants

If an EMPLOYEE'S spouse is an eligible state or University of Wisconsin EMPLOYEE or an ANNUITANT, one may select family coverage that will cover all eligible DEPENDENTS the EMPLOYEE chooses to cover.

If both an EMPLOYEE and their spouse are enrolled for individual coverage, PREMIUMS are being deducted on a *pre-tax basis*, and they are not newly married, family coverage may only be elected effective at the beginning of the calendar year or when the EMPLOYEES have gained a DEPENDENT that necessitates family coverage.

If PREMIUMS are being deducted on a **post-tax basis** and the EMPLOYEE and spouse both have individual contracts, one of the individual contracts may be changed to a family plan at any time without restriction and the other single contract will be canceled. Family coverage will be effective the beginning of the month on or after receipt of an application, or a later date specified on the application. If PREMIUMS for family coverage are deducted **pre-tax**, coverage can only be changed to individual coverage effective the beginning of the calendar year or when the last DEPENDENT becomes ineligible for coverage or becomes eligible for and enrolled in other group coverage.

ANNUITANT PREMIUMS are deducted post-tax.

If PREMIUMS are deducted *post-tax*, one family policy can be split into two individual plans with the same HEALTH PLAN effective the beginning of the month on or after receipt of an application, or a later date specified on the application from both spouses, provided both work for the state or are ANNUITANTS. A family policy may also be changed to one individual plan under either spouse.

509 Considerations When One Spouse is Employed by a Local Employer in the WPE Group Health Insurance Program or Other Non-State Employer

In addition to the information within subchapter 508, if the EMPLOYEE is insured under their spouse through a participating Wisconsin Public Employer or other non-state employer, and the EMPLOYEE dies, that EMPLOYEE'S sick leave credits will not be available for use by the surviving dependents. Under a state family plan, sick leave credits are preserved for the surviving DEPENDENTS regardless of who should die first.

510 Transfers of Employee from one State Employer to Another

When an EMPLOYEE changes employment from one State EMPLOYER to another, the EMPLOYER who has been paying EMPLOYER contribution toward PREMIUM will continue to pay until the new EMPLOYER becomes responsible for the PREMIUMs per 401 B.

Chapter 6 — Open Enrollment

601 Open Enrollment Eligibility

602 Withdrawing/Rescinding Open Enrollment Elections

603 When a Health Plan is not Available at Open Enrollment

604 Late Open Enrollment Applications

601 Open Enrollment Eligibility

601 A) Establishing Open Enrollment

(1) The BOARD shall establish enrollment periods, called the OPEN ENROLLMENT, which shall permit eligible EMPLOYEES, ANNUITANTS and currently insured CONTINUANTS to enroll for or change coverage to any HEALTH PLAN offered by the BOARD as required by Wis. Stat. § 40.51. Unless otherwise provided by the BOARD, the OPEN ENROLLMENT period shall be held once annually in the fall of each year with coverage effective the following January 1.

(2) OPEN ENROLLMENT provides an annual opportunity for **uninsured EMPLOYEES** to apply for new health insurance coverage and currently **insured SUBSCRIBERS** to change from one HEALTH PLAN to another, drop or add an adult DEPENDENT (age 19 or older), transfer the coverage from one spouse EMPLOYEE to the other, transfer a DEPENDENT'S coverage from one divorced EMPLOYEE parent to another, or change from individual to family (refer to subchapter 102A 3) or family to individual coverage without limitations.

(3) If a SUBSCRIBER has not received an OPEN ENROLLMENT opportunity as determined by ETF, an enrollment opportunity may be offered prospectively.

(4) An EMPLOYEE who returns from leave of absence (as defined under Wis. Stat. § 40.02 (40)) during which coverage lapsed and which encompassed the entire previous OPEN ENROLLMENT period will be allowed an enrollment opportunity provided an application is filed during the 30-day period which begins on the date the EMPLOYEE returns to work following a leave of absence.

(5) An eligible EMPLOYEE who is insured as a DEPENDENT child on another policy in this program can enroll for coverage by submitting an application during OPEN ENROLLMENT for coverage effective the following January 1. Their parent must also submit an application to remove them from coverage during OPEN ENROLLMENT.

(6) A retired EMPLOYEE of the state who is receiving a retirement annuity or has received a lump sum payment which would have been an immediate annuity if paid as an annuity under Wis. Stat. § 40.25 (1) and had been insured in the program when they terminated employment; or an EMPLOYEE of the state who terminates creditable service after attaining 20 years of creditable service, remains a participant in the WRS and is not eligible for an immediate annuity may enroll for coverage during OPEN ENROLLMENT.

601 B) Open Enrollment Period

The BOARD sets the OPEN ENROLLMENT period. Changes in coverage take effect January 1 of the following year.

601 C) Participation in the Open Enrollment Period

The following requirements must be met to make a change or enroll during OPEN ENROLLMENT:

- (1) To enroll, the EMPLOYEE must be eligible for and enrolled in the WRS or be a currently employed UW graduate assistant. If making a change, the EMPLOYEE must be currently insured in the State of Wisconsin Group Health Insurance Program; *and*
- (2) If the EMPLOYEE is enrolling for family coverage for the first time they must provide documentation such as a marriage or birth certificate (refer to 102A 3) *and*
- (3) (a) EMPLOYEES must enter the change request online into My Insurance Benefits within the designated OPEN ENROLLMENT period.

(b) Applications from ANNUITANTS and CONTINUANTS changing plans during OPEN ENROLLMENT must be received by ETF postmarked no later than the last day of OPEN ENROLLMENT unless otherwise authorized by ETF. Members with duty disability are not eligible to newly enroll during OPEN ENROLLMENT.

601 D) Distribution of the annual Insurance Benefits Decision Guide and materials

The annual *Insurance Benefits Decision Guides,* available on the ETF website and updated annually (please see ET-2107 (EMPLOYEES) and ET-2108 (ANNUITANTS and CONTINUANTS)) provide information on what's changing, health insurance rates, uniform benefits and HEALTH PLAN availability for the plan year. The guides are forwarded to EMPLOYERS electronically prior to OPEN ENROLLMENT for distribution to all eligible EMPLOYEES, insured and uninsured (including those on leave of absence and layoff). ETF has guides mailed directly to ANNUITANTS and CONTINUANTS. There is a limited supply of paper annual *Insurance Benefits Decision Guides* available; EMPLOYERS are encouraged to direct EMPLOYEES to the electronic version found on ETF's website at etf.wi.gov. The annual *Insurance Benefits Decision Guides* must be distributed in a timely manner.

601 E) Employees Initially Eligible for Coverage on November 1 or December 1

EMPLOYEES initially eligible for coverage on November 1 or December 1, who wish to change to a different HEALTH PLAN or coverage type effective January 1, must file two online applications during their regular enrollment period. The first application will cover the period from the date of initial coverage through December 31. The second application will change to whatever HEATH PLAN or coverage type is selected effective January 1, and must have OPEN ENROLLMENT noted as the reason for submitting the application.

601 F) Employees who will retire during or after Open Enrollment:

Active EMPLOYEES who will retire between September and December should submit their OPEN ENROLLMENT elections directly to ETF as they will be a retiree effective January 1st of the following year. Applications can be submitted to ETF via Box, email, fax, or by mailing.

601 G) Employee's employment and/or health coverage ends after submitting an Open Enrollment election.

- If coverage ends on or prior to December 31, on the *Continuation Conversion Notice* (<u>ET-2311</u>), list the health plan that coverage is with as of the coverage end date unless COBRA begins January 1. Then the open enrollment health plan election applies.
- (2) List the *open enrollment* elected health plan on *Continuation Conversion Notice* if current coverage ends after January 31.

601 H) Deferred Coverage Enrollment

- (1) Any EMPLOYEE actively employed with the state who does not elect coverage during the enrollment period provided under section 401, 704 B, or who constructively waives coverage under section 211 C or who subsequently cancels coverage elected under chapter 4 or 502, 503, 603 B and 601 A (1), (3) (4) and 601 C (2) (b), may be insured only by electing coverage during the OPEN ENROLLMENT period as provided in section 601 A (1).
- (2) An EMPLOYEE or ANNUITANT enrolled for individual coverage, though eligible for family coverage may only elect family coverage during the OPEN ENROLLMENT period, except as provided in chapter 4 or 502, 503, 603 B and 601 A (1), (3) (4) and 601 C (2) (b).
- (3) An insured EMPLOYEE or ANNUITANT is permitted to change among HEALTH PLANS during an OPEN ENROLLMENT period offered under sections 502, 503, 603 B and 601 A (1), (3) (4) and 601 C (2) (b).
- (4) A retired EMPLOYEE of the state may enroll for coverage during the OPEN ENROLLMENT period if he/she:
 - a) is receiving a retirement annuity (immediate annuity, disability retirement) or
 - b) has received a lump sum payment which would have been an immediate annuity if paid as an annuity under Wis. Stat. § 40.25 (1) and had been insured in the program when they terminated employment or
 - c) is an EMPLOYEE of the state who terminates creditable service after attaining 20 years of creditable service, remains a participant in the WRS and is not eligible for an immediate annuity.

An immediate annuity means the annuity effective date is within 30 days of the termination date.

(5) An eligible EMPLOYEE or EMPLOYEE on leave of absence under Wis. Stat. § 40.02 (40) who is not enrolled for coverage, may only enroll in the ACCESS PLAN 30 days prior to retirement for the purpose of escrowing their accumulated sick leave conversion credits per Wis. Stat. § 40.05 (4) (b). An EMPLOYEE is not allowed to enroll in the High Deductible Health Access Plan option as part of this provision. Beginning in January 1, 2019, retirees who elected the ACCESS PLAN 30 days prior to retirement may remain on this plan and use their sick leave credits to pay for coverage.

602 Withdrawing/Rescinding Health Benefits Open Enrollment Elections

When a SUBSCRIBER requests to withdraw/rescind an OPEN ENROLLMENT election in My Insurance Benefits, EMPLOYERS should refer to the Process Manual for information about the late OPEN ENROLLMENT process. SUBSCRIBERS may withdraw/rescind an OPEN ENROLLMENT election by notifying their EMPLOYER in writing (letter or email) prior to the January 1 effective date.

No application or online request for coverage may be withdrawn/rescinded on or after the effective date of coverage. After the coverage effective date, the subscriber can only cancel coverage prospectively if premiums are paid with post-tax dollars (refer to subchapter 804) or prospectively through the late OPEN ENROLLMENT process (refer to subchapter 604).

603 When a Health Plan is not Available at Open Enrollment

When a HEALTH PLAN is no longer available for the upcoming year, SUBSCRIBERS enrolled in that plan **must** make a HEALTH PLAN change during the OPEN ENROLLMENT period. SUBSCRIBERS are notified by letter from the departing plan at the start of OPEN ENROLLMENT. Information on plans no longer available will also be included in the "What's Changing" section in the annual *Health Benefits Decision Guide*. SUBSCRIBERS who fail to select an available HEALTH PLAN during OPEN ENROLLMENT are deemed to have canceled coverage and must apply through the late OPEN ENROLLMENT process to select a new HEALTH PLAN to continue coverage. Coverage is usually effective the first day of the calendar month on or after the date ETF receives the application. EMPLOYERS should refer to the Process Manual for more information about the late OPEN ENROLLMENT process.

603 A) In some instances, such as a HEALTH PLAN service area merger, applications are not required and SUBSCRIBERS are switched automatically to a new HEALTH PLAN. In the event a new application is not required, the annual OPEN ENROLLMENT employer news (sent via ETF E-mail Updates), and the annual *Health Benefits Decision Guides* will include instructions. SUBSCRIBERS can still elect a different HEALTH PLAN during the OPEN ENROLLMENT period if they do not wish to remain with their merged plan.

603 B) If the HEALTH PLAN offers more than one network to PARTICIPANTS and the service areas of those networks change on January 1st, a SUBCRIBER who failed to make an OPEN ENROLLMENT election to change networks in order to maintain access to his or her current providers may still change to the appropriate network within that same HEALTH PLAN. The effective date of the change in networks is effective on January 1st or the first day of the month after the EMPLOYER receives the SUBSCRIBER'S request to change networks, whichever is later.

604 Late Health Benefits Open Enrollment Applications

EMPLOYEES or ANNUITANTS may request a review if they believe they were not offered an OPEN ENROLLMENT opportunity and they feel that their application should be accepted after the designated OPEN ENROLLMENT period. EMPLOYERS should refer to the Process Manual for more information about the late Open Enrollment process.

605 Late Health Benefits Open Enrollment Review Sample Letter

Below is a sample letter from the EMPLOYER informing an EMPLOYEE or ANNUITANT of the review process for a late OPEN ENROLLMENT application.

(DATE)

(EMPLOYER NAME AND ADDRESS IF NOT ON THE LETTERHEAD) Dear (EMPLOYEE NAME):

Your open enrollment health insurance application is being returned to you by our office because it was not received timely. You may request a review of your late application by the

Department of Employee Trust Funds (ETF) through the following process:

- (1) Prepare a written request detailing the circumstances and facts surrounding the reason for your late application and the remedy you are seeking.
- (2) Submit your written request to our office at the address noted above by January 31. Do **not** submit your request directly to ETF.
- (3) We will review your request for completeness and attach any pertinent documentation.
- (4) We will submit your request, your health insurance application, and other documentation to ETF for review.
- (5) ETF will review the materials and issue you a letter either approving or denying your request. Generally, coverage will be prospective if approved.

If you have questions, please contact (NAME) at (TELEPHONE NUMBER).

Department of Employee Trust Funds State Agency Health Insurance Employer Standards,

Guidelines and Administration Manual

Chapter 7 — Leave of Absence

- 701 Definition of a Leave of Absence
- 702 Employer Contribution Toward Health Insurance Premium While on an Unpaid Leave of Absence
- 703 <u>During an Unpaid Leave of Absence (Non-Military) Coverage Does Not Lapse</u> While on a Leave of Absence
- 704 <u>Coverage During an Unpaid Leave of Absence (Non-Military) Coverage Lapses</u> <u>While on a Leave of Absence</u>
- 705 Coverage During Military Leave of Absence
- 706 Coverage During Layoff
- 707 Coverage During Appeal of Discharge
- 708 Examples for Contribution upon return from a Leave of Absence

701 Definition of a Leave of Absence (LOA)

701 A) Under <u>Wis. Stat. § 40.02(40)</u>, "Leave of absence (LOA)" means any period during which an EMPLOYEE has ceased to render services for a participating EMPLOYER and receive earnings and there has been no formal termination of the EMPLOYER – EMPLOYEE relationship.

701 B) A return from a leave of absence under <u>Wis. Stat. § 40.02(40)</u> is deemed to be the first day the EMPLOYEE *returns to work* if the EMPLOYEE resumes active performance of duty for 30 consecutive days for at least 50% of the EMPLOYEE'S normal work time. If the EMPLOYEE does not complete 30 days of duty, the EMPLOYEE is not deemed to have returned from leave and coverage will continue as an EMPLOYEE on leave of absence.

701 C) An EMPLOYEE on LOA is subject to the same eligibility and enrollment provisions as an active EMPLOYEE.

702 Employer Contribution Toward Health Insurance Premium While on an Unpaid Leave of Absence

<u>Wis. Stat. § 40.05(4)(a)3</u>, requires that "[t]he employer shall continue to pay required employer contributions toward the health insurance premium of an insured employee while the insured employee is on a leave of absence, as follows:

- (a) Only for the initial three months of the leave of absence, except as provided in subd. 3b.
- (b) Unless otherwise provided in the compensation plan under s. 230.12, for the entire leave of absence if the insured employee is receiving temporary disability compensation under s. 102.43."

Note: EMPLOYEE also receives the EMPLOYER contribution toward health insurance PREMIUM that was prepaid prior to going out on a LOA in addition to receiving the EMPLOYER contribution for the initial three months following any prepaid month. For example, the EMPLOYEE goes on LOA effective September 5. The EMPLOYER and EMPLOYEE PREMIUM will be paid for September by the EMPLOYER on the 24th. The EMPLOYER share continues for October, November, and December. See also Section 708.

703 Coverage During an Unpaid Leave of Absence (Non-Military) - Coverage Does Not Lapse While on a Leave of Absence

703 A) Insured EMPLOYEEs on an unpaid leave of absence (LOA) choose whether to continue health insurance coverage during their LOA. After EMPLOYER contribution, the insured EMPLOYEE is responsible for payment of the full PREMIUM that must be paid in advance. Each payment must be received by the EMPLOYER at least 30 days prior to the end of the coverage period for which PREMIUMS had previously been paid.

Retroactive EMPLOYER refunds resulting from termination for non-payment of PREMIUM by the EMPLOYEE are not allowed. For example:

- If the EMPLOYER has paid for May coverage, we do not let failure to collect the EMPLOYEE's share invalidate that month's coverage.
- If not collected, the following month's coverage (June) should be terminated due to failure to pay.
- (1) If EMPLOYEE returns to active performance of duty and their LOA ends **within the first four months** after beginning a LOA, the following applies:
 - (a) No application is required upon resumption of active duty.
 - (b) EMPLOYER must track when the EMPLOYEE meets the criteria of a LOA ending under <u>Wis. Stat.</u> <u>§ 40.02(40)</u> as described in 701.
 - (c) EMPLOYER must set the expectation with the EMPLOYEE regarding when a LOA ends and the use of leave time.
 - (d) EMPLOYEE cannot use leave time to satisfy the criteria ending a LOA under Wis. Stat. § 40.02(40).
 - (e) Leave time cannot be used to satisfy the 50% return to work criterion (see 701B), but this does not prevent an EMPLOYEE from using leave time to supplement their work schedule.
 - (f) EMPLOYER deducts EMPLOYEE-required PREMIUM contribution from EMPLOYEE's check.

Example:

- i. EMPLOYEE goes out on a LOA January 15.
- ii. If the EMPLOYER collects pre-paid PREMIUMS, the EMPLOYEE is eligible for EMPLOYER contribution toward the health insurance PREMIUM for the coverage month of February plus March, April and May under <u>Wis. Stat. § 40.05(4)(a)3</u>, or
- iii. If the EMPLOYER collects PREMIUM for the month of coverage, and not prepaid, the EMPLOYEE is eligible for EMPLOYER contribution for the health insurance PREMIUM for the coverage months of January plus February, March and April.
- iv. EMPLOYEE returns to active performance of duty on April 1.

- v. LOA ends May 1, upon completing the criteria under Wis. Stat. § 40.02 (40).
- vi. EMPLOYEE continues to receive the EMPLOYER contribution toward the health insurance PREMIUM for the coverage month of May.
- (2) If EMPLOYEE returns to active performance of duty and the LOA ends **more than four months** after beginning the LOA, the following applies:
 - (a) No application is required upon resumption of active duty.
 - (b) EMPLOYER must track when the EMPLOYEE meets the criteria of a LOA endingunder <u>Wis. Stat. § 40.02(40)</u> as described in 701.
 - (c) EMPLOYER must set the expectation with the EMPLOYEE regarding when a LOA ends, the use of leave time, and when they will become eligible for the EMPLOYER contribution toward the health insurance PREMIUM.
 - (d) EMPLOYEE cannot use leave time to satisfy the requirements ending a LOA under <u>Wis. Stat. § 40.02(40)</u>.
 - (e) Leave time cannot be used to satisfy the 50% return to work criterion (see 701B), but this does not prevent an EMPLOYEE from using leave time to supplement their work schedule.
 - (f) The EMPLOYEE becomes eligible for the EMPLOYER contribution toward the health insurance PREMIUM for the coverage month in which the LOA ended.
 - (g) EMPLOYER deducts or collects the full monthly PREMIUM from the EMPLOYEE until the LOA ends.
 - (h) EMPLOYEE receives a refund of any EMPLOYER contribution paid by the EMPLOYEE for the month in which the LOA ended.

Example:

- i. EMPLOYEE goes out on a LOA October 2.
- ii. If the EMPLOYER collects pre-paid PREMIUMS, EMPLOYEE is eligible for EMPLOYER contribution toward the health insurance PREMIUM for the coverage month of November plus December, January and February under <u>Wis. Stat. § 40.05(4)(a)3</u>, or
- iii. If the EMPLOYER collects PREMIUMS for the month of coverage, and not pre-paid, the EMPLOYEE is eligible for EMPLOYER contribution for the health insurance PREMIUM for the coverage months of October plus November, December and January.
- iv. EMPLOYEE pays full premium, no EMPLOYER contribution, beginning with the coverage month of March.
- v. EMPLOYEE returns to active performance of duty on March 20.
- vi. LOA ends April 19; <u>Wis. Stat. § 40.02(40)</u>.
- vii. EMPLOYEE is eligible for the EMPLOYER contribution toward the health insurance PREMIUM for the coverage month of April, the month the employee's LOA ends.
- viii. Since the total PREMIUM has been paid by the EMPLOYEE prior to the coverage month of April, the EMPLOYEE is due a refund of the EMPLOYER contribution toward the health insurance PREMIUM.
- (3) Additional information regarding EMPLOYEES continuing health insurance coverage during an

approved LOA follows.

- (a) The maximum length of time coverage can be continued for an EMPLOYEE on LOA is 36 months per <u>Wis. Stat. § 40.02(40)</u>. However, an EMPLOYEE on a union-service leave may continue coverage beyond 36 months until termination of the leave or the date that service with the labor organization ceases, whichever occurs first. After this, or upon termination (whichever occurs first), coverage may be continued under COBRA. (Refer to Chapter 9 for information about COBRA.)
- (b) The State contribution toward PREMIUM payment continues for the initial three months of the LOA for which PREMIUMS have not already been deducted as of the date the LOA begins. This will result in a total of up to four months (after the LOA begins) of EMPLOYER contribution towards PREMIUMS. For the remaining months of the LOA, the EMPLOYEE must pay the entire PREMIUM; there is no EMPLOYER contribution after the initial three months. See 703A for more information on EMPLOYEE contribution.
- (c) EMPLOYEES on LOA are included along with active EMPLOYEES on the EMPLOYER's monthly invoice. Any payments received from EMPLOYEES on LOA should be made payable to the EMPLOYER and included in the EMPLOYER's monthly invoice payment to ETF.
- (d) EMPLOYERS must provide OPEN ENROLLMENT information to EMPLOYEES on LOA prior to the beginning of the designated OPEN ENROLLMENT period.

704 Coverage During an Unpaid Leave of Absence (Non-Military) - Coverage Lapses While on a Leave of Absence

704 A) Insured EMPLOYEES on an unpaid leave of absence (LOA) can choose to allow their health insurance coverage to lapse during their LOA by not paying the PREMIUM when due. If they do so, they may regain eligibility for coverage upon return to work.

If the EMPLOYEE files an application to cancel coverage they are not eligible to enroll upon return to work. This is considered a voluntary termination. EMPLOYEES who cancel coverage cannot re-enroll until the next OPEN ENROLLMENT period or when a life event occurs (e.g. marriage, birth, etc.), whichever occurs first. Refer to Chapter 5 for other enrollment opportunities.

If the EMPLOYEE's coverage was canceled while on a LOA, the EMPLOYEE is not eligible to re-enroll when their disability annuity is approved.

704 B) Any insured EMPLOYEE for whom coverage lapses, or who allows family coverage to lapse during the LOA but continues individual coverage (as a result of non-payment of PREMIUM), may reinstate coverage by filing an application with the EMPLOYER within 30 days after the return to work. Coverage is effective the 1st day of the month on or after the date the EMPLOYER receives the application. The EMPLOYEE becomes eligible for the EMPLOYER contribution toward PREMIUM for the coverage month the leave of absence ends.

If the EMPLOYEE's coverage lapsed while on a LOA, the EMPLOYEE is eligible to re-enroll when their disability annuity is approved.

704 C) If EMPLOYEE allowed their health insurance coverage to lapse while on LOA, the following applies upon returning to work and the EMPLOYEE chooses to reinstate coverage:

(1) EMPLOYEE must submit an application to the EMPLOYER within 30 days after resumption of active performance of duty to enroll in coverage. The coverage effective date is on or following the first of the month following receipt of the application by the EMPLOYER within 30 days of returning to work. A full month's PREMIUM is due for that month if coverage is effective before the 16th of that month. Otherwise, the entire PREMIUM for that month is waived.

- (a) The EMPLOYEE is limited to the same HEALTH PLAN and level of coverage they were enrolled in prior to their LOA. See (i), (ii) and (iii) that follow for exceptions to this requirement.
 - i. EMPLOYEE may change coverage level if a qualifying life event occurred during their LOA (e.g. marriage, birth, etc.). Refer to Chapter 4, subchapter 403 for information about other life event enrollment opportunities.
 - ii. EMPLOYEE who moved while on a LOA may change HEALTH PLANS upon return to work.
 - iii. EMPLOYEE who returns from a LOA that encompassed the entire previous OPEN ENROLLMENT period and files an application within 30 days of returning to work, may make changes to the coverage they had prior to their LOA.
- (b) EMPLOYEE who did not file an application within 30 days of returning to work cannot re-enroll in coverage until the next OPEN ENROLLMENT period or when a qualifying life event occurs (e.g. marriage, birth, etc.), whichever occurs first. Refer to Chapter 4, subchapter 403 other enrollment opportunities.
- (2) EMPLOYEE must indicate coverage to be effective either "As Soon As Possible" or "When the Employer Contributes toward Premium". Examples follow (6) below.
 - (a) If EMPLOYEE elects "As Soon As Possible" coverage is effective the first of the month on or following the EMPLOYER application receive date.
 - i. EMPLOYEE becomes eligible for the EMPLOYER contribution toward the health insurance PREMIUM for the coverage month the LOA has ended.
 - ii. EMPLOYER will deduct or collect the full monthly PREMIUM from the EMPLOYEE until the LOA ends. EMPLOYEE receives a refund of any EMPLOYER contribution paid by the EMPLOYEE for the month in which the LOA ended.
 - (b) If EMPLOYEE elects "When the Employer Contributes toward Premium" coverage is effective the first of the month on or following when the EMPLOYEE becomes eligible for the EMPLOYER contribution toward the monthly PREMIUM.
- (3) EMPLOYER must track when the EMPLOYEE meets the criteria of a LOA endingunder <u>Wis. Stat. § 40.02(40)</u> as described in 701.
- (4) EMPLOYER must set the expectation with the EMPLOYEE regarding when a LOA ends, the use of leave time, and when they will become eligible for the EMPLOYER contribution toward the health insurance PREMIUM.
- (5) EMPLOYEE cannot use leave time to satisfy the criteria ending a LOA under Wis. Stat. § 40.02(40).
- (6) Leave time cannot be used to satisfy the 50% return to work criterion, but this does not prevent an EMPLOYEE from using leave time to supplement their work schedule.

Examples:

- (a) EMPLOYEE elects coverage to be effective as soon as possible:
 - i. After coverage lapsed, EMPLOYEE returns to employment on February 1.

- ii. EMPLOYEE submits an application to enroll in coverage that is received by the EMPLOYER on February 1. EMPLOYEE elects coverage to be effective as soon as possible.
- iii. Coverage is effective February 1.
- iv. LOA ends March 3 as EMPLOYEE meets return to work criterion under Wis. Stat. § 40.02 40).
- v. EMPLOYEE must pay the entire premium for the coverage month of February.
- vi. EMPLOYEE is eligible for the EMPLOYER contribution toward the health insurance PREMIUM for the coverage month of March since a full month's PREMIUM is due if coverage is effective before the 16th of that month.
- vii. Since the total premium has been paid by the EMPLOYEE prior to the coverage month of March, the EMPLOYEE is due a refund of the EMPLOYER contribution toward the health insurance PREMIUM.
- (b) EMPLOYEE elects coverage to be **effective when the EMPLOYER contributes** toward premium:
 - i. After coverage lapsed, EMPLOYEE returns to employment on February 1.
 - ii. EMPLOYEE submits an application to enroll in coverage that is received by the EMPLOYER on February 1. EMPLOYEE elects coverage to be effective when the EMPLOYER contributes toward PREMIUM.
 - iii. LOA ends March 3 as EMPLOYEE meets return to work criterion under Wis. Stat. § 40.02(40).
 - iv. EMPLOYEE becomes eligible for the EMPLOYER contribution toward PREMIUM on March 3.
 - v. Coverage is effective April 1, first of the month on or after becoming eligible for the EMPLOYER contribution toward PREMIUM.
 - vi. EMPLOYEE is only required to pay the required EMPLOYEE share of the monthly PREMIUMS for the coverage month of April going forward.

704 D) Additional information regarding EMPLOYEES whose health insurance coverage lapsed during an approved LOA follows:

- (1) The EMPLOYEE may change level of coverage if a status change (e.g., marriage, birth, etc.) occurred during the LOA. (Refer to Chapter 4, subchapter 403 for information about other enrollment opportunities.)
- (2) EMPLOYEES may change HEALTH PLANS if the change results from a move during the LOA.
- (3) An EMPLOYEE who allows coverage to lapse and returns from a LOA that encompassed the entire previous open enrollment period will be allowed an OPEN ENROLLMENT opportunity provided an application is filed with the EMPLOYER within 30 days of the EMPLOYEE's return to work.
- (4) The coverage effective date for EMPLOYEES returning from Family Medical Leave of Absence (FMLA) in accordance with federal law, is the date the EMPLOYEE returns to work provided an application is filed with the EMPLOYER within 30 days of the EMPLOYEE's return to work. A full month's premium is due for that month if coverage is effective before the 16th of that month. Otherwise, the entire premium for that month is waived.

The following are examples of situations of FMLA that may be encountered:

a) FMLA spans the end of one calendar year and continues into the next year (twelve weeks of one year ending December 31st and twelve weeks beginning January 1st of the next year): The effective date is the date the EMPLOYEE returns to work, as long as it is not beyond the allowable twelve weeks for the current calendar year.

Note: FMLA is based on a calendar year and cannot exceed a twelve-week period in any given calendar year.

- b) An EMPLOYEE on FMLA exceeds the twelve-week calendar year limit and elects to continue the leave using leave without pay: The effective date of the EMPLOYEE's reinstatement in the Group Health Insurance Program is the first of the month on or after the EMPLOYER's receipt of the EMPLOYEE's health insurance application after completing the return to work criterion described in 701.
- (5) EMPLOYEES shall also have the life event enrollment opportunities if the EMPLOYEE or a DEPENDENT loses eligibility for another health insurance plan or the EMPLOYER's contribution toward it while on LOA. Other coverage may be as a member of the US Armed Forces, or as a citizen of a country with national health care coverage comparable to the ACCESS PLAN. EMPLOYEES must file an application and provide evidence satisfactory to ETF of the loss of eligibility.

705 Coverage During Military Leave

705 A) <u>2003 Wisconsin Act 162</u> (enacted March 17, 2004) provides a framework for insuring that certain EMPLOYEES serving in the uniformed services are treated, for purposes of pay and benefits, as though no interruption of service occurred. Under this act, EMPLOYEES may continue health insurance coverage while on military leave, if they so desire, including EMPLOYER-paid PREMIUMS and EMPLOYEE-paid PREMIUM payroll deductions.

EMPLOYEES not remaining on payroll while on military leave must make EMPLOYEE-paid PREMIUM share contributions directly to the EMPLOYER. <u>Wis. Stat. § 230.315</u>, created by Act 162, lists three criteria to be met by a state EMPLOYEE activated to serve on military duty in order to receive pay differential (meaning state salary less any military pay and housing allowances), accrue sick leave and paid annual leave, and receive other EMPLOYEE benefits as though no interruption of service occurred:

- (1) Be activated to serve on military duty or in the U.S. Public Health Service, other than for training purposes, on or after January 1, 2003; and
- (2) Serve as a member of the Wisconsin National Guard, a reserve component of U. S. armed forces, or recalled to active military duty from inactive reserve status; and
- (3) Receive a military leave of absence under <u>Wis. Stat. § 230.32(3)(a)</u> or <u>Wis. Stat. § 230.35(3)</u>, under a collective bargaining agreement, under rules promulgated by the Division of Personnel Management, or be eligible for reemployment under the provisions of <u>Wis. Stat. § 45.50</u>.

Eligible EMPLOYEES or their designated representative should elect, within 60 days after being activated, if they want their health insurance coverage to continue, lapse, or be canceled.

EMPLOYEES who prefer to rely solely on military provided health care and family health insurance may elect to lapse or cancel state coverage. Upon release from active duty, with return to employment and within 30 days of the loss of the military coverage—loss of coverage is defined as an "event"—the EMPLOYEE may reinstate their state health insurance coverage (same HEALTH PLAN and same coverage level) without prejudice.

The re-enrollment in coverage effective date is the day following the last day of the military coverage. EMPLOYEES who are not eligible for the EMPLOYER PREMIUM share when called to active duty, but who become eligible while on military leave, have 30 days from the date of their return to employment (sooner than return to work) to file an application.

705 B) For the purpose of this provision and in accordance with <u>Wis. Stat. §40.05(4g)</u>, eligible EMPLOYEE includes National Guard and Military Reserve personnel on an unpaid military leave of absence for active duty for reasons other than for training. The EMPLOYEE must be receiving EMPLOYER contributions for health insurance on the date he or she is activated for duty. The 36 month limitation for continuing coverage, described in 706 below, does not apply.

The EMPLOYEE may elect to:

- (1) Continue health insurance coverage and establish prepayment of PREMIUMS while on active duty; or
- (2) Within 60 days of being activated for coverage, cancel or let his or her coverage lapse for nonpayment of PREMIUM after being activated for duty and reinstate coverage while on leave by filing a health insurance application; or
- (3) Cancel or allow his or her coverage to lapse and reapply for coverage within 30 days of return to employment, provided the EMPLOYEE applies for re-employment within 90 days after release from active duty, and resumes employment within 180 days.
- (4) An EMPLOYEE who is enrolled for individual coverage and becomes eligible for family coverage between the time of being called into active military service and the return to employment may elect family coverage within 30 days upon re-employment without penalty.

Note: Coverage is effective upon the date of re-employment. A full month's PREMIUM is due for that month if coverage is effective before the 16th of that month. Otherwise, the entire PREMIUM for that month is waived.

706 Coverage During Layoff

706 A) Coverage may be continued during layoff with the following conditions:

- 1) The state contribution is available for the first three months of layoff for which PREMIUMS have not already been deducted. After that, the EMPLOYEE is responsible for the entire PREMIUM. See section 709.
- 2) EMPLOYEES on permanent LAYOFF may continue coverage for up to five years using converted sick leave to pay PREMIUMS until the sick leave credits are exhausted followed by 36 months under COBRA continuation provisions. In the event that sick leave conversion credits are used, the full amount of the required EMPLOYEE PREMIUMS is deducted from the credits until the credits are exhausted, the EMPLOYEE is re-employed, or five years elapse from the date of the LAYOFF.

The use of sick leave during LAYOFF is the record-keeping responsibility of the EMPLOYER. The EMPLOYEE is reported to ETF the same as any other EMPLOYEE on LAYOFF who is continuing their coverage. For group health insurance purposes, a state EMPLOYEE whose employment is terminated due to permanent LAYOFF is to be treated as if terminated for retirement purposes or on a leave of absence per <u>Wis. Stat. § 40.02(40)</u> and <u>Wis. Stat. § 40.05(4)(bm)</u>, meaning that upon termination due to permanent LAYOFF, health insurance coverage may be continued. (For more information on sick leave and payment options after LAYOFF, refer to the <u>Sick Leave Conversion Program Employer</u> <u>Manual (ET-1170)</u>. This includes retirement in lieu of LAYOFF.)

- 3) Any insured EMPLOYEE may continue coverage during any EMPLOYER approved leave of absence or LAYOFF for up to 36 months. Insurance coverage may be continued beyond 36 months if the approved leave is provided for union service leave under <u>Wis. Stats. § 40.02(56)</u> and <u>Wis. Stats. § 40.03(6)(g)</u> and/or under COBRA.
- 4) PREMIUMS must be paid in advance, either by deduction from the last paycheck or by direct payment to the EMPLOYER. Payments must be received by the EMPLOYER prior to the period of coverage.
- 5) EMPLOYEES on LAYOFF are reported along with your active EMPLOYEES and EMPLOYEES on LOA. Any payments received from EMPLOYEES on LAYOFF should be made payable to the EMPLOYER and included in your monthly remittance to ETF.
- 6) If an EMPLOYEE is on LAYOFF during an entire OPEN ENROLLMENT period, the EMPLOYEE must be given an OPEN ENROLLMENT opportunity. OPEN ENROLLMENT information should be sent to those EMPLOYEES who are on LAYOFF prior to the beginning of the designated OPEN ENROLLMENT period.

706 B) The following apply to EMPLOYEES on LAYOFF status who allow health insurance coverage to lapse and choose to reinstate coverage upon return to work. Return to work is defined in 701.

- 1) The EMPLOYEE must submit an application within 30 days of the EMPLOYEE's return to work. Coverage is effective the first of the month on or following the EMPLOYER's receipt of the completed application.
- 2) The EMPLOYEE is limited to the same HEALTH PLAN and level of coverage as before the LAYOFF. See a), b) and c) that follow for exceptions to this requirement.
 - a) EMPLOYEE may change level of coverage only if a special enrollment opportunity (e.g., marriage, birth, etc.) occurs during the LAYOFF. (Refer to Chapter 4, subchapter 403 for information about life event enrollment opportunities.)
 - b) EMPLOYEES moving during a LAYOFF may change HEALTH PLANS.
 - c) An EMPLOYEE who returns from a LAYOFF that encompassed the entire previous OPEN ENROLLMENT period will be allowed an OPEN ENROLLMENT opportunity provided an application is filed with the EMPLOYER within 30 days of the EMPLOYEE's return to work.
 - 3) EMPLOYEE who did not file an application within 30 days of returning to work cannot reenroll in coverage until the next health benefits OPEN ENROLLMENT period or when a life event occurs (e.g. marriage, birth, etc.), whichever occurs first. Refer to Chapter 4, subchapter 403 other enrollment opportunities.

707 Coverage During Appeal of Discharge

707 A) An insured EMPLOYEE who has exercised a statutory or contractual right of appeal from removal or discharge from their position, or who within 30 days of discharge becomes a party to arbitration or to legal proceedings to obtain judicial review of the legality of the discharge, may continue to be insured from the date of the contested discharge until a final decision has been reached.

707 B) An insured EMPLOYEE appealing an employment discharge may continue to be insured from the dateET-1118UW Chapter 7 (REV 3/28/2025)Page 67 of 118118Back to Top

of the contested discharge until a final decision is made. The following apply:

- (1) The EMPLOYER must receive the first PREMIUM payment within 30 days of discharge.
- (2) Future PREMIUM payments (where the EMPLOYER collects pre-paid PREMIUMS) must be made through the EMPLOYER and must be received in advance of the coverage month *or*
- (3) Future premium payments (where the EMPLOYER collects PREMIUMS in the month of coverage) must be made through the EMPLOYER and must be received in the coverage month.
- (4) The EMPLOYEE must pay both the EMPLOYEE and EMPLOYER share of PREMIUM due each month until the appeal is resolved.
- (5) The EMPLOYEE must continue to be reported along with active EMPLOYEES on the EMPLOYER's monthly invoice. Any payments received from EMPLOYEES appealing a discharge should be made payable to the EMPLOYER and included in the EMPLOYER's monthly PREMIUM remittance to ETF.

707 C) In the event the appeal is decided in favor of the EMPLOYEE and the EMPLOYEE is made whole (as if the discharge did not occur), the EMPLOYER must reimburse the EMPLOYEE for all EMPLOYER shares of PREMIUMS paid by the EMPLOYEE during the course of the appeals process. The EMPLOYER is not required to return the EMPLOYER share in cases where the EMPLOYEE is not made whole but returns to work under the terms of the final agreement.

In the event an appeal reinstates an EMPLOYEE who allowed coverage to lapse during the appeal, the EMPLOYEE may reinstate coverage provided the EMPLOYEE re-applies for coverage within 30 days of the return to work.

707 D) If the final decision is adverse to the EMPLOYEE, the date of termination shall, for purposes of health care coverage, be the end of the month in which the decision becomes final. This may include by expiration without appeal of the time within which an appeal might have been perfected, or by final affirmation on appeal.

If the discharge is for reasons other than gross misconduct, the EMPLOYEE is eligible to continue health insurance for the balance of 18 months from the original termination date (the balance of the continuation period). If the discharge is for gross misconduct, the EMPLOYEE is only eligible for conversion coverage and should contact the HEALTH PLAN for information on benefits, rates and policy provisions. (Refer to Chapter 9 for information about continuation and conversion.)

708 Examples for Contribution upon return from a Leave of Absence

EMPLOYEES on LOA become eligible for the EMPLOYER contribution when the LOA is ended as defined in <u>Wis. Stat. § 40.02(40)</u>. The LOA is deemed ended when the EMPLOYEE has returned to work, that means the EMPLOYEE has resumed active performance of duty for 30 consecutive calendar days for at least 50% of what is considered his or her normal work time with that EMPLOYER.

An EMPLOYEE who is on LOA is not eligible for EMPLOYER contribution toward PREMIUM simply because they receive earnings at some point during the payroll cycle for a given month.

Example 1: John is receiving Income Continuation Insurance (ICI) benefits for five months. He has used up his sick leave but has sabbatical leave that his EMPLOYER is allowing him to use during his period of ET-1118UW Chapter 7 (REV 3/28/2025) Page 68 of 118118 Back to Top

disability. John is using one day of paid leave during each pay period. Although receipt of the sabbatical pay keeps John on payroll, he is not eligible for EMPLOYER contribution toward health insurance past the maximum of three months (plus one if pre-paid) because he has taken at least one day of unpaid leave and has not returned to work for 50% of his regular work schedule for 30 days. Therefore, John has not met the statutory requirement for return to work and is not entitled to EMPLOYER contributions toward his health insurance until he does so.

Example 2: Jackie has received Income Continuation Insurance (ICI) benefits for seven months. She returns to work for two half days per week during the sixth month. Although Jackie's earnings place her on payroll, she is not eligible for EMPLOYER contribution toward health insurance beyond the 4 (if contributions were pre-paid) or 3 months (if contributions were paid month of coverage), because she has taken at least one day of unpaid leave and has not returned to work for 50% of her regular work schedule for 30 days. Therefore, Jackie has not met the statutory requirement for return to work and is not entitled to EMPLOYER contributions toward her health insurance until she does so.

| Length of Coverage | Payment of | Employee-Required | Employer-Required |
|--|--|--|---|
| Availability | Premiums | Contributions | Contributions |
| An additional 3 months of employer contribution toward premium. Thereafter, employee may continue for up to 36 months under continuation provisions, and then another 36 months of COBRA, by paying the full premium after the employer contribution ends. | Premiums should be collected as described in 707B 2 and 3 by payroll deduction or personal check. See 703A for termination timeframes. | After the 3 initial months supplemented by employer contribution toward premium, employees still on leave can continue coverage by paying the entire share of premium to their employer in advance. | First 3 months (in addition to any prepaid months at time of termination) after employee is on leave. |

Unpaid Leave of Absence:

709 Examples for Contribution upon return from a Temporary Layoff

Temporary LAYOFF is defined under the applicable contract or administrative code and may include, for example, seasonal layoffs, school-year summer layoffs, etc.

| Length of Coverage Availability | Payment of Premiums | Employee-Required Contributions | Employer-Required Contributions |
|---|--|---|---|
| An additional 3 months of employer contribution toward premium. Thereafter, employee may continue for up to 36 months under continuation provisions, by paying the full premium after the employer contribution ends. | Premiums should be collected as described in 707B 2 and 3 by payroll deduction or personal check. See 703A for termination timeframes. | After the 3 initial months supplemented by employer contribution toward premium, employees still on leave can continue coverage by paying the entire share of premium to their employer in advance. | First 3 months (in addition to any prepaid months at time of termination) after employee is laid off. |
| Then COBRA coverage after the 36-month continuation period ends. | | | |

Chapter 8—Cancellation and Termination of Coverage

- 801 Individual Termination of Coverage
- 802 Ending Coverage
- 803 Changing From Active to Annuitant Coverage
- 804 Voluntary Cancellation of Coverage

801 Individual Termination of Coverage

ETF offers a resource to help EMPLOYERS advise EMPLOYEES who are terminating employment, including ANNUITANTS. It is the <u>Termination Checklist for State Employees (ET-2500s)</u>.

801 A) A PARTICIPANT'S coverage shall terminate at the end of the month on the earliest of the following dates:

- (1) The effective date of change to another HEALTH PLAN through the BOARD approved enrollment process.
- (2) The expiration of the period for which PREMIUMS are paid when PREMIUMS are not paid when due.

Note: As required by federal law, if timely payment is made in an amount that is not significantly less than amount due, that amount is deemed to satisfy the HEALTH PLAN'S requirement for the amount that must be paid. The HEALTH PLAN may notify the PARTICIPANT of the amount of the deficiency and grant a reasonable time period for payment of that amount. Thirty days after the notice is given is considered a reasonable time period.

- (3) The expiration of the 36 months for which the SUBSCRIBER can continue coverage while on a leave of absence or LAYOFF, as provided in sections 701, 702, 704 B and C, 705 B, 706 A and 403 E.
- (4) The end of the month in which a notice of cancellation of coverage or sick leave escrow application is received by the EMPLOYER or by ETF in the case of an ANNUITANT or CONTINUANT, or a later date as specified on the cancellation of coverage notice or sick leave escrow application. If the ANNUITANT or CONTINUANT contacts the HEALTH PLAN directly to cancel coverage, the HEALTH PLAN is to reject the cancellation and immediately notify the ANNUITANT or CONTINUANT to submit a written cancellation notice to ETF.
- (5) The definition of PARTICIPANT no longer applies (such as for a divorced spouse, an overage DEPENDENT child who marries, etc.). As required by Wis. Stat. §632.897, if family coverage remains in effect and the EMPLOYEE fails to notify the EMPLOYER of divorce, coverage for the ex-spouse ends the last day of the month in which notification

of continuation of coverage rights occurs (see 901A). The EMPLOYER may collect PREMIUM retroactively from the SUBSCRIBER if the divorce was not reported in a timely manner and there were no other eligible DEPENDENTS for family coverage to remain in effect. The ACA requires that a PARTICIPANT receive a full month of coverage before coverage is terminated unless there is fraud or gross misconduct in order for the PARTICIPANT to find other coverage.

- (6) The expiration of the continuation period for which the PARTICIPANT can continue under 801 C) below, as required by state and federal law.
- (7) The effective date of coverage gained from another employer's group health plan for a PARTICIPANT who continues under 801 C) below. Terminations due to enrollment in medical assistance (Medicaid), the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP), or TRICARE may be retroactive to the effective date of coverage upon request by the SUBSCRIBER and determination by ETF.
- (8) The earliest date federal or state continuation provisions permit termination of coverage for any reason.
- (9) The end of the month in which the SUBSCRIBER terminates employment.
- (10) Upon date of death. No refund of PREMIUM may be granted for the month in which the coverage ends. If deceased SUBSCRIBER has covered DEPENDENTS, see 1302 A) and C) regarding continued coverage of surviving DEPENDENTS.
- (11) Upon a significant reduction in EMPLOYER's contribution toward health insurance (full time to less than ½ time). An EMPLOYEE whose EMPLOYER contribution is lowering due to a job appointment change may cancel coverage. The event is the first of the month on or following the appointment change. The application must be submitted no later than 30 days following the appointment change.

Note: If the EMPLOYEE's spouse is an eligible State or Local EMPLOYEE, the couple may change the listed SUBSCRIBER to the spouse who is getting a greater share of employer contribution.

801 B) No refund of any PREMIUM under 801 A) (5) may be made unless the EMPLOYER, or ETF if applicable, receives a written request from the SUBSCRIBER by the last day of the month preceding the month of coverage. Except that when coverage ends because of termination of employment, refunds shall be made back to the end of the month in which employment terminates.

801 C) A PARTICIPANT who ceases to meet the definition of EMPLOYEE, ANNUITANT, or DEPENDENT may elect to continue group coverage as required by state and federal law. Application must be postmarked within 60 days of the date the PARTICIPANT is notified of the right to continue or 60 days from the date coverage ceases, whichever is later. The HEALTH PLAN shall bill the continuing PARTICIPANT directly for the required PREMIUM.

801 D) No person other than a PARTICIPANT is eligible for health insurance BENEFITS. The SUBSCRIBER'S rights to group health insurance coverage is forfeited if a PARTICIPANT assigns or transfers such rights, or aids any other person in obtaining BENEFITS to which they are not entitled, or otherwise fraudulently attempts to obtain BENEFITS. For example, this may apply if there is a late reported divorce. In cases of fraud, coverage terminates the beginning of
the month following action of the BOARD. Re-enrollment is possible only if the person is employed by an EMPLOYER where coverage is available and their coverage is limited to the ACCESS PLAN. Subsequently, a change to a different HEALTH PLAN is available during a regular OPEN ENROLLMENT period, as long as it begins a minimum of 12 months after the disenrollment date.

ETF may at any time request such documentation as it deems necessary to substantiate SUBSCRIBER or DEPENDENT eligibility. Failure to provide such documentation upon request shall result in the suspension of BENEFITS.

801 E) In situations where a PARTICIPANT has committed acts of physical or verbal abuse, or is unable to establish/maintain a satisfactory physician-patient relationship with their primary care physician, disenrollment efforts may be initiated by the HEALTH PLAN or the BOARD. The SUBSCRIBER'S disenrollment is effective the first of the month following completion of the grievance process and approval of the BOARD. Coverage may be transferred to the ACCESS PLAN only, with options to enroll in a different HEALTH PLANS during subsequent OPEN ENROLLMENT periods. Re-enrollment in the HEALTH PLAN is available during a regular OPEN ENROLLMENT period, as long as it begins a minimum of 12 months after the disenrollment date.

801 F) Except in cases of fraud or where an individual makes an intentional misrepresentation of material fact, under federal law, an EMPLOYER must not retroactively cancel (rescind) coverage, except to the extent attributable to a failure to pay timely PREMIUMS towards coverage. This rule also applies to ANNUITANTS. It is not considered a rescission where, due to administrative delay in record-keeping, the EMPLOYER retroactively cancels coverage back to the date of termination of employment as limited by section 212.

801 G) If it is found that a PARTICIPANT has enrolled in disqualifying coverage for the HSA and the SUBSCRIBER is no longer eligible for the HIGH DEDUCTIBLE HEALTH PLAN (HDHP), coverage shall change to the non-HDHP Uniform Benefit with the same HEALTH PLAN to be effective either:

- 1. The effective date of the other disqualifying coverage in the current plan year, or
- 2. January 1 of the current plan year if the coverage began to be effective in the previous plan year.

As needed, PREMIUMS and claims shall be retroactively adjusted. See 201B 3 for more information.

802 Ending Coverage

The coverage end date for the EMPLOYEE is entered by the EMPLOYER in My Insurance Benefits.

Active coverage may be ended for an EMPLOYEE because of one of the following reasons:

- complete a spouse to spouse transfer,
- death of the SUBSCRIBER,
- disability approval (non-ICI),
- retirement,
- termination of employment or
- EMPLOYEE's request to cancel coverage.

Refer to the chart below for specific limitations and requirements surrounding these termination scenarios.

The ending of an EMPLOYEE's coverage will be reported on the Monthly Employer Invoice. (Refer to Chapter 14 regarding instructions and information on the Monthly Employer Invoice.)

| Reason | Coverage End Date | Comments |
|--|--|---|
| Cancel Coverage | Refer to subchapter 804 | EMPLOYEE is voluntarily ending coverage. Refer to subchapter 804 regarding Internal Revenue Code (IRC) Section 125 pre-tax and post-tax requirements. For example, when SUBSCRIBER and all eligible DEPENDENTS are newly eligible for, and enrolled in, other coverage or the EMPLOYEEPREMIUM share has increased significantly. If EMPLOYEE does not pay required PREMIUM while out on a leave of absence (LOA), this is a cancellation, voluntarily ending coverage. |
| Termination of Employment | End of the calendar month in which the EMPLOYEE terminates employment. | EMPLOYEE's coverage is an involuntary loss of coverage. If EMPLOYEE is terminating employment because they are retiring, going on an unpaid LOA or on permanent LAYOFF, but is not starting an immediate annuity, refer to the <i>Sick Leave Conversion</i> <i>Program Employer Manual</i> (ET-1170) regarding reporting sick leave. |
| Termination of Employment prior to EFFECTIVE DATE of coverage | The application is void and any PREMIUMS paid or deducted will be refunded. | N/A |
| Cancel Spouse to Spouse Employment | Refer to subchapter 804 | EMPLOYEE voluntarily ending coverage. Cannot complete a cancellation mid-year without an allowable status change under the plan language (contract) or HIPAA qualifying life event if PREMIUMS are deducted pre-tax. |

| Reason | Coverage End Date | Comments |
|--|---|--|
| Disability Approval (Non-ICI) | Coverage is continued as an ANNUITANT without lapse upon approval of a disability benefit. | This is an EMPLOYER entry in the ETA. No application to end coverage is required from EMPLOYEE. ETF will coordinate coverage between active employment and ANNUITANT status so that no lapse or duplication of coverage occurs. Refer to subchapter 803. Also, refer to the <i>Sick Leave Conversion Program Employer</i> <i>Manual</i> (ET-1170) for reporting sick leave. |
| Retirement | Coverage is continued as an ANNUITANT without lapse upon retirement if an EMPLOYEE retires with an immediate annuity. | Requires an EMPLOYER entry in the ETA. No application is required from EMPLOYEE. ETF will coordinate coverage between active employment and ANNUITANT status so that no lapse or duplication of coverage occurs. Refer to subchapter 803. Also, refer to the <i>Sick Leave Conversion Program Employer</i> <i>Manual</i> (ET-1170) for reporting sick leave. |
| Death of Subscriber with Individual Coverage | End of the calendar month in which the death occurred. | Refund any PREMIUMS paid in advance for coverage beyond the end of the month in which death occurred. |
| Death of Subscriber with Family Coverage | Coverage under the EMPLOYEE's contract continues through the last day of the month for which the PREMIUM was deducted. | Do not refund any PREMIUMS unless authorized by ETF. Refer to the <i>Sick Leave Conversion</i> <i>Program Employer Manual</i> (ET-1170) for reporting sick leave. Refund may be due if coverage was paid for the next month. Coverage automatically continues for survivors. |

803 Changing from Active to Annuitant Coverage

Retiring insured EMPLOYEES are eligible to continue health coverage under any of the following conditions: (Refer to Chapter 10)

(1) EMPLOYEE receives an immediate annuity upon retirement (monthly or lump sum benefit), WRS disability retirement, or duty disability benefits.

(2) EMPLOYEE terminates after age 55 (50 for protective category EMPLOYEES) with at least 20 years of creditable WRS service, but does not take an immediate retirement annuity.

When an EMPLOYEE retires, the EMPLOYER must send the termination of employment in the ETA (see 104 A). They must also complete a sick leave certificate and the required entry in the Accumulated Sick Leave system (AcSL) (Refer to the *Sick Leave Conversion Program Employer Manual* (ET-1170)). ANNUITANTS without sick leave credits who wish to continue coverage may make PREMIUM payments through their annuity or with payments directly to the HEALTH PLAN.

804 Voluntary Cancelation of Coverage

When an EMPLOYEE wishes to cancel coverage for any of the reasons listed in subchapter 801, they cannot complete their request mid-year without an eligible life event status change that is allowed under the plan language (contract) or under HIPAA if the EMPLOYEE PREMIUM is being deducted on a pre-tax basis under Internal Revenue Code (IRC) Section 125.

If the EMPLOYEE PREMIUM is being deducted post-tax, coverage can be canceled at any time throughout the calendar year. Coverage end date for a cancelation is the end of a month following receipt of the request.

If an event has occurred that is not listed in the following table, contact ETF for review and guidance.

| | Event | Eligibility Requirements | Coverage End Dates | Comments |
|---|---|---|-----------------------|---|
| Δ | A. Pre-Tax EMPLOYEE Terminating Employment | Application must be submitted no later than the month employment terminates. The event date is the date EMPLOYEE terminates employment. | | The coverage end date for a cancelation request is always the end of a month. Retroactive cancelations are not allowed. |

| Event Eligibility Requirements | | Coverage End Dates | Comments |
|---|---|--|--|
| Pre-Tax EMPLOYEE Going on an Unpaid LOA | Application must be submitted no later than the month EMPLOYEE goes on a LOA. The event date is the date EMPLOYEE begins a LOA. An affirmative choice to cancel coverage by submitting an application invalidates the right to re-enroll at upon return to work after the LOA. To retain re- enrollment rights the EMPLOYEE should allow coverage to lapse due to non-payment. At the time the EMPLOYEE ceases paying their contribution or the entire PREMIUM while on unpaid LOA, the EMPLOYER must terminate their coverage. No application is required and none should be requested for a lapse. | End of the month following receipt of the application or the event date, whichever is later. For lapses, coverage termination should be entered at the time payment is not received from the EMPLOYEE. Coverage ends the end of the month for which payment was received. | An EMPLOYEE who continued coverage during a LOA is eligible to receive the EMPLOYER share of the monthly PREMIUM for the current coverage month premium plus three additional months. Once the EMPLOYEE is paying the EMPLOYER share of the premium or the entire premium post-tax, coverage can be canceled at the end of any month following receipt of an application, but this invalidates the right to re-enroll upon return to work after the from LOA. Coverage end date for a cancelation request is always the end of a month. Retroactive cancelations are not allowed. |

| Event | Eligibility | Coverage | Comments |
|---|--|---|---|
| | Requirements | End Dates | |
| C. Pre-Tax Family Life Event Status Change (e.g., spouse to spouse) | An allowed family status change under the plan language (contract) or a HIPAA qualifying life event must occur, for example, to allow cancellation in order to enroll under spouse's coverage as an EMPLOYEE. Application must be submitted within 30 days of the IRC Section 125 status change, the event. | End of the month following receipt of an application or the event date, whichever is later. | Refer to Chapter 5 for life event status changes allowed under the plan language (contract) and HIPAA qualifying life events. Documentation may be required. If an allowed family status change has not occurred, an EMPLOYEE can submit an application in October, November or December requesting coverage to be canceled effective December 31. Coverage end date for a cancelation request is always the end of a month. Retroactive cancellations are not allowed. |
| D. Pre-Tax EMPLOYEE PREMIUM Contribution Has Increased Significantly | Application must be submitted within 30 days of the date PREMIUMS significantly increased, the event date. | End of the month following receipt of an application or the event date, whichever is later. | Coverage end date for a cancelation request is always the end of a month. Retroactive cancelations are not allowed. |

| E. Pre-Tax EMPLOYEE (and all DEPENDENTS, if applicable) Became Eligible for and Enrolled in Other Group Coverage | Application must be submitted within 30 days of the date the other coverage becomes effective. | End of the month following receipt of an application or the event date, whichever is later. | Documentation is required: proof of enrollment in other group insurance that displays the date coverage began such as a copy of an insurance ID card or enrollment acknowledgment which shows the effective date of coverage. Coverage end date for a cancelation request is always the end of a month. Retroactive cancellation is not allowed. |
|---|--|--|---|
| F. Pre-Tax Annual OPEN ENROLLMENT Period | Application must be submitted during the OPEN ENROLLMENT period. | Coverage end date is December 31. | Based on plan language (contract), coverage can be canceled at the end of a calendar year regardless if employee premiums are deducted pre-tax or post-tax. |
| G. PREMIUMS Deducted Post Tax | Application must be submitted. | Coverage end date is the end of the month following the application received date. If the application received date is the last day of a month, coverage ends on the receipt/request date. | An application can be submitted requesting a future cancellation date. Coverage can be canceled mid- year. Coverage end date for a cancelation request is always the end of a month. Retroactive cancellations are not allowed. |

Chapter 9 – COBRA, Continuation and Conversion

- 901 Overview of COBRA, Continuation and Conversion
- 902 Persons Eligible for Continuation (Qualified Beneficiaries)
- 903 Employee Responsibilities
- 904 **Qualified Beneficiary Responsibilities**
- 905 Employer Responsibilities
- 906 Notice Requirement Illustration Chart
- 907 <u>Continuation Coverage Information</u>

901 Overview of COBRA, Continuation, and Conversion

Under the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (COBRA), PARTICIPANTS and their eligible DEPENDENTS covered under the State Group Health Insurance Program have options available to them for the continuation or conversion of health insurance coverage in the event eligibility for group coverage ends. COBRA requires that the State Group Health Insurance Program offer SUBSCRIBERS (EMPLOYEES/members) and their covered DEPENDENTS (qualified beneficiaries) temporary extension of identical coverage at the group rate for a maximum of 18 months (36 months under certain circumstances) following specific events, referred to as "qualifying life events" (refer to subchapter 902). The following provides an overview of continuation and conversion.

901 A) Continuation:

Wisconsin statutes (Wis. Stat. § 40.51 (3-4), § 632.897) incorporate and extend the federal COBRA benefit noted above. Under this subsection, authority is given to the BOARD to reinforce and broaden continuation rights under certain circumstances.

Note: Where Federal (COBRA) and State (continuation) laws differ, the law most favorable to the PARTICIPANT will apply. When used in this Chapter, "COBRA continuation" refers to the State or Federal legislation resulting in the most favorable outcome to the PARTICIPANT, unless otherwise specified. One commonly encountered distinction between federal and state law occurs in late-reported divorce. Under federal law, divorcees are entitled to 36 months of COBRA following the divorce event (For example, a divorce reported on month 34 after the event would only leave the ex-spouse with a balance of 2 months). However, state law guarantees a minimum of 18 months continuation regardless of event date. As a result, state law rules are followed, and the ex-spouse would be entitled to continuation for months 34 through 51.

For example: If divorce is more than 36 months in the past, the ex-spouse must still be offered 18 months of continuation coverage.

If the PARTICIPANT does not reside in a county listing a primary physician for the SUBSCRIBER'S HEALTH PLAN at the time continuation coverage is elected, the PARTICIPANT may elect a participating plan in the

county where the PARTICIPANT resides (Also see Chapter 5).

901 B) Conversion:

Conversion coverage is available to PARTICIPANTS who have been covered under the State Group Health Insurance Program under terms negotiated with the HEALTH PLAN. PARTICIPANTS may elect to convert to Marketplace or individual (non-group) coverage upon loss of eligibility for group coverage, i.e., when they reach the maximum length of continuation of group coverage or in lieu of continuation coverage. PARTICIPANTS electing conversion coverage do not need to provide evidence of insurability but must apply directly with the HEALTH PLAN through the process established by the HEALTH PLAN. The benefits and rates for conversion coverage are different than the benefits and rates for continuation coverage.

Such PARTICIPANT may also elect to convert to individual coverage or a Marketplace plan without underwriting if application is made directly to the HEALTH PLAN within 30 days after termination of group coverage as provided under Wis. Stat. §632.897. The PARTICIPANT shall be eligible to apply for the direct pay conversion contract then being issued provided coverage is continuous and the PREMIUMS then in effect for the conversion contract are paid without lapse.

902 Persons Eligible for Continuation (Qualified Beneficiaries)

Under federal and state laws, when group health insurance coverage would otherwise end because of a life event known as a "qualifying life event," EMPLOYEES and their covered DEPENDENTS become "qualified beneficiaries" and must be offered continuation coverage (refer to subchapter 905 for EMPLOYER responsibilities).

Qualified beneficiaries must be treated the same as "similarly situated active EMPLOYEES." That means qualified beneficiaries are entitled to the same benefits, choices, and services as active EMPLOYEES. For example, the EMPLOYEE'S spouse may elect COBRA even if the EMPLOYEE does not. COBRA may be elected for only one, several, or all DEPENDENT children who are qualified beneficiaries. A parent may elect continuation coverage on behalf of any DEPENDENT children. The EMPLOYEE or the EMPLOYEE'S spouse (if the spouse is a qualified beneficiary) can elect continuation coverage on behalf of all qualified beneficiaries.

902 A) Employees must be offered continuation coverage in the event coverage is lost due to either of the following events:

- 1) Termination of employment (for reasons other than gross misconduct), including retirement. The exception is when an EMPLOYEE retires and elects to take an immediate annuity <u>and</u> to continue health insurance. (Refer to Chapters 10, 11, and 12).
- 2) Completion of the maximum prepayment periods of 36 months while on a leave of absence or layoff (Refer to Chapter 7).

902 B) The spouse of an employee with family coverage in the State Group Health Insurance Program becomes a qualified beneficiary as a result of any of the following qualifying life events:

1) Death of EMPLOYEE. EMPLOYERS do not need to provide a *Continuation - Conversion Notice* [ET-2311] as the survivor's coverage will automatically continue (Refer to Chapter 13 on EMPLOYEE Death).

- 2) Divorce. Coverage as a DEPENDENT spouse continues until the later of:
 - a) The end of the month in which the EMPLOYER provides notification of continuation rights (*Continuation Conversion Notice* [ET-2311]) (Refer to subchapter 903).

- b) The end of the month in which the date of entry of judgment of divorce is entered/final with the clerk of courts.
- 3) Spouse (EMPLOYEE) loses coverage for reasons listed above under section 902 A.

902 C) Each eligible dependent child of an employee with family coverage in the State Group Health Insurance Program becomes a qualified beneficiary as a result of any of the following qualifying life events:

1) Death of EMPLOYEE. EMPLOYERS do not need to provide a *Continuation - Conversion Notice* [ET-2311] as the survivor's coverage will automatically continue (EMPLOYEE; refer to Chapter 13 on EMPLOYEE Death).

2) DEPENDENT eligibility status ceases under the State Group Health Insurance Program (Refer to the chart in subchapter 906 for examples)

- 3) Parents become divorced resulting in loss of eligibility.
- 4) Parent (EMPLOYEE) loses coverage for reasons listed above in section 902A.

902 D) An eligible DEPENDENT of a minor DEPENDENT of an EMPLOYEE with family coverage in the State Group Health Insurance Program becomes a qualified beneficiary when losing eligibility as a result of the minor DEPENDENT turning age 18. Coverage for the DEPENDENT of a minor DEPENDENT terminates at the end of the month in which the DEPENDENT child turns 18.

902 E) An eligible disabled DEPENDENT, over age 26, of an EMPLOYEE with family coverage in the State Group Health Insurance Program becomes a qualified beneficiary upon loss of disabled status. Coverage terminates at the end of the month in which it is determined the disabled status ceases.

902 F) If an EMPLOYEE, within the initial 18 months of COBRA coverage, is granted an SSA disability, they may be eligible for an extension of COBRA for up to 29 months. The EMPLOYEE must provide ETF with a copy of the SSA letter that states they have been found to be disabled, within 60 days of the date of the letter.

902 G) In the event an EMPLOYEE is hired, WRS eligible, and elected insurance coverage is in force, and the EMPLOYEE terminates before completion of 30 days of service the insurance remains in force and the EMPLOYEE **must** be offered COBRA. Coverage as an active EMPLOYEE will end as of the end of the month of termination.

Note: When a voluntary change in coverage from a family plan to a single plan is done in anticipation of a divorce, the spouse and DEPENDENT children are eligible for continuation coverage when the divorce is final. The effective date for continuation coverage in this case is the date of the entry of the judgment of divorce. This is usually when the judge signs the divorce papers and the Clerk of Courts date-stamps them. In all other cases, voluntary cancellation does not create a continuation enrollment opportunity.

903 Employee Responsibilities

EMPLOYEES (refer to subchapter 902) are responsible for informing the EMPLOYER of a qualifying life event in which a DEPENDENT loses eligibility for coverage under the State Group Health Insurance Program. Qualified beneficiaries should notify ETF of these changes.

Applications must be received by ETF postmarked within 60 days of the date the PARTICIPANT is notified by the EMPLOYER of the right to continue, or 60 days from the date coverage ceases, whichever is later. The HEALTH PLAN shall bill the continuing PARTICIPANT directly for required PREMIUMS. COBRA continuation coverage ends when coverage is canceled, PREMIUMS are not paid when due, or coverage is terminated as permitted by state or federal law.

Under federal COBRA law, if the EMPLOYER or Voya is not notified within 60 days of theevent that caused the loss of coverage, or end of the period of coverage, whichever is later, the right to continuation coverage is lost. Under state continuation law, separate requirements may allow notification after the 60-day period in limited divorce circumstances.

In the event of a divorce, if an EMPLOYEE does not notify their EMPLOYER of their divorce, coverage for the ex-spouse and any stepchildren continues if the family premium continues to be paid. The ex-spouse must then be given the right to continue coverage even if notice is given beyond 60 days following the divorce. Should the EMPLOYEE fail to advise the EMPLOYER of divorce within 60 days of the event, the EMPLOYER must provide notice to the ex-spouse and stepchildren that they are ineligible to continue coverage as a qualified beneficiary of the EMPLOYEE as soon as possible. Coverage terminates the end of the month in which the Voya provides the notice of the right to continue coverage (*Continuation – Conversion Notice* (ET-2311) to the ex-spouse and any stepchildren or children of minor stepchildren. In this situation, Voya must check with ETF on the length of continuation coverage that is available.

Note: The ex-spouse is eligible to continue coverage under a single contract or a family contract with eligible DEPENDENTS. The stepchildren or children of minor stepchildren are not eligible to continue coverage under a single contract of their own because notice of the divorce was not given to the EMPLOYER within 60 days of the divorce. If the stepchildren meet the criteria of being an eligible DEPENDENT and the ex-spouse applies for family coverage as a continuant, the stepchildren can be included as covered DEPENDENTS on hexpouses family contract.

CONTINUANTS may not add (to their family coverage or change from single to family) persons who were not originally insured when group health insurance ended, unless a child was born or adopted (or placed for adoption) while the EMPLOYEE is continuing group coverage. A CONTINUANT with single coverage must elect family coverage within 60 days of the birth or adoption.

COBRA coverage ends for all qualified beneficiaries when the maximum COBRA duration has been met.

Note: If a CONTINUANT is enrolled in family coverage and gets married, the new spouse is not eligible to be added to the family contract.

904 Qualified Beneficiary Responsibilities

When electing continuation or conversion coverage, qualified beneficiaries are responsible for the following:

A) Submitting an online application through Voya no later than 60 days from the termination of their coverage or within 60 days of the date they were notified by their EMPLOYER, whichever is later. No lapse or gap in coverage is allowed. If qualified beneficiaries do not elect continuation coverage within the 60-day period, they lose eligibility to enroll under continuation.

B) Paying PREMIUM to the HEALTH PLAN when billed by the HEALTH PLAN.

C) Reporting any changes affecting coverage, for example: address change, birth, or adoption. If continuation coverage is elected, changes must be reported to ETF; if conversion coverage is elected, changes must be reported to the HEALTH PLAN.

D) SUBSCRIBERS and their insured DEPENDENTS continuing coverage must enroll in Medicare Parts A and B when initially eligible. A copy of the Medicare card must be submitted to ETF. If a qualified beneficiary is eligible for Medicare:

- **1.** *prior to or on* the effective date of COBRA coverage, they are eligible for Medicare reduced rates.
- **2.** *after* COBRA coverage begins, COBRA coverage ends for the SUBSCRIBER or DEPENDENT when they enroll in Medicare Parts A and B.
 - a. Qualified beneficiaries not eligible for Medicare remain eligible for COBRA coverage.
 - b. If Part B becomes effective after the continuation begins, the continuation period ends at the end of the month prior to when Medicare Part B becomes effective.

905 Employer Responsibilities

905 A) Within five days of being notified of the "qualifying life event," the employer is responsible for notifying qualified beneficiaries of their right to continue group coverage or convert to individual coverage by providing them with the following documents:

- 1) Continuation Conversion Notice (ET-2311), with the employer sections completed.
- 2) Group Health Insurance Application (ET-2301) available on the ETF website and updated annually). This form is needed to enroll in continuation or conversion. The employee does not need to complete the application if continuing the coverage already in effect. The employee must still complete and return the Continuation - Conversion Notice.

Note: A continuation notice must be provided within the five-day period even when it is determined the qualified beneficiary is not entitled to continuation coverage, for example, notice of the qualifying life event was not provided to the employer within the required time period. (Refer to subchapter 906 for information on providing notice.)

In the case of divorce, confirm the address of all qualifying beneficiaries.

905 B) The employer is responsible for informing qualified beneficiaries of the following:

- If electing continuation coverage, the completed *Continuation Conversion Notice* and *Group Health Insurance Application* forms must be sent to ETF (i.e., postmarked) no later than 60 days after the date of the notice or 60 days after coverage ends, whichever is later.
- 2) If electing continuation coverage, the HEALTH PLAN will bill the CONTINUANT(S) directly.
- 3) If electing continuation coverage and the CONTINUANTS are moving for more than three months, they are eligible to change to another HEALTH PLAN without restrictions, provided the application is received within 30 days after the move. The application must be returned to the EMPLOYER if the change would be effective before the termination of coverage paid through the EMPLOYER; otherwise, the application must be returned to ETF.
- 4) See section 503 for other reasons to change coverage.

Note: When entering a coverage end date in My Insurance Benefits for the employee's coverage or the end date for any specific dependent on the

employee's contract through 'Remove Dependent', enter an end date that is the end of the month following the event. There is an exception to this when removing the subscriber's spouse due to divorce (refer to subchapter 903).

906 Notice Requirement Illustration Chart

The following chart illustrates a sample timetable for providing notices related to continuation coverage for common scenarios:

| Event | Occurs | Coverage Continues Until | Employee or Beneficiary Must Notify Employer By | Employer Must Provide Continuation Notice By | To Elect Continuation, Application Must Be Submitted To ETF By |
|--|--------|--------------------------------|--|--|--|
| Child (or stepchild, DP's dependent) turns 26 and is not disabled. | 3/15 | 3/31 | N/A* | 5 days after receipt of notice | The later of 60 days after coverage terminates or 60 days after employer issues <u>ET-2311</u> . |
| Dependent of Minor Eligibility Ends as Dependent turns 18 | 03/15 | 03/31 | N/A* | 5 days after receipt of notice | The later of 60 days after coverage terminates or 60 days after employer issues <u>ET-2311</u> . |

* EMPLOYER must check for aging out DEPENDENTS monthly. See Appendix.

| Event | Occurs | Coverage Continues Until | Employee or Beneficiary Must Notify Employer By | Employer Must Provide Continuation Notice By | To Elect Continuation, Application Must Be Submitted To ETF By |
|--|--------|---|---|---|--|
| Disability Status Terminates for >26-Year-Old Dependent | 03/15 | 03/31 | 05/30 | 5 days after receipt of disability status change letter Status change letter | The later of 60 days after coverage terminates or 60 days after employer issues <u>ET-2311</u> . |
| Divorce Decree is Entered | 03/15 | End of the month in which continuation notice is given | 05/30 If continuation notice is given late, check with ETF. | 5 days after receipt of notice | The later of 60 days after coverage terminates or 60 days after employer issues <u>ET-2311</u> . |

| Employee Terminates Employment | 03/15 | 03/31 | N/A | 5 days after receipt of notice | The later of 60 days after coverage terminates or 60 days after employer issues <u>ET-2311</u> . | 907 |
|--------------------------------------|-------|-------|-----|-----------------------------------|--|-----|
|--------------------------------------|-------|-------|-----|-----------------------------------|--|-----|

Continuation Coverage Information

The benefits and limitations of coverage under continuation are identical to those provided to active EMPLOYEES. PARTICIPANTS enrolled in continuation coverage (CONTINUANTS) must select the HEALTH PLAN already in effect at the time of termination of active coverage unless another life event occurs at the same time. Should the qualified beneficiary not reside in the same county as the SUBSCRIBER, the qualified beneficiary may elect a HEALTH PLAN in their county of residence when enrolling in continuation coverage, even if the SUBSCRIBER'S HEALTH PLAN is available in the qualified beneficiary's county. CONTINUANTS can change HEALTH PLANS during the annual OPEN ENROLLMENT period or following a residential move.

Continuation coverage may be in effect for up to 18 months following termination of employment (36 for divorce, death, and DEPENDENT loss of eligibility). However, continuation coverage will be terminated early and cannot be reinstated for any of the following reasons:

- 1) The PREMIUM for continuation coverage is not paid when due.
- 2) The SUBSCRIBER becomes covered under another group HEALTH PLAN; a SUBSCRIBER who refuses health insurance offered by another EMPLOYER will not be affected.
- 3) A member who was not eligible for Medicare when continuation began, becomes eligible for and enrolled Medicare.

4) A spouse is divorced from a covered EMPLOYEE and subsequently remarries and is covered through the new spouse's group HEALTH PLAN.

5) Qualified beneficiary voluntarily cancels continuation coverage.

CONTINUANTS may elect to convert to individual coverage (conversion at non-group rates) upon reaching the maximum continuation coverage period. CONTINUANTS are responsible for knowing when group continuation coverage ends and must contact their HEALTH PLAN directly to make application for conversion coverage set forth in Wis. Stat. §632.897 and/or Marketplace plan as provided by the HEALTH PLAN.

Chapter 10 — Retirement or Disability

- 1001 Coverage Requirements to Continue
- 1002 Coverage for Former State Employees Whose Coverage Lapsed
- **1003 Medicare Enrollment**
- 1004 Premium Payment

1001 Coverage – Requirements to Continue

WRS-covered state EMPLOYEES insured under our group health insurance program, are entitled to continue the insurance for life when they receive a WRS retirement or disability benefit. This excludes Income Continuation Insurance (ICI). In addition, SUBSCRIBERS and their insured DEPENDENTS who are continuing coverage must enroll in Medicare Parts A and B when first eligible. This is required by state statute, as the State Group Health Insurance Program is designed to integrate with, rather than duplicate, Medicare benefits. The group health insurance coverage will be converted to a plan that is integrated with Medicare effective on the first of the month in which the PARTICIPANT is required to be enrolled in Medicare. The amount of the monthly PREMIUM will be reduced accordingly. Retrospective adjustments to PREMIUMS are limited to the shortest retroactive enrollment limit set byMedicare (90 days), in accordance with the Group Health Insurance Program contract.

Note: Active EMPLOYEES (non-annuitants) reported on the monthly invoices are not required to enroll in Medicare when first eligible and do not receive the Medicare reduced PREMIUM rate in the event they do enroll in Medicare.

1001 A) Retirement Benefit

Group health insurance coverage will automatically be continued if the EMPLOYEE retires with an *immediate annuity* under Wis. Stat. § 40.02 (38). An immediate annuity is defined as a benefit that begins within 30 days after the EMPLOYEE terminates employment. This benefit can be a monthly benefit or a lump sum annuity. Note: A separation benefit is not considered an annuity. (Refer to the *Sick Leave Conversion Program Employer Manual* (ET-1170) regarding the Accumulated Sick Leave Conversion Credit program.)

Health insurance coverage automatically continues for state EMPLOYEES upon retirement. If the retiring EMPLOYEE does not wish to continue health insurance coverage after retirement and wants to cancel coverage, *ETF must receive that notification in writing with the SUBSCRIBERS's signature or email with electronic signature PRIOR to their active EMPLOYEE coverage ending.* Note: Canceling coverage will forfeit any sick certified by the EMPLOYER. If the retiring EMPLOYEE wishes to escrow/bank their unused sick leave credits upon retirement, they should contact ETF for information and a *Sick Leave Escrow Application* (ET-4305).

A person who is eligible and applies for an immediate annuity under Wis. Stat. § 40.02 (38) may have their State group health insurance coverage reinstated even if, during any period ET-1118UW Chapter 10 (REV 3/28/2025) Page **36** of **118118** <u>Back to Top</u> preceding retirement:

- 1) insurance has not been in effect while no earnings were received, or
- 2) insurance has been continued under COBRA continuation through the State's group health insurance program.

An application for health insurance must be received by ETF within 30 days after the date of ETF's notification of eligibility for health insurance. Coverage shall be effective the first day of the calendar month which occurs on or after the date the application for health insurance has been received.

Note: EMPLOYERS should send the EMPLOYEE's termination of employment in the ETA (see 104 A) using the Retirement reason. The EMPLOYEE's coverage will be set up to continue by ETF as part of their retirement process.

1001 B) Disability Benefit

Coverage for an insured EMPLOYEE shall be continued if the EMPLOYEE:

- Receives a disability annuity (disability retirement) under Wis. Stat. §40.63 and remains continuously covered under the group. This EMPLOYEE is considered to have met the requirements for an immediate annuity for health insurance purposes. If the disability annuity terminates and the PARTICIPANT continues to meet the definition of eligible EMPLOYEE under Wis. Stat. § 40.02 (25), the individual is eligible to continue using accumulated leave credits until exhausted under Wis. Stat. § 40.05 (4) (b).
- 2) Receives a duty disability benefit under Wis. Stat. §40.65 and remains continuously covered under the group. Members with duty disability are not eligible to newly enroll during OPEN ENROLLMENT.

Insured EMPLOYEES applying for a WRS disability retirement or duty disability benefit must pre-pay PREMIUMS through their EMPLOYERS until their disability benefit is approved by ETF, or else coverage will lapse.

EMPLOYEES on an unpaid leave of absence immediately prior to termination, who are eligible for WRS disability retirement under Wis. Stat. §40.63, or duty disability benefits under Wis. Stat. § 40.65, may have their coverage reinstated even if, during the period preceding the benefit approval:

- 1) no insurance was in effect while no earnings were received, or
- 2) insurance has been continued under COBRA continuation through the State's group health insurance program.

This provision does not apply if the employee files an application to terminate health insurance coverage.

Once the WRS disability retirement or duty disability benefit is approved, the previously insured EMPLOYEE whose coverage lapsed or who was covered under COBRA will be offered a new opportunity to enroll and may use sick leave to pay premiums. ETF will notify the EMPLOYER of the disability retirement or duty disability benefit. (Refer to Chapter 8.) ETF also will send the EMPLOYEE a letter offering lifetime coverage under the State Group Health Insurance Program. The application for health insurance must be received by ETF within 30 days after the date of ETF's notification of eligibility for health insurance. Coverage shall be effective the first day of the calendar on or after the date the application for health insurance has been received.

1001 C) Termination with 20 Years of WRS Service; Not Taking Immediate Annuity

Group coverage can be continued when terminating after age 55 (50 for protective category EMPLOYEES) when the EMPLOYEE has at least 20 years of WRS creditable service, even if an immediate retirement annuity is not taken. The EMPLOYEE completes and submits a *Group Health Insurance Program Continuation Application* (ET-2155) to ETF within 90 days of the termination of employment if the terminated EMPLOYEE does not take an immediate annuity.

1001 D) Termination before Minimum Retirement Age with 20 Years of Service

Insured state EMPLOYEES leaving state service before reaching minimum retirement age (therefore, not eligible for an immediate annuity) with at least 20 years of WRS creditable service who do not close their WRS account may continue coverage under the State Group Health Insurance Plan indefinitely. These EMPLOYEES are required to pay the full PREMIUMS. They cannot use sick leave credits to pay PREMIUMS or apply to escrow their sick leave credits until they later apply for their retirement annuity. At the time of termination, the EMPLOYER certifies the retiring EMPLOYEE's sick leave, but it is "preserved" until an application for retirement (refer to the *Sick Leave Conversion Program Employer Manual* (ET-1170)) is submitted, at which point it can be escrowed or the ANNUITANT can enroll in the State Group Health Insurance Program.

The EMPLOYEE must complete a *Group Health Insurance Program Continuation Application (ET-2155)* if they wish to continue coverage until they formally retire.

For additional information, see the *Group Health Insurance* (ET-4112) booklet for retired state EMPLOYEES with 20 years of service who terminate employment and surviving spouses and DEPENDENTS of insured EMPLOYEES.

1002 Coverage for Former State Employees Whose Coverage Lapsed

Former state EMPLOYEES whose coverage has lapsed may be eligible to apply for coverage under the State Group Health Insurance Program if they meet one of the following conditions:

- Currently receiving a monthly annuity or took a lump sum annuity payment from the WRS (which would have been an immediate annuity if paid as an annuity under Wis. Stat. § 40.25 (1)) and had been insured in the program when they terminated employment. An immediate annuity means the annuity effective date is within 30 days of the termination date.
- 2) Terminated state employment before reaching their minimum retirement age of 55 (50 for protective category EMPLOYEES) with at least 20 years of WRS creditable service.

For additional information, see the online FAQ regarding eligibility for retired state EMPLOYEES, state EMPLOYEES with 20 years of service who terminate employment, and surviving spouses and DEPENDENTS of insured EMPLOYEES.

1003 Medicare Enrollment

Active EMPLOYEES and their insured DEPENDENTS eligible for coverage under the Federal Medicare program may defer enrollment under Medicare Part A (hospital) and Part B (medical) until the EMPLOYEE terminates employment or health insurance coverage as an

active EMPLOYEE ceases.

ANNUITANTS and insured DEPENDENTS who are eligible for coverage under the Federal Medicare program must enroll in Parts A and B when first eligible due to age or disability per Wis. Stats. § 40.51(7) and 40.52(2). ANNUITANTS and insured DEPENDENTS failing to enroll in Medicare will be held responsible for the portion of claims that Medicare would have covered, had they been enrolled in Medicare.

A *Medicare Eligibility Statement* (<u>ET-4307</u>) is used to inform ETF of the Medicare effective dates. ETF will mail the statement to the retiree for completion. Please provide ETF with a copy of the retiree's Medicare card, when available.

1004 Premium Payment

ANNUITANT PREMIUM payments are made through one of the following methods:

- Sick leave credits From sick leave credits until exhausted, Wis. Stat. § 40.05 (4) (b). Sick leave credits may be escrowed at the time of retirement if the EMPLOYEE is covered under comparable non-state health coverage. The EMPLOYEE should contact ETF for information and a Sick Leave Escrow Application (<u>ET-4305</u>).
- Annuity Deduction PREMIUMS are paid from a monthly retirement or disability retirement benefit annuity under Wis. Stat. §40.63 if the annuity is sufficient to cover the entire PREMIUM.
- 3) Direct Pay When the annuity is not sufficient to cover the entire PREMIUM or the member only receives duty disability or Long-Term Disability Insurance (LTDI) benefits, the HEALTH PLAN will directly bill the SUBSCRIBER, and the SUBSCRIBER will pay PREMIUMS directly to the HEALTH PLAN.
- 4) Group Life Insurance Conversion This program, governed by Wis. Stat. § 40.72 (4r) and Wis. Admin. Code ETF 60.60, allows eligible EMPLOYEES to convert their group life insurance to pay health insurance premiums. For more information, refer to the *Converting Your Group Life Insurance to Pay Health or Long-Term Care Insurance Premiums* brochure (ET-2325).

ETF may authorize PREMIUM payments to be made directly to the HEALTH PLAN where circumstances require such without member notification. Failure to make required PREMIUM payments by the due dates established by the HEALTH PLAN and approved by ETF shall cause the health care coverage to be canceled.

Chapter 11 — Rehired Annuitants

1101 <u>Eligibility</u> 1102 <u>Coverage</u> 1103 <u>Disability Annuitants</u>

1101 Eligibility

A Wisconsin Retirement System (WRS) ANNUITANT's return to **non-WRS** employment does not affect their WRS annuity or health insurance benefits, if any. Eligibility under this Chapter assumes the ANNUITANT has met the requirements of a minimum break-in-service, as explained in Chapter 15 of the *WRS Administration Manual* (<u>ET-1127</u>), and returns to a **WRS-eligible** position, as either an EMPLOYEE or an independent contractor.

Under the provisions of Wis. Stat. § 40.26 (1), a WRS ANNUITANT returning to WRS eligible employment may elect to terminate the annuity and return to active WRS participation or will be required to return to active WRS participation and have their WRS annuity suspended, depending on the WRS annuitant's final WRS termination date (refer to Chapter 15 of the *WRS Administration Manual*. In both scenarios, the WRS annuitant must complete a *Rehired Annuitant Form* (ET-2319).

In the event a rehired ANNUITANT elects to return to active WRS coverage or is statutorily required to return to active WRS coverage, the annuity is suspended effective the first of the month following ETF's receipt of the *Rehired Annuitant Form* (for ANNUITANTS electing coverage) or the first of the month following the rehire date (for ANNUITANTS with WRS termination dates on or after July 2, 2013) until the EMPLOYEE again retires and reapplies for an annuity. Under either scenario, ANNUITANTS returning to active WRS participation are immediately eligible to apply for health insurance coverage through the state agency. Coverage typically begins the first of the month after the retiree is rehired and WRS eligible.

Any retiree health insurance the ANNUITANT had through the State of Wisconsin group health insurance program is terminated based upon the date the annuity ends. Any remaining accumulated sick leave conversion credits are suspended until the EMPLOYEE subsequently retires again. Additional sick leave earned from state employment after the EMPLOYEE returns to work is only available for conversion to pay for health insurance premiums if the EMPLOYEE is an active participant (participating EMPLOYEE) in the WRS. The additional earned sick leave will be added to their existing sick leave balance when retiring again. Sick leave hours earned as a non-participant EMPLOYEE are not convertible on re-retirement because no EMPLOYER contributions have been paid on sick leave earned in non-participant status.

A rehired ANNUITANT returning to active WRS participation is only eligible for health insurance coverage through the active EMPLOYER. There is no option to continue the group health insurance coverage they held as a WRS ANNUITANT. An ANNUITANT rehired by a WRS participating EMPLOYER not offering health insurance to its EMPLOYEES will lose group health insurance coverage as an ANNUITANT. In other words, regardless of whether an EMPLOYER participates in the Group Health Insurance Program or not, an ANNUITANT returning to active WRS coverage is no longer eligible for ANNUITANT health coverage. Eligibility for ANNUITANT health insurance is retained only when a rehired ANNUITANT does not elect to return to active WRS participation or the position is not expected to require two-thirds of full-time hours (880 hours

for teachers, 1,200 hours for all others) and last at least one year, i.e., their WRS annuity is not suspended due to returning to work.

1102 Coverage

Upon receipt of the *Rehired Annuitant Form* (ET-2319), ETF will determine both the WRS participation begin date and the WRS annuity suspension date, then will notify both the ANNUITANT and EMPLOYER. For an EMPLOYEE who was insured as an ANNUITANT, health insurance coverage through the active EMPLOYER becomes effective the day after the coverage as an ANNUITANT lapses.

Note: WRS ANNUITANTS returning to WRS eligible employment as an independent contractor will have both their WRS annuity and ANNUITANT health insurance coverage suspended, but are not eligible for WRS coverage for their work as independent contractors, nor are they eligible for active ETF-administered health insurance coverage.

As PREMIUMS paid through the annuity or sick leave are deducted for the month of coverage, insurance ends at the annuity suspension date. ETF will assist the EMPLOYER in determining the date the rehired ANNUITANT should be added to active coverage on the monthly additions report. An application electing coverage must be received by the EMPLOYER within 30 days following the WRS participation begin date. When the EMPLOYEE retires again, refer to the Sick Leave Conversion Program Employer Manual (ET-1170) for instructions on continuation of health insurance coverage, as the former ANNUITANT is now considered an active EMPLOYEE.

A rehired ANNUITANT electing to return, or statutorily required to return, to active WRS participation, but not electing to enroll in health insurance through the active EMPLOYER ceases to be eligible for ANNUITANT health coverage.

1103 Disability Annuitants

Participants Under Normal Retirement Age

A WRS participant who is receiving a disability retirement benefit under Wis. Stat. §40.63 and who has not reached normal retirement age cannot actively participate in the WRS until they are no longer eligible for the disability annuity (i.e. the participant is medically certified as no longer disabled). However, if the participant is re-employed, their disability annuity will be suspended if they earn more than a set "earnings limit" during a calendar year. Eligibility for ANNUITANT health and/or life insurance coverage continues during the period of annuity suspension.

A disability annuity will be terminated if it is determined that the re-employed individual has recovered from their disability and can be gainfully employed. Following termination of the disability annuity, ANNUITANT health insurance coverage ceases and, if in a WRS eligible position, the EMPLOYEE is immediately eligible for health insurance offered by their EMPLOYER.

ETF notifies both the EMPLOYEE and the EMPLOYER of the WRS coverage begin date, defined as the first of the month after the disability termination date. EMPLOYERS are notified of their obligation to provide the EMPLOYEE the opportunity to apply online.

ETF will coordinate between ending ANNUITANT coverage and beginning active coverage if the individual elects coverage. New applications must be filed with the EMPLOYER within 30 days after the date the EMPLOYEE resumes active status under WRS.

Participants Over Normal Retirement Age

A WRS participant who is receiving a disability retirement benefit under Wis. Stat. 40.63 and who is over their normal retirement age will have their disability annuity suspended if they are reemployed in a WRS eligible position. They must complete a *Rehired Annuitant Form* (<u>ET-2319</u>). See 1101 and 1102 for more information about the process.

Chapter 12 - Medicare

1201 Overview of Medicare

1201 A) Employer responsibility:

When an EMPLOYEE is planning to retire and is age 64 and 9 months or older, the employer should inform the EMPLOYEE to begin contacting Medicare to enroll in Medicare Part B three months before the EMPLOYEE retires.

Note: EMPLOYEES age 65 and older are automatically enrolled in Medicare Part A coverage when they sign up for their social security benefit.

1201 B) My Insurance Benefits:

If your agency allows, you and your EMPLOYEES may see whether or not ETF has Medicare eligibility information for them and their DEPENDENTS. For active EMPLOYEES, ETF collects this information for coordination of benefits with Medicare. Please ask EMPLOYEES older than age 65 to provide the information.

The EMPLOYEE can enter the information into My Insurance Benefits.

Medicare eligibility information may also be provided to ETF by the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) through CMS' and ETF's Voluntary Data Sharing Agreement (VDSA), ETF, or the HEALTH PLAN. If your EMPLOYEES have concerns about the accuracy of the data, first carefully verify all fields with them, including effective and expiration dates, then contact ETF.

1201 C) Premium Rates:

- Active EMPLOYEES (non-annuitants) are not required to enroll in Medicare Part B when first eligible and do not receive the Medicare reduced PREMIUM rate in the event that they do enroll in Medicare. The Group Health Insurance Program pays primary on claims for these EMPLOYEES.
- Once retired, each insured ANNUITANT, their DEPENDENTS or surviving DEPENDENTS, who becomes insured under federal plans for hospital and medical care for the aged (Medicare) may continue to be insured, but at reduced PREMIUM rates as specified by the BOARD.

The reduction in PREMIUM shall be effective on the first day of the calendar month, which begins on or after the date the PARTICIPANT is eligible for the Medicare hospital and medical care benefits (Parts A and B) as the primary payor and coverage is provided under an ANNUITANT sponsor or group number. See also 1301 F.

1201 D) Employees aged 65 and older may be automatically enrolled in Medicare Part A coverage. This can happen when an EMPLOYEE signs up to receive social security benefits. Enrollment under the federal plans for hospital and medical care for the aged (Medicare) by SUBSCRIBERS and their DEPENDENTS who are eligible for those programs is waived if the SUBSCRIBER remains covered as ET-1118UW Chapter 12 (REV 3/28/2025) Page 93 of **118118** Back to Top an active EMPLOYEE of the state. The reduction in PREMIUM is available only when the coverage is provided under an ANNUITANT sponsor or group number.

Enrollment in Medicare Part B is required for the EMPLOYEE or DEPENDENTS at the first Medicare enrollment period after active employment ceases. If an ANNUITANT, or an ANNUITANT'S spouse is covered under an active employee's group health insurance policy with another employer and that policy is the primary payor, the ANNUITANT or the ANNUITANT'S spouse covered under that policy may also defer enrollment in Medicare Part B (to the extent allowed by federal law) under this provision and shall pay the Medicare reduced PREMIUM for coverage under this program.

If an active EMPLOYEE over the age of 65 defers enrollment, they have a special enrollment period for Medicare Part B that starts when their employment ends. The Social Security Administration (SSA) may ask for verification of their employment and health insurance coverage. SSA will provide form #L564 to the EMPLOYEE and it is the EMPLOYER's responsibility to complete the form.

See also 1003 for information about deferring Medicare Enrollment.

1201 E) Medicare due to disability:

If you have an EMPLOYEE who is eligible for Medicare due to disability, such as End Stage Renal Disease (ESRD), we recommend they speak with their local Social Security Administration office or call 1-800-772-1213. They should discuss their enrollment options and any potential late enrollment penalties. Medicare reduced rates are only available for ANNUITANTS.

1201 F) Annuitants:

1) ANNUITANTS and insured DEPENDENTS eligible for coverage under Medicare must enroll in Parts A and B when first eligible due to age or disability per Wis. Stat. § § 40.51 (7) and 40.52 (2). ANNUITANTS and insured DEPENDENTS failing to enroll in Medicare will be held responsible for the portion of claims that Medicare would have covered, had they been enrolled in Medicare, in accordance with Uniform Benefits Certificate of Coverage (ET-2180) 5., A., 16., a. (As-If Contract) However, retrospective adjustments to PREMIUM or claims for coverage not validly in force shall be limited to the shortest retroactive enrollment limit set by Medicare for either medical or prescription drug claims, not to exceed 90 days. They must enroll in Medicare Part B at the next available opportunity.

In the event that a PARTICIPANT is enrolled in regular (non-Medicare coordinated) coverage, ETF will direct the HEALTH PLAN to refund any PREMIUM paid in excess of the Medicare reduced PREMIUM for any months for which BENEFITS are reduced in accordance with Uniform Benefits Certificate of Coverage (ET-2180) 5., A., 16., a. In such cases, the HEALTH PLAN will make claims adjustments prospectively. However, PREMIUM refunds for retroactive enrollment on a Medicare reduced contract will correspond with the retroactive enrollment limits and requirements established by Medicare for medical prescription drug coverage. This may limit the amount of PREMIUM refund for the SUBSCRIBER.

- 2) Enrollment under the federal plans for hospital care (Medicare Part A) by EMPLOYEES, ANNUITANTS and their DEPENDENTS who are eligible for those programs is waived if the insured EMPLOYEE, ANNUITANT or DEPENDENT is required to pay a premium to enroll in the hospital portion of Medicare (Part A). However, if Part A is not elected, the reduced PREMIUM rate is not available.
- 3) If a Medicare coordinated family PREMIUM category has been established for a family, and one

or more family members enrolled in both parts of Medicare dies, the family PREMIUM category in effect shall not change to a higher premium rate solely as a result of the death.

A *Medicare Eligibility Statement* (<u>ET-4307</u>) and a copy of the Medicare card is used to inform ETF of the Medicare effective dates. ETF will mail the *Medicare Eligibility Statement* to the retiree for completion. Please provide ETF with a copy of the retiree's Medicare card, when available. A copy of the *Medicare Eligibility Statement* is available in Appendix A.

4) U.S. residents, retired EMPLOYEES and their spouses and/or DEPENDENTS participating in the State Group Health Insurance Program who are Medicare enrolled, will be automatically enrolled in the Medicare Pharmacy Part D plan, which is offered by Navitus Health Solutions and underwritten by Dean Health Insurance Inc., a federally qualified Medicare contracting prescription drug plan.

The prescription drug coverage under this program is Medicare Part D coverage. In addition, supplemental "Wrap" coverage, which pays secondary to the Medicare Part D plan, is also provided. A retiree's monthly health insurance PREMIUM includes a portion that applies to this program's coverage. Retirees may choose to enroll in another Medicare Part D plan, but it is not recommended or required. Retirees who choose to enroll in another Medicare Part D plan will be dis-enrolled from the ETF's Medicare Pharmacy Part D plan. However, they will still maintain the supplemental "Wrap" coverage, which will be secondary to the other Medicare Part D plan. There is no partial PREMIUM refund for enrolling in another Medicare Part D plan.

1201 G) Medicare Data Match:

The Medicare Secondary Payer (MSP) provisions of the Social Security Act state that Medicare may seek to recover a mistaken primary payment from "any entity which is required or responsible" to pay for medical services under a primary plan. The Medicare Data Match Project is a federal program administered by Coordination of Benefits & Recovery (COB&R), that requires EMPLOYERS and HEALTH PLANS provide information about specific current or former EMPLOYEES covered under the EMPLOYER's health insurance program.

ETF has established a Voluntary Data Sharing Agreement (VDSA) with Medicare that transfers Medicare information on insured PARTICIPANTS multiple times a year. The VDSA has eliminated the need for most Medicare Data Match activities.

If Medicare paid a claim(s) as the primary carrier, when in fact, the EMPLOYER's group HEALTH PLAN was the primary carrier, the HEALTH PLAN is responsible for reimbursing Medicare for the claim(s) and COB&R will contact the HEALTH PLAN and EMPLOYER. If these inquiries are not handled timely, EMPLOYERS may receive collection notices issued by the Department of Treasury (Treasury) or an entity at the direction of the Treasury for repayment of claims.

EMPLOYERS may need to submit information to COB&R or another entity regarding the employment status of the EMPLOYEE or former EMPLOYEE. The HEALTH PLAN is responsible for resolving discrepancies in claims payments for all Medicare Data Match inquiries. In certain situations, HEALTH PLANs may inform COB&R or another entity that they are not responsible for payment under the terms of their contract. Occasionally the EMPLOYER or HEALTH PLAN may not have been specific enough in their explanation, resulting in Medicare or another entity pursuing the EMPLOYER for repayment of a benefit paid. You should receive documentation of any HEALTH PLAN's response to Medicare.

ETF strongly recommends keeping full documentation of any correspondence with COB&R or another entity regarding Medicare Data Match requests. It is the EMPLOYER's responsibility to keep complete records, including copies of the HEALTH PLAN's response to Medicare.

Medicare does have the right under federal law to collect the money paid in error from the EMPLOYER. However, it is our view that the EMPLOYER should not have to pay the amount owed if the matter is properly referred to and handled by the appropriate HEALTH PLAN. Reasons the EMPLOYER should not have to pay include:

- 1) The claim has already been paid
- 2) The claim is the responsibility of the HEALTH PLAN
- 3) Medicare is the primary payer

If you receive a letter from a Medicare intermediary or a collection agency on behalf of the Treasury, indicating that money is due and/or that money will be taken from your agency's federal funding, please follow these steps:

- 1) Verify that the EMPLOYEE was identified to COB&R or other entity through a data match request and review your records concerning each individual to make sure that you have all the documentation and copies of the documentation from the HEALTH PLAN. *HEALTH PLANs are to respond to COB&R or other entity following the federal procedures.*
- 2) Contact the HEALTH PLAN's representative to reach their current Coordination of Benefits (COB) person. Make sure that COB person has a copy of the documents and they are working on this with Treasury as a priority. Follow up with the HEALTH PLAN if the matter is not resolved in a timely manner.
- 3) Contact your legal counsel for assistance.
- 4) You may need to prepare a letter to the requestor. Talk about this with the HEALTH PLAN's COB person. You may use the attached Sample Letter.

Sample Letter

I am writing regarding Debt Identification Number _____, which is addressed in the enclosed copy of your letter, dated ______

I challenge the assertion that the (*EMPLOYER Name*) owes Medicare \$. It is my belief that all claims are payable, or have been paid, by (*HEALTH PLAN's name*), the health plan with whom (*EMPLOYEE's name*) had health insurance coverage, or, the claims are not covered as a primary benefit under the State of Wisconsin group health plan.

(*Name of individual and HEALTH PLAN*), is processing all appropriate claims. You may contact (*him/her*) at:

(Health Plan Contact Name Plan Name Plan Address)

(*Name of Plan Contact*)'s phone number is (*plan contact's phone number*). If you have any questions, please contact (*Plan contact's name*); otherwise, she/he will respond, as soon as is practicable, to specific requirements in your (*date*) letter.

Sincerely,

Enclosure

cc: (*Plan Contact Name/Plan*) Phil Borden, ETF

Department of Employee Trust Funds State Agency Health Insurance Employer Standards, Guidelines and Administration Manual

Chapter 13 — Employee Death

1301 <u>How to Report an Employee Death</u> 1302 <u>Surviving Spouse and Dependents</u> 1303 <u>Surviving Spouse who is also an Employee Eligible for Coverage</u>

1301 Report an Employee Death to ETF Immediately

In the event that an EMPLOYEE dies, please contact the Department of Employee Trust Funds immediately to report the death. Contact ETF via phone at 1-877-533-5020 or by visiting our website at <u>etf.wi.gov, go</u> to the Contact Us tab, and send a secure email by clicking on the "WRS Employer" button.

The employer is responsible for determining and entering the health insurance coverage end date in My Insurance Benefits. For both individual coverage and family coverage, the end date is the end of the month of the EMPLOYEE's death. A payroll refund may be required.

EMPLOYERS must pay health insurance PREMIUMS for insured, eligible survivors of a law enforcement officer, as defined in <u>Wis. Stat. § 66.0137(1)(am)</u>, who dies in the line of duty, per <u>2019</u>. <u>Wisconsin Act 19</u>. If such an EMPLOYEE dies, contact ETF for assistance.

1302 Surviving Spouse and Dependents

1302 A) In the event an EMPLOYEE or ANNUITANT with family health coverage dies, the surviving spouse and/or eligible dependents will continue coverage as required by <u>Wis. Adm. Code § ETF 40.01</u>, except as provided for in 1302 D. Coverage shall be effective on the first day of the calendar month following the date of death of the insured EMPLOYEE or ANNUITANT. The surviving spouse may continue coverage indefinitely; DEPENDENT children (as defined in 302) may continue coverage as long as they remain eligible under the program.

1302 B) When employment ends for a state EMPLOYEE due to death and family coverage is in place, the deceased state EMPLOYEE's family coverage continues through the end of the month that PREMIUMS have been deducted. All insured surviving DEPENDENTS remain covered on the family contract. PREMIUMS deducted from the deceased EMPLOYEE's pay are not refunded. There will be no other EMPLOYER contribution towards the monthly premium, except as provided for in 1302 D.

1302 C) If the surviving spouse and DEPENDENTS do not wish to continue coverage, ETF must receive a signed written request indicating this. Should the surviving spouse (or ANNUITANT) and DEPDENDENT(s) not elect to continue coverage, coverage will end at the last day of the month for which PREMIUMS have been paid.

Upon notification of the death of an EMPLOYEE or ANNUITANT who has family coverage, ETF will send the surviving spouse and DEPENDENTS information about continuation rights and use of sick leave credits to pay health insurance PREMIUMS. PREMIUMS are due no later than the first of the month following the last month through which the decedent's PREMIUMS are paid. PREMIUMS will be deducted from accumulated sick leave conversion credits or any WRS annuity the DEPENDENT may ET-1118UW Chapter 13 (REV 3/28/2025) Page 97 of 118118 Back to Top

be receiving. If there is no sick leave or annuity, or the annuity is insufficient to allow for the deduction of the PREMIUM, the survivor must pay the PREMIUM directly to the HEALTH PLAN.

Survivors may not add persons to the policy who were not covered at the time of death, unless:

- 1) the individual was previously insured under the contract of the deceased EMPLOYEE and regains eligibility or
- 2) a child of the EMPLOYEE or ANNUITANT who was in the process of being adopted by the deceased EMPLOYEE or ANNUITANT prior to death and is subsequently adopted by the surviving spouse or
- 3) a child born within nine months after the death of the EMPLOYEE or ANNUITANT.

These DEPENDENTS will be eligible for coverage under the survivor's contract until such time that they are no longer eligible.

If an active state EMPLOYEE is covered under a spouse's insurance plan outside of the State Group Health Insurance Program (through a private employer or a participating local employer) and the state EMPLOYEE dies, the surviving spouse does not have access to the deceased state EMPLOYEE's accumulated sick leave.

Note: The EMPLOYER must promptly certify accumulated and supplemental sick leave credits upon the death of an employee (refer to the *Sick Leave Conversion Program Employer Manual* (ET-1170).

1302 D) In the event a law enforcement officer EMPLOYEE with family health coverage dies in the line of duty, the EMPLOYER must continue to pay health insurance PREMIUMS for the surviving spouse and/or eligible DEPENDENTS as required by <u>2019 Wisconsin Act 19</u>. Contact ETF for assistance.

1303 Surviving Spouse who is also a State Employee Eligible for Coverage

When an EMPLOYEE with family coverage dies, and the surviving spouse is also an eligible EMPLOYEE, the insured surviving spouse has two options:

- 1) Enroll as an EMPLOYEE and receive the EMPLOYER contribution share toward PREMIUM. This allows the surviving spouse/DEPENDENTS the right to lifetime coverage even if the spouse does not meet the retirement eligibility requirements.
 - a. If the surviving spouse and/or DEPENDENTS(s) are already covered under the State Group Health Insurance Program, the decedent's sick leave credits will automatically be banked for use.
 - b. Once the decedent's sick leave credits are banked, the surviving spouse and/or DEPENDENT(s) may use the banked sick leave credits when one of the following occurs:
 - i. An involuntary loss of health insurance coverage (e.g., terminating employment).
 - ii. A retirement: In order to use the deceased EMPLOYEE's inactivated sick leave credits, the spouse must meet the eligibility requirements upon retirement as stated in Chapter 10, subchapter 1001.
- 2) Enroll as the surviving spouse and retain coverage indefinitely as indicated in subchapter 1302. PREMIUMS will be paid through accumulated sick leave conversion credits, WRS annuity, or directly by the surviving spouse/DEPENDENTS to the HEALTH PLAN.

Department of Employee Trust Funds State Agency Health Insurance Employer Standards, Guidelines and Administration Manual

Chapter 14 — Invoicing

- 1401 <u>Viewing Your Invoice</u>
- 1402 <u>Reconciling Your Invoice</u>
- 1403 Accepting and Paying Your Invoice (Wismart and Automated Clearing House (ACH)
- 1404 Late Interest Charge
- 1405 Who to Contact for Assistance

1401 Viewing Your Invoice

Reports and remittances from employers required in the administration of the group health insurance program shall be submitted to ETF no later than the 24th day of the calendar month for the current month's coverage. The remittance by the employer shall be the amount invoiced by ETF.

Each month, ETF invoices employers for coverage for the current month based on all active health insurance contracts in My Insurance Benefits. myETF Benefits is the system of record for health insurance eligibility, premium invoicing to employers, premium payment to ETF by employers and premium payment to health plans and the program's pharmacy benefits manager (Navitus) by ETF. Employers view their monthly invoice in the myETF Benefits system. Access to the myETF Benefits System is through the OnLine Network for Employers (ONE).

| | CURRENT PROCESS (2017) | | | | | | |
|--|------------------------|-----------------|------------------|--|--|--|--|
| ETF GeneratesPremiums dueCoverageEmployerfrom Employers toMonthInvoicesETF | | | | | | | |
| State Active | January 2017 | January 1, 2017 | January 24, 2017 | | | | |
| StateDecember 1-10,AnnuitantsJanuary 20172016December 27, 2016 | | | | | | | |

1401 A) Invoice Generation

During the evening on the first day of every month, the myETF Benefits system initially generates an invoice for health insurance premiums for all state employers. This invoice is generated in a locked status, meaning any enrollment information received after this date appears on the following month's invoice. An email is sent to all employer's authorized agent and insurance contacts to alert them that an invoice is available for their review. An example of such an email is below:

| | | the strict designed basis which have been write a strict or the superfluer best | |
|--|--|---|---|
| A Later Deter And A Control And A Control A Control And A Control And A Control A Cont | 1768.2 | State-Weat- | |
| to Thesis, Soc I | | | |
| through the normal update process. An updated in | re is now available. Flease lag on to re- noice will be produced after we process | eew, accept and pay your invoke. If you determine that adjustments are needed to the contracts included in a your transactions, and you will revolve an enral prompting you to review and accept the new involve insurance Administration Summa at (208) 254-7900 docal Madison) or tail fire 1-888-681-3952. | the invoice, please submit applications or terminations |
| For questions an accepting and paying your invoice | e, please contact Customer Service at 10 | 108 201-0064 | |
| Thank you for using the Wisconin ETF levelsh imur Link to OW, she <u>http://wforker.ut.pou/noe.html</u> | | | |
| | | | |

The email address used is the one provided on the *Online Network for Employers Security Agreement* (ET-8928) when requesting access to the myETF Benefits system. The invoice charges premiums for the current calendar month on all health insurance contracts that are active in that month.

1401 B) Deadlines for Accepting Monthly Invoices

Once an invoice is generated by the myETF Benefits system, an authorized employer representative can accept that invoice at any time. This is done by accessing the myETF Benefits system and going to the *Health* drop-down and selecting *Premium, Employer Invoice*. If the invoice has not been accepted, on the 15th of every month the myETF Benefits system will send an email to the person authorized to accept the invoice to remind them that the employer invoice has not been accepted. An example of such an email is below.



The latest date an employer must accept the invoice is the 24th of each month. If the employer invoice is not accepted by 5:45 p.m. on the 24th of each month, any

unaccepted employer invoice will automatically be accepted by the myETF Benefits system. See Section 1503 for more information on accepting and paying the monthly invoice and due dates.

1401 C) Viewing the Employer Monthly Invoice

To access the monthly employer invoice, authorized users log into the myETF Benefits system. Once logged in, the first screen displayed to the user will be the myEmployer Info screen.

 The user should then click on the 'Health' tab. From the drop-down, move the mouse to the 'Premium' button. Hover over the 'Premium' button to display the 'Employer Invoice' and 'Member Invoice' buttons. Hover your mouse over 'Employer Invoice' and click on that button. myETF Benefits will take the user to the next screen—Employer E-mail Check.



2) On this screen, the agent or authorized user can use this screen to view and update their individual email contact information by clicking on the *employer email address update* link. If the user is not updating their email contact information, click the 'Continue' button to move to the Health Insurance Invoice Summary screen.

3) The Health Insurance Invoice Summary screen provides the user with the ability to search for the invoice by coverage month and year. Users can review the current coverage month's invoice or previous invoices. This screen also provides employers with the invoice amount, invoice number, invoice date, accept date, accepted by, employee share field, initial payment late indicator, and interest amount. The employee share field is a field the employer is **required** to make an entry in once it is determined how much of the invoice amount is the employee share.

At the bottom of the Health Insurance Invoice Summary are the '*Invoice Detail*', '*Contract Activity*' and '*Accept*' buttons. The '*Invoice Detail*' and '*Contract Activity*' applications are used in reconciling the invoice and are discussed in subchapter 1402. The '*Accept*' button is used once the invoice has been reconciled and the

employer is ready to accept the invoice and pay the invoice amount. Refer to subchapter 1403 for more information and instructions on accepting and paying your invoice.



1402 Reconciling Your Invoice

To ensure employers are accurately paying the premiums due for their employee's health insurance coverage, the invoice amount and invoice activity must be reconciled each month against the employer's payroll system. To reconcile the monthly invoice, employers have available to them the "Invoice Detail" and "Contract Activity" applications. In addition, employers have access to two reports to utilize in their reconciliation effort, the "Enrollment Report" and "Premium Report".

1402 A) Premium Report - Employer Premium Inquiry

Under Premium Report, the Employer Premium Inquiry application is the best application available in myETF Benefits for employer use in reconciling the monthly invoice. It provides specific details on who an employer is paying for on an invoice for the coverage month being invoiced and any adjustments in previous months for the current calendar year or previous calendar year. Access to the Employer Premium Inquiry application is gained under the '*Health*' tab.

 Upon logging in to myETF Benefits, hover over the Health tab. A dropdown will appear with 'Inquiry', 'Member Enrollment', 'Premium', and 'Termination of Coverage' visible. Hover over Inquiry which will make available the options of Enrollment Reports and Premium Reports in a drop-down to the right. With your mouse, hover over Premium Reports. The 'Premium Inquiry' tab will now be available. Hover over

| | (Name) | N tet baget any | 140 | | |
|----------------------|---------------------------|-------------------------------------|--|------|--|
| Particular Diversity | - | lapityo Barne | INVESTIGATION AND A DESCRIPTION | | |
| Course Rall Income | The bernet | | | | |
| | April Carbot | | Improve Costed | | |
| Against Independent | All and a line of a | Rane Trightee | ADDRESS ADJUST | | |
| | Reference Contact | | Address Internation | | |
| Name - | assess status | - | Min to Andrew Mill. His Book Table Heliphicity, and script Plays | | |
| Tabatoon | 980,394 - 7947 | Agent Frank | | Non- | |
| | And the second is address | includes hard story 5 rat second by | ne ensityrrelane salent a Desynatur of Again | | |

'Premium Inquiry' and click on that tab.

2) When the '*Premium Inquiry*' application opens, you will get the following screen. The user

must set the search filters for coverage month and year, health plan and coverage type.

| Retf | myETF Benefits Admin (Implight Reality Reasons Reality) | |
|--|---|--|
| nginyingalah mplantan badh | Line Dealering West Other Second Table Dealering <thdealering< th=""> Dealering Dealeri</thdealering<> | |
| Incompany and incompany and in contract of the local distance of t | | |

The following illustrates the results once the search filters are set and the user clicks '*Display*'. The results being displayed will provide the specific details of the employees for whom you are being billed or refunds are being generated on that coverage month's invoice by health plan and coverage type with the specific premium amount. A separate line will display for an adjustment that is refunding premiums to the employer for any month(s) in the current year or previous year and a separate line will display any adjustment that is charging premiums to the employer for any month(s) in the current year.

The user can click on '*Clear*' and set new filters from the drop-downs, then click '*Display*'. The user can also go directly to the drop-downs, select new filters, then

click 'Display' again without clearing the screen.

The 'Save As' button provides the user the ability to take the information being displayed and move it to an Excel spreadsheet. Using the Excel spreadsheet allows the user to sort however they wish and run it against their payroll system in their reconciliation effort.

| etf | | | | | ETF Benefit | Provident languing | \geq | | | | | | | | |
|--|--|--|--|---|----------------------------|--------------------|-------------------------------|------------------------------|------------------------|--|--|---------------------------|--|--------------------|--|
| arial particular a second | a thi but | any unit | Oline Reading | Recises | Aug | Lett | | | | | | | | | |
| Click this dropcown to displate records per page | | | ophoper Hamilton - 1 Imploper Groups Secondar Hamilto Neurith Filam Consumps Types | DAD ENVLOYEE Day - 1 AL | illustriacs. han ptit • | 2611 OF + | | | | | | | e this field lifts by Mer SSN or n | no OI redit | |
| | | | | Case | (inging By | and and Same An | | Click he | spread | ri resulta to sheet. | Excel | | | | |
| Links (1) ···· | | | | | V | | Commentation of | | | | | | | - | |
| Prop Cot Sector Come | Cov Type Break 5 | SN Merder | D Latt fism | Pethane | Cov Et Date | Cen Dip Date | Pres Cov Ex Jule | a Prev Yr Ad Monther a | Pres Vr Ad Phoneum | Car Yi All Maritte | Our 11 Ad Promium | | Gon Beg Are | Total Art | |
| a laboration and | | Ouni | tau | | | | | 18 | 10-00 | 10 | 10.00 | 1000 ATM -20 | 60.00 | EMPLANC OD | |
| Services of the World Woman of Street Street | o 221 sead pressing | | | | | | | | | | | _ | 100 | - | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| and the second se | ciaver ionaus in | GA REMENT V | | ****** | 144,3040 | Film gioreand | | | | | | | Line | anter Janach | |
| TEE HOME PRENT ING | - u - X X = = | 0 Dras | tivi ip ten i jo | erenal . | - 16 | ip no | | et i | Kees - | | | | • ' ∳τ | 45 | |
| ALC NOME NEEDS TWO X CA Constraints Constraints Constraints Constraints | $\begin{array}{l} \left \mathbf{\mu} - \mathbf{x} \mathbf{x} \right &= \\ \left \left \mathbf{\mu} + \mathbf{x} \mathbf{x} \right &= \\ \left \left \mathbf{\mu} + \mathbf{x} \right \mathbf{x} + \mathbf{x} \right &= \\ \end{array}$ | e er er Staa | tivi ip ten i jo | rand L = 12, + - 12 | n bi | Territa territ | | | Kees | | r. Detera fur | - | т - <u>ф</u> т Зона (100-1 | AL. | |
| TET ICAN SEAN MO | - [10 - X X = =] - [10 - X X =] = =] | 0 Dras | tivi ip ten i jo | erenal . | · · · | Territa territ | | et i | | and the second s | ri, Delves For | - | - 2τ Int 1 | AL. | |
| TET ICAL SEAT NO Constraints (Constraints) | - [10 - X X = =] - [10 - X X =] = =] | e er er Staa | tivi ip ten i jo | rand L = 12, + - 12 | n bi | Territa territ | | et i | 1 | ■. \+ | n Dates For Oth | er Cour | n · žy SorA (Line - S | A look a | |
| TT HOME SEAN MAD | - [10 - X X = =] - [10 - X X =] = =] | e er er Staa | tivi ip ten i jo | rand L = 12, + - 12 | n bi | Territa territ | | et i | 1 | ■. \+ | TH SE | RVICES, | n · žy SorA (Line - S | A look a | |
| ALL YOM PEAN PAGE A CALL PACE Committee C | - 120 - X × = = - 1 - 2 - A + 1 = = not - 1 - 1 A B | Der Dran er er er Minn Nyerer | tiv er funt spie it Commercial B | erent (+ %, + - 5) Norter R | A Conductor | Parent as North | na (A Ini (a Ruha Ki | + + Health F | , 83410 Plan = S | 6 - HEAL | TH SEI May 2 RD PLA | RVICES, 014 N, Cove | DEPT C | u oF rpe = F | |
| BEE TOME PEANT PMANT 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 | $\left \begin{array}{c} \left $ | C Cotto Head | tiv er fatt og er fatt | rend (- 12. + 15) Norther (Coverage Type (co | Code Engles | Parent as North | na (A Ini (a Ruha Ki | * | , 83410 Plan = S | 6 - HEAL | TH SEI | RVICES, 014 N, Cove | DEPT C | u oF rpe = F | |
| Incluit PERMI PARMI < | - (a | C C C C C C C C C C C C C C | tiv er Sent rige & Commercia B N Carrier Code | eneral L = 12 + 12 Rector # Coverage Type Na Ca Ca | Code Cogle | Parent as North | na (A Ini (a Ruha Ki | + + Health F | , 83410 Plan = S | 6 - HEAL | K TH SEI May 2 RD PLA | RVICES, 014 N, Cove | DEPT C | u oF rpe = F | |
| IDEN IDEN PEENT PMENT 0 | - (a × K = =) - (a × K = (a + a) - (a + a) (a + a) (a + a) - (a + a) (a + a) (a + a) - (a + a) (a + a) (a + a) - (a + a) (a + a) (a + a) (a + a) - (a + a) (a + | C Draw | tiv episit Commission D D Cerrier Code | Coverage Type Coverage Type Co Co Co Co Co | d Code Casta | Parent as North | na (A Ini (a Ruha Ki | + + Health F | , 83410 Plan = S | 6 - HEAL | K TH SEI May 2 RD PLA w EF Dels X ¹ dotat | RVICES, 014 N, Cove | DEPT C | u oF rpe = F | |
| X tot Aust Copy - Aust of Copy - # 7 M of Copy - * 7 M | - (a | C C C C C C C C C C C C C C | tiv episit Commission D D Cerrier Code | eneral L = 12 + 12 Rector # Coverage Type Na Ca Ca | Code Coste | Parent as North | na (A Ini (a Ruha Ki | + + Health F | , 83410 Plan = S | 6 - HEAL | K TH SEI May 2 RD PLA | RVICES, 014 N, Cove | DEPT C | u oF rpe = F | |
| | - (a | e presi Recent C | tiv episit Commission D D Cerrier Code | Coverage Type Coverage Type Co Co Co Co Co | d Code Casta | Parent as North | na (A Ini (a Ruha Ki | + + Health F | , 83410 Plan = S | 6 - HEAL | K TH SEI May 2 RD PLA ov EF Date X1-rated X1-rat | RVICES, 014 N, Cove | DEPT C | u oF rpe = F | |
| Incluit PERMI < | - (a | e presi Recent C | tiv episit Commission D D Cerrier Code | Coverage Type Coverage Type Co Co Co Co Co | d Code Casta | Parent as North | na (A Ini (a Ruha Ki | + + Health F | , 83410 Plan = S | 6 - HEAL | K TH SEI May 2 RD PLA ov EF Date X1-rated X1-rat | RVICES, 014 N, Cove | DEPT C | u oF rpe = F | |

In addition to the functionality of creating an Excel spreadsheet, employers have the ability to sort the data retrieved by each specific column without creating an Excel spreadsheet. This is accomplished by clicking on the arrow symbol (highlighted) just under each column name.

| n Opt Surchy Camer Cov Emp Code Type Typ | SSN Last Name | E First Name Cov Eff | Cov Exp Date Date Date Months Previous | rosa Gross mium Amt Total Amt |
|---|---------------|----------------------|--|----------------------------------|
| 1) Invoice Detail | | | | |

Access to the Invoice Detail application is gained through the Health Insurance Invoice Summary screen. This is reached by clicking on Health, Premium, Employer Invoice as previously shown. Click on the '*Invoice Detail*' button to open the application.

| otf | | | | | | | TF Benefi | and the second se | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
|---|-------------|-------------|-----------|---|---------------------------|------------------------|----------------|---|-------------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| -Cuj | | | | | | | Insurance Inco | in Gammary | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| nykagaryointo nykaniters | india. | LR | Osability | 815 | Other Beachts | Test Support | ikip. | Lagott | 1 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | Invoio Fer 2001-110 | and Paym | ent Summar | hor | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | Insura | nce Contact is a | IONNE KRAU | SE 603-296-7 | 387. If not com | ct, plane call (606) 261-0064 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | See Mo | with hy Coverage after | ine v | | Year | [MH V] | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | Summary In: A | re 2014 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | Involue An Involue No Involue De Accept De Accepted | erbor ne hy | | 0.00 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | Employee Initial Payr Internal Ar | Peter Later | | 0.00 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | June | 2014 Premis | im Due: 0.00 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Click here to acce | ess the inv | oice Detail | Screen | | | Invoice Detail | Contra | et Activity | Accept | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Name for fusion all statements damas of | - | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

The information displayed is the total number of contracts being billed on the invoice. The information is broken down by health plan, employee type and coverage level.

The application totals the contracts into one group total and assesses the Employee Reimbursement Accounts Administrative Fee that is added to the total invoice amount. This application does not provide specific employee information for whom the employer is being billed.

| Petf | | myETF Benefits Admin | | | | | |
|--|---|--|---|------------------|--|--|---|
| Engineerin ooloonoo noon ja jaanke | and foregoing managements a | Health Insurance Invoice for June, 201 | Number of contracts by 4 carrier/coverage bype | Premium | Total premiums for coverage type and number of contracts. | Prior month adjustments by camericoverage type | Premium total by carrier/ coverage type |
| Lingkope Barisan Ingkope Kanso Program Sarchenga Options | anna ann an an ann an anna an ann Ann ann | | | kines former () | and the second second | | 1 |
| George Kindle Societteer of Parity Genet | | | | | | | - 1- |
| to be manufactor Relax | THE DALFUE WALLA | francisco Terra. | Territoria. | 104.7 | Territor 1911/0 | The Barn Squarman | 14% P |
| | matter franchister | | 90 - | | 1,000.00 | | 1,000 |
| H DKACH | IDE MODEL REGUL | BACLA | 1 | 55.5 | 848.94 | | 2.12 |
| | | - | 2 - A | | 10114 | | |
| | theads Fee-Toka | | | _ | P10.00 | *** | - |
| to olimi on essenti | 27475 (1095.2110.1.1.0.2700) | 10008.0 | · · · · | wite: | 647.28 | | 84.2 |
| | | . how | | | 147 2H | *10 | MT2 |
| to set i un estadore | that instance - secolar | tare.r | 4.5 | tana. | Card an | 410 | 1,001-0 |
| | | | 4 | | 1.001.00 | 1.10 | 1,001-0 |
| | -augit fact from | | · · · | | 1.0100 | | 1.0010 |
| Direction 1 | | | | | 100.00 | 12 | 100.0 |
| | | | 1 | | | | 1007 |
| Doe H | | | 8 | | 4,902,40 | 4.00 | 6,962.4 |
| Distance on Personal Association (Advected abort Terr | | | + | 140 | 128 | | 5.0 |
| Ter seat | | | | | A PRIME | 10 | 400.0 |

1402 B) Contract Activity

Access to the Contract Activity application is gained through the Health Insurance Invoice Summary screen. Click on the *'Contract Activity'* button to open the application. ET-1118UW Chapter 14 – In Revision – (REV 3/28/2025) Page 105 of **118** Back to Top

| off | myETF Benefits Admin | |
|--|---|--|
| ey | Thefth hasarana function formanty | |
| nteriore Angenali mytkamant magta Lite Drussing | WEB Sther Inivides Next Support File Lug OF | |
| | Invoice and Payment Summary | |
| | Insurance Contact is JOANNE KRAUSE 608-298-7397 If not correct, piezee call (500) 261-0064. | |
| | Smarth by Countype Mande Jane | |
| | Barrowy for Jane 2011 | |
| | Invite Annual 107 | |
| | Investive Daver Accept Date | |
| Click here to access the Contract Activity screen. This will display the adds, terms, and | Accepted By Employee Share 1202 | |
| coverage level changes (as adds and terms) that occurred during the invoice period. This | Initial Pophoat Lako? Internat Amount I BM | |
| does NOT show all individuals who are on the employers invoice, only those with changes. | June 2014 Premium Due: 0.00 | |
| employers involve, only mose with ontriges. | Incident Linear Conduct Soliday | |

This application has limited use in the reconciliation process. It does not identify for the employer all the employees included in the invoice amount. It only identifies which specific employee is being added to coverage or terminated/deleted from coverage and the retroactive premium adjustments being calculated. Activity is displayed by health plan and lists employee type, coverage type, the activity (ADD, TERM, or DELETE), the date the activity was created, employee's Social Security number, employee's name, coverage effective date, coverage expiration date (if applicable), previous expiration date on a reinstatement, premium and adjustment for premium.

The adjustment indicates the amount being charged or refunded. There is a current year adjustment and previous year adjustment field that will indicate the number of months for which premiums are being charged or refunded. The '*Save As*' button provides the employer with the functionality to move this data to an Excel spreadsheet. From there, the data can be sorted however the employer wishes to in their reconciliation effort.

| Pet | tf | | | ¢ | | enefits Admin | | | |
|---|-------------|------------------|------------------------------------|--|-------------------------|-----------------------|------------------------------|--------------------------|----------------------|
| Employerinfo | myMembers | Health | Life D | sability WRS | Other Benefits | Maintenance H | lelp Log Off | Click here to export the | s report as an Excel |
| Employer Num Employer Nam Program/Surch | w: | | 0001-110 EMPLOYEE 1 P01/ S01 | Health In What happened. IRUST PUNDS, DUPT OF | When it happened | Who did it happen to? | | Invoice Detail Save As | |
| Group: 83 Health Plan | 479 EMPLOYE | E TRUST FUNDS, C | Coverage Type | Activity | Activity Create Date | SSN Name | Coverag Effective Date | | Premium Adjustme |

1402 C) Enrollment Reports – Enrollment Inquiry, Dependent Inquiry and Address Inquiry

Under Enrollment Reports, the "Enrollment Inquiry" application, "Dependent Inquiry" application and "Address Inquiry" application are available. These reports are useful for tasks and employer needs to track, but not useful for reconciliation of your invoice. The three enrollment reports are described in this chapter.

The Enrollment Inquiry is very similar to the Premium Inquiry. This report will tell you specificallyET-1118UW Chapter 14 – In Revision – (REV 3/28/2025)Page 106 of 118 Back to Top

which employee has active coverage under the employer's group number on a specific coverage month. However, this application will not provide any information regarding previous months and previous year premium adjustments or current month premiums.

The Dependent Inquiry allows an employer to obtain a list of dependents, including spouses, stepchildren, grandchildren, children, and legal wards. This assists the employer in determining which dependents will be aging out (turning 26) and who will need to receive COBRA applications as well as if the subscriber's contract needs to be changed to single because the dependent aging out was the last dependent on the contract. This should be viewed for dependents up to 90 days out to have the earliest warning that a dependent will be aging out of coverage. ETF populates the termination date of adult dependents 90 days in advance of their age out. So, if we are in the invoice month for May, an employer can pull the July invoice dependent report to view those dependents who will be aging out between the current invoice and the July invoice.

The Address Inquiry provides a listing of address changes made for employees within the last 30, 60 or 90 days. Larger employers should refrain from requesting this information for more than 30 days as there could be a delay in results due to the volume of staff the employer has.

All of these reports can be exported by clicking Save As and then can be sorted as an Excel document to assist the employer with their various coverage and eligibility reconciliations, but not invoice reconciliation.

1403 Accepting and Paying Your Invoice

Wismart Automated Clearing House (ACH)

1403 A) Accepting the Invoice:

After viewing and reconciling the invoice, employers must accept the invoice.

1) Key in the Employee Share amount and then click the '*Accept*' button on the Invoice and Payment Summary screen.

On the next screen, review the invoice details and if everything is okay, click *'Confirm'*. Employers will then receive an email acknowledging the acceptance of the invoice. If an invoice has not been accepted by the due date, the system will automatically accept it on the employer's behalf that night. The employer will receive an email letting them know that the system has accepted the invoice and they need to submit a payment.

Accepting and confirming the invoice does not mean a payment has been initiated.

Note: To reduce timing related issues with acceptance of invoices, please do not accept invoices between the hours of 5:40pm and 8:15pm.

ETF may lock your invoice while making changes to it.

1403 B) Paying the Invoice:

ETF uses myETF Benefits as the system of record. The *invoice premium due* field is the amount owed

to ETF. The invoice reflects what ETF will remit to the health plans on behalf of the employers.

State employers are set up to pay by Automated Clearing House (ACH).

1403 C) Automated Clearing House (ACH):

For state employers paying by ACH, after confirming their invoice they will be automatically taken to the US Bank E-Payment Log In screen. They can Log In, Register, or Pay Without Registering.

Log In – User should select this option if they have already registered for an account. This is separate from ETF's Online Network for Employers (ONE) or myETF Benefits and uses a different User ID & Password.

Register – Simply follow the prompts to create an account. Registering allows users to save their contact and banking information. Registered users can also view their account information including prior and pending payments.

Pay Without Registering – This option allows a user to pay the invoice without having to log in to an account. The contact and banking information has to be keyed, but does not get saved for future use.

| | | Ex |
|---------------------------|--------------------------------|----|
| Welcome to t | he Electronic Payment System | |
| Please enter your User ID | and Password and click Log In. | |
| User ID | Forgot Your User ID? | |
| Password | Forgot Your Password? | |
| Log In | | |
| Register | | |
| Pay Without Registering | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |

Next will be the Make a Payment screen.

| 1.77 | Make life simple | Exil |
|------------------------|---|------------|
| AM CDT | Make a Payment | My Account |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| \$45.00 | | |
| 10/15/2013 | | |
| 3214568 | | |
| | | |
| One Time | | |
| \$45.00 | | |
| @ Pay now | | |
| C Pay on a future date | | |
| | | |
| Select | Use a new payment acco | unt |
| test.user@corp.com | | |
| | SAM CDT \$45.00 10/15/2013 3214568 One Time \$45.00 © Pay now © Pay on a future date Select | Select |

This will have 3 sections.

- 1) My Payment This will show the Amount Due and Due Date
- 2) Payment Information This is where users will select their payment terms
 - a) Frequency Select One Time.
 - b) Payment Date Select either Pay Now or Pay on a future date.
 - i) Selecting Pay on a future date allows the user to select the date the funds will be withdrawn. It can be any date in the future, but preferably on or before the due date.
 - a. If the user is not using a registered account, the user will get a Contact Information Section to fill out.

| First Name | Test | |
|---------------|-------------|------------|
| Fust name | rest | |
| Last Name | User | |
| Company | (Optional) | |
| Address 1 | 123 S. Ma | in |
| Address 2 | Apt. 24 | |
| City | Springfield | () |
| State | n. 💌 | |
| Zip Code | 12345 | (Optional) |
| Phone Number | 12312312 | 34 |
| Email Address | test.user | \$corp.com |

- 3) **Payment Method** If a user is registered this will be the saved banking account.
 - a) If a user is paying without registering, the user will need to fill in the banking information.

| 1 | Sample Check 121 123 Main St. Anytown, MO 12345 DATE NO TO THE 5 DOLLM | - |
|--|--|---|
| | 1100 123454780 1 055 1111111 P 001215 P Bank Routing Bank Account Check Number Number | - |
| | Personal Check Business | |
| Bank Routing Number | | |
| | | |
| Bank Account Number | | |
| Bank Account Number Bank Account Type | | |

Once all 3 sections are complete, click 'Continue'.

The Review Payment screen will appear. Verify that it's correct. If okay, user can click

'Continue'.

| Review Payment | | |
|---|---|--------------------|
| Nease review the information below and select Confirm to process your payment to your payment. | . Select Back to return to the previous pay | ge to make changes |
| Payment Details | | |
| Description KR Corp Payment for Your Organization www.krcorp.com | | |
| Payment Amount \$45.00 | | |
| Payment Date 09/19/2013 | | |
| Payment Due Date 09/30/2013 | | |
| Payment Method | | |
| Account Nickname visa | | |
| Payer Name Test User | | |
| Card Number *1111 | | |
| Expiration Date Jul-2015 | | |
| Card Type Visa | | |
| Confirmation Email test-user@corp.com | | |
| Billing Address | | |
| Address 1 123 S. Main | | |
| Address 2 Apt. 24 | | |
| City Springfield | | |
| State IL | | |
| Zip Code 12345 | | |
| Confirm Back | | |
| | | |

If successful, a printable Confirmation Page appears that will include a confirmation number. The user will also receive an email with the confirmation number and payment details.

| Confirmation | | |
|--|--|--|
| Thenk you for your payment. | | |
| Please keep a record of your Confirmation Number | or port this page for your records. | |
| Confirmation Number KATABC000001543 | | |
| Payment Details | | |
| Description K2 C Payr | hren nent für Yuur Orgenizetion Janopp.com | |
| Payment Amount \$45. | 00 | |
| Payment Date 09/1 | 9/2013 | |
| Payment Due Date 09/3 | 0/2013 | |
| Status PRO | 005360 | |
| Payment Method | | |
| Account Nickname visa | | |
| Payer Name Test | Linor | |
| Card Number *111 | 1 | |
| Card Type Vise | | |
| Confirmation Email tost. | user@corp.com | |
| filling Address | | |
| Address 1 123 | 0. Main | |
| Address 2 Apt. | 24 | |
| City Spru | pheta. | |
| State D. | | |
| Zip Code 1234 | s. | |
| | | |
| bank | | |

Upon successful completion, the payment will post to the employer's invoice at 11:00 a.m. on the payment date selected.

There is no direct link to the U.S. Bank E-Payment Service so if an employer exits before scheduling a payment they will need to log back into myETF Benefits. Instead of the 'Accept' button, the employer will see a 'Pay' button. Click 'Pay' and then 'Confirm' on the next screen. The 'Pay' button is displayed until a payment has been posted to the invoice.

If a warning message displays stating that the invoice may have already been paid, employers should check their records. Here are four ways to check if payment has been previously made:

- 1) Check for print out of E-Payment Confirmation Page.
- Check emails Employers would have received an email with the payment details and a confirmation number.
- 3) Call ETF using the phone number listed on the invoice Staff will be able to look up any scheduled payments.
- 4) Continue to the US Bank E-Payment Service and Log In if they are a registered user.
 - a) Click on the 'My Account' tab.



 If there is no pending payment, the user should select the 'Make a Payment' tab and complete the process to submit a payment.

1404 Late Interest Charge

Payment is due the **24th of every month**, with exceptions being weekends and US Bank holidays. If a payment is received after the due date, then a late payment interest charge will be applied to the employer's invoice based on the following calculation:

Interest Charge = Invoice Premium Due x Number of days late x 0.04%

The interest charge will be assessed after the payment has been submitted and should be paid as soon as possible. Employer's paying by ACH must log in to myETF Benefits and select the invoice month and year that received the interest charge. There should be an outstanding amount due. Just click on '*Pay*' and it will take you through the normal ACH payment process via the US Bank E-Payment System.

Other Features - My Account:

Users can view other features in the '*My Account*' tab.

1) My Profile – This is where a user's Contact Info and Log In Details are stored. Changes can be made here as needed.

| My Contact Information | | |
|--|--|---|
| First Name | Test | |
| Last Name | User | |
| Company | (Optional) | |
| Address 1 | 123 S. Main | |
| Address 2 | Apt. 24 | |
| City | Springfield | |
| State | n. 🖃 | |
| Zip Code | 12345 (Optional) | |
| Phone Number | (123)123-1234 | |
| Email Address | test.user@corp.com | |
| Login Details | | |
| User ID | | |
| | Change my Password | |
| and the second | What was the name of your childhood best friend? | 1 |
| Answer | | |
| | What is your favorite sports team? | 2 |
| Answer | Spartans | - |
| Security Question | | |

2) Payment Methods – This will list any saved banking accounts. If users need to update their banking information this is where they will need to go. They have the option to edit or delete an existing account and to add a new account by selecting Add a Payment Method.

3) Electronic Payment History – This is where users can go to view past payments. Status will be marked as Processed. Data can be sorted by any of the columns and there is also a search filter.

| wed Payment Methods | | | | | | | | 1 |
|---|--------------------|--|--------|------------------------------|--|----|------------------------|-----|
| fckname * | Method | \$ Type | 4 | Number | \$ Actions | 1 | Add a Payment Meth | 100 |
| est Visa | Credit | Visa | | *1111 | Edit Delete | | | |
| My Account | | | | | | | | |
| My Profile Payment | Methoda History | Scheduled Pa | vnents | Electro | onic Payment History Search Filter: [| | | |
| My Account My Profile Payment Electronic Payment Show 25 entries Confirmation Numbe | History | Scheduled Pa | 181110 | Electri Amount \$ | | \$ | Status | • |
| My Profile Payment Electronic Payment Show 25 💽 entries | History | | 181110 | | Search Filter: | \$ | Status PROCESSED | 0 |
| My Profile Payment Electronic Payment Show 25 entries Confirmation Numbe | History r 🕴 | Payment Date | 181110 | Amount‡ | Search Filter: [Payment Method | | and the second second | 0 |
| My Profile Payment Electronic Payment Show 25 entries Confirmation Numbe KATABC000001532 | History r ¢ | Payment Date 09/11/2013 | 181110 | Amount \$ \$45.00 | Search Filter: [Payment Method *1111 | | PROCESSED | • |
| My Profile Payment Electronic Payment Show 25 entries Confirmation Numbe KATABC000001537 KATABC000001530 | History r 🕴 | Payment Date 09/11/2013 08/27/2013 | 181110 | Amount \$45.00 \$45.00 | Search Filter: Payment Method *1111 *1111 | .0 | PROCESSED PROCESSED | • |

1405 Who to Contact for Assistance

For help accepting an invoice, paying an invoice, or logging into the US Bank E-Payment System please contact:

Laura Vang: 1-608 261-0064 or laura.vang@etf.wi.gov.

Rolanda Franklin: 1-608-266-0781 or rolanda.franklin@etf.wi.gov.

Chapter 15 — Glossary of Definitions

"ACCESS PLAN" means the nationwide preferred provider organization (PPO) benefit plan available to all PARTICIPANTS offered by the BOARD as provided by $\frac{\$40.52 (1)}{10}$.

"ANNUITANT" means any retired EMPLOYEE of the State of Wisconsin: receiving an immediate annuity under the Wisconsin Retirement System, a currently insured recipient of a long-term disability benefit under Wis. Adm. Code § ETF 50.40, a currently insured recipient of a disability benefit under Wis. Stat. § 40.65; or a terminated EMPLOYEE with 20 years of creditable service.

"BENEFITS" means the services that are paid for as a part of your coverage under the State of Wisconsin Group Health Insurance Program.

"BOARD" means the Group Insurance Board.

"CONTINUANT" means any SUBSCRIBER enrolled under the federal or state continuation provisions.

"CONTRACT" means the State of Wisconsin Group Health Insurance Program Agreement (ET-1136) and all appendices, exhibits and attachments.

"DEPENDENT" means, as provided herein, the SUBSCRIBER'S:

- 1) Spouse.
- 2) Child.
- 3) Legal ward who becomes a permanent legal ward of the SUBSCRIBER or SUBSCRIBER'S spouse prior to age 19.
- 4) Adopted child when placed in the custody of the parent as provided by Wis. Stat. <u>§</u> <u>632.896</u>.
- 5) Stepchild.
- 6) Grandchild if the parent is a DEPENDENT child.
 - a) A grandchild ceases to be a DEPENDENT at the end of the month in which the DEPENDENT child (parent) turns age 18.
 - b) A spouse and a stepchild cease to be DEPENDENTS at the end of the month in which a marriage is terminated by divorce or annulment.
 - c) All other children cease to be DEPENDENTS at the end of the month in which they turn 26 years of age, except that:
 - i. An unmarried dependent child who is incapable of self-support because of a physical or mental disability that can be expected to be of long-continued or indefinite duration of at least one year is an eligible DEPENDENT, regardless of age, as long as the child remains so disabled and he or she is dependent on the SUBSCRIBER (or the other parent) for at least 50% of the child's support and maintenance as demonstrated by the support test for federal income tax purposes, whether or not the child is claimed. If the SUBSCRIBER should decease, the disabled adult DEPENDENT must still meet the remaining disabled criteria and be

incapable of self-support. The HEALTH PLAN will monitor eligibility annually, notifying the EMPLOYER and ETF when terminating coverage prospectively upon determining the DEPENDENT is no longer so disabled and/or meets the support requirement. The HEALTH PLAN will assist the ETF in making a final determination if the SUBSCRIBER disagrees with the HEALTH PLAN determination.

- ii. After attaining age 26, as required by Wis. Stat. <u>§ 632.885</u>, a DEPENDENT includes a child that is a full-time student, regardless of age, who was called to federal active duty when the child was under the age of 27 years and while the child was attending, on a full-time basis, an institution of higher education.
- d) A child born outside of marriage becomes a DEPENDENT of the father on the date of the court order declaring paternity or on the date the acknowledgment of paternity is filed with the Department of Health Services (or equivalent if the birth was outside of Wisconsin) or the date of birth with a birth certificate listing the father's name. The EFFECTIVE DATE of coverage will be the date of birth if a statement or court order of paternity is filed within 60 days of the birth.
- e) A child who is considered a DEPENDENT ceases to be a DEPENDENT on the date the child becomes insured as an eligible EMPLOYEE.
- f) Any DEPENDENT eligible for BENEFITS who is not listed on an application for coverage will be provided BENEFITS based on the date of notification with coverage effective the first of the month following receipt of the subsequent application by the EMPLOYER, except as required under Wis. Stat. § 632.895 (5) and 632.896 and as specified in 506H.

"EFFECTIVE DATE" means the date, as certified by ETF (or as shown on the records of the HEALTH PLAN for PARTICIPANTS who pay premium directly to the HEALTH PLAN), on which the PARTICIPANT becomes enrolled and entitled to the BENEFITS specified in the CONTRACT.

"EMPLOYEE" means a person who is working for pay as an eligible EMPLOYEE of the State of Wisconsin, the University of Wisconsin, or UW Hospitals and Clinics as defined under Wis. Stat. <u>§</u> <u>40.02 (25)</u> (a), 1., 2., or (b), 1m., 2., 2g., or 8.

"EMPLOYER" means an eligible State of Wisconsin agency as defined in Wis. Stat. § 40.02 (54).

"ETF" means the Department of Employee Trust Funds.

"FAMILY SUBSCRIBER" means a SUBSCRIBER who is enrolled for family coverage and whose DEPENDENTS are thus eligible for BENEFITS.

"HEALTH PLAN" means the licensed insurer that is under CONTRACT with the BOARD to provide BENEFITS and services to PARTICIPANTS of the State of Wisconsin Group Health Insurance Program.

"INDIVIDUAL SUBSCRIBER" means a SUBSCRIBER who is enrolled for personal coverage only and whose DEPENDENTS, if any, are thus not eligible for BENEFITS.

"INPATIENT" means a PARTICIPANT admitted as a bed patient to a health care facility or in 24-hour home care.

"IT'S YOUR CHOICE" see OPEN ENROLLMENT.

"LAYOFF" means the same as "leave of absence" as defined under Wis. Stat. § 40.02 (40).

"**MINIMUM ESSENTIAL COVERAGE**" means an insurance plan that meets the Affordable Care Act requirement for having health coverage. Minimum essential coverage is sometimes called qualifying health coverage.

"OPEN ENROLLMENT" means the yearly period referred to in ETF materials where all members may make changes to their HEALTH PLAN. Eligible EMPLOYEES and ANNUITANTS may enroll for or transfer coverage to any HEALTH PLAN offered by the BOARD. The dates for this time period are set each year by ETF and the BOARD.

"PARTICIPANT" means the SUBSCRIBER or any of the SUBSCRIBER'S DEPENDENTS who have been specified by ETF for enrollment in the HEALTH PLAN and are entitled to BENEFITS.

"PREMIUM" means the rates shown in the Group Health Insurance Program print and web materials published by ETF that includes the medical, pharmacy, and dental (when applicable) components, and administration fees required by the BOARD.. Those rates may be revised annually, effective on each succeeding January 1 following the effective date of this CONTRACT. The PREMIUM includes the amount paid by the EMPLOYER when the EMPLOYER contributes toward the PREMIUM.

"SUBSCRIBER" means an EMPLOYEE, ANNUITANT, his or her surviving DEPENDENTS, or CONTINUANT who have been specified by ETF to the HEALTH PLAN for enrollment and who is entitled to BENEFITS

Department of Employee Trust Funds State Agency Health Insurance Employer Standards, Guidelines and Administration Manual

Appendix A — Forms and Brochures

| Document name | Form number | Link |
|---|----------------|--|
| WRS Administration Manual | ET-1127 | etf.wi.gov/resource/wisconsin-retirement- system-administration-manual |
| State of Wisconsin Group Health Insurance Program Agreement | ET-1136 | etf.wi.gov/resource/2022-state-wisconsin-group- health-insurance-program-agreement |
| Group Health Insurance Application | ET-2301 | https://etf.wi.gov/resource/health-insurance- applicationchange-form |
| Health Insurance Application/Change for Retirees & COBRA Continuants | ET-2331 | etf.wi.gov/resource/health-insurance- applicationchange-retirees |
| COBRA Continuation Conversion Notice | ET-2311 | etf.wi.gov/resource/cobra-continuation- conversion-notice |
| Rehired Annuitant Form | ET-2319 | etf.wi.gov/resource/rehired-annuitant |
| Converting Your Group Life Insurance to Pay for Health Insurance or Long Term Care Insurance Premiums | ET-2325 | etf.wi.gov/resource/converting-your-group-life- insurance-pay-health-or-long-term-care- insurance-premiums |
| Group Health Insurance | ET-4112 | etf.wi.gov/resource/group-health-insurance |
| Sick Leave Conversion Credit Brochure | ET-4132 | etf.wi.gov/resource/sick-leave-credit-conversion- program-brochure |
| Sick Leave Escrow Application | ET-4305 | etf.wi.gov/resource/sick-leave-escrow- application |
| Medicare Eligibility Statement | ET-4307 | etf.wi.gov/resource/medicare-eligibility- statement |